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GENERAL OVERSIGHT ON JUSTICE RELATED
AGENCIES

TUESDAY, APRIL 10, 1870

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuscoymiTrEE ON Courts, C1vir L1BERTIES,
AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF J USTICE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:45 a.m. in room 2237, Rayburn House
Oftice Building, Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier (chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Pregent: Representatives Kastenmeier, Gudger, and Railsback.

Staff present : Timothy A. Boggs, professional staff member; Joseph
Wolfe, associate counseY; and iudrey Marcus, clerk.

Mr. KasrenMeter. The hearing will come to order.

Today we continue the oversight hearings on Federal agencies pur--
suant to our legislative authority.

This morning we are very pleased to have as our first witness, the-
Honorable Cecil McCall, who is the Chairman of the U.S. Parole-
Commission, a commission which was in recent years reconstituted,.
both procedurally and structurally. We are very interested in the ex-
cellent work of the Commission,

So, I am pleased to call upon you.

TESTIMCNY OF HON. CECIL C. McCALL, CHAIRMAN, U.S. PAROLE
COMMISSION; ACCOMPANIED BY BENJAMIN MALCOLM, VICE
CHAIRMAN, PETER HOFFMAN, DIRECTOR OF RESEARCH, AND
JOSEPH BARRY, GENERAL COUNSEL

Mr. McCarr, Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to appear before
your committee concerning the operations of the U.S. Parole
Commission.

Appearing with me today is Vice Chairman of the Commission,
Benjamin Malcolm, and also, Dr. Peter Hoffman. Director of our
gese:u'cih Section; and sitting behind me is J oseph Barry, our General

ounsel.

In the 2 years since the last Oversight Committee hearings in Febru-
ary 1977, the Parole Commission has moved forward in a number of
program areas which I am pleased to highlight for you.

In keeping with the intent of the Parole Commission and Reorgani-
zation Act to reduce unnecessary uncertainty in the setting of release
dates without removing the opportunity to consider significant changes
in circumstances affecting the inmate, the Parole Commission has
adopted what is called a presumptive parole date plan.

(1)
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After wide and extensive comment from a number of sources, the
Parole Commission, in September 1977, began to notify prisoners of
presumptive release dates up to 4 years away. We began to offer all
prisoners with sentences of less than 7 years the opportunity to be
mterviewed within 120 days and told of their presumptive release
dates,

‘This program has met with such favorable response from prisoners,
from institutional staft, the academic community, from the Parole
Commission itself, and others that it has recently been expanded to
provide for an carly initial hearing and the setting of a presumptive
release date for almost all prisoners,

Tnder this expanded procedure, every prisoner, except those serving
a 10-year minimum tevi, is offered the opportunity for an early parole
hearing and the setting of a presumptive parole date. Of course, once
set, subsequent proceedings at every 18 or 24 months, as mandated by
the Parole Commission Reorganization Act, are conducted to deter-
mine if there ave any significant changes which would warrant ad-
vancement of their presumptive release dates or, of conrse, in the case
of institutional misbehavior, to determine whether postponement of
the presumptive release date 1s warranted.

I should not here, parenthetically, that Congressman Mann’s Sub-
committee on Criminal Justice last year adopted the Pavole Commis-
sion’s recommendation that this expanded presumptive pavole date
plan be specifically included in the statute.

My, Chairman, the Parvole Commission has recently published, for
public comment, standards to govern the postponement or rescission
of the presnmptive parole date, based upon the seriousness of the dis-
ciplinary infraction following the setting of that date. Furthermore,
a task foree of the Commission has been established to consider the
igsue of establishing standards to govern the advancement of pre-
sumptive pavole dates in cases of superior institutional program
achicvement. A report of this task force will be presented to the Com-
misgion at a scheduled business meeting next week,

Mv. Chairman, the Parole Commission and Reorganization Act pro-
vides for the periodie consideration of revision of the decision guide-
Tines, This year, in addition to soliciting public comment. throngh the
normal vehicle of publishing a notice of the revision and the proposed
changes in the Federal Register, the Parole Commission conducted
cuideline revision hearings in Atlanta, Ga., Denver, Colo., and Wash-
ington, D.C. Testimony concerning the revision was taken from Fed-
eral judges, prosecutors, defense attorneys, academics, and other in-
tervested parties,

Personally. of more importance to me, the Commission conducted
hearings on the proposed guideline revision inside the penitentiary in
Atlanta and also at the Fecderal Correctional Institution at Englewood,
('olo.. at which testimony from numerous prisoners, as well as institu-
tional vepresentatives, was also taken.

All of the testimony, as well as written comment received, has been
analyzed and a proposal for the revision of our current guidelines is
heing presented at the regularly scheduled Commission business meet-
ing next week.

During this period our research section has completed a number of
stuclies, copies of which I would be happy to provide to the committee.
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These include an analysis of the relationship between time on parole
and the likelihood of parole violation. From this analysis, the Com-
mission has tentatively adopted criteria to govern the exercise of
dliscretion under the early termination provisions of the Paroie Com-
mission and Reorganization Act. The criteria for this early termina-
tion provision are currently being field tested.

Other research efforts during this period have concerned themselves
with the issue of defining recidivism; a revalidation of the salient
factor score used by the Commission; the issue of the application of
guidelines to sentencing, and the relationship between the sentencing
and parvole authority. As time has permitted, the research staff has
assisted several other jurisdictions in the country in the development
of parole guidelines. It shouid be noted here that the States of Oregon,
New York, and Flovida have legislatively mandated parole decision
guidelines systems based on the structure of the Parole Commission
and Reorganization Act. A number of other States have administra-
tively developed, or are developing, parole guideline systems,

During the period covering this report, Mr. Chairman, the Parole
Commission has participated with the Bureau of Prisons, Department
of Justice, and the Department of State, in various treaties concerned
with the transfer and parole consideration of U.S. citizens from pris-
ons in thosge countries. 'These include, of course, Mexico, Bolivia,
Canada, and some others.

We expect our workload to remain somewhat about the same during
the upcoming fiscal year. There will be between 22,000 and 23,000
pavole consideration decisions, and I might point out to the committee
that our parole rate, which this last year was 54.3 percent, is an increase
of 10 percent over fiscal year 1977. I should also note that in the last
2 yvears there have been six new appointments to the Commission, and
]wo appear to be adequately stafted to carry out our work under the

aw.

The Parole Commission and Reorganization Act is now close to 3
vears old. In some areas there has been some misunderstanding of the
act among some of the judiciary. The Parole Commission has worked
very diligently at trying to reduce that level of misunderstanding. We
have maintained constant written communication with the judiciary,
and we have participated in a number of sentencing institutes and
seminars for Federal judges.

There is one feature of the act concerning the mandatory forfeiture
of “street time” by a parole violator that is personally somewhat trou-
blesome, and that I would like to bring to the committee’s attention.
‘The act provides, Mr. Chairman, that if a parvolee commits any offense
punishable by any term of imprisonment or detention or incarceration
in any type of penal institution, he shall receive no credit for service of
his sentence from the day he has been released on parole until he is
cither returned to Federal castody or our warrant is executed, per-
mitting concurrent service with any new term. In either case, a parolee,
even with a minor new offense, looses all street-time credit.

I'm of the opinion that it would be better to allow a parolee to receive
credit for all street time until the time of his violation. The effect of
the law as it is currently written permits the Commission to continue
jurisdiction over those minor violators who are going to stumble along
1n life for, perhaps, an infinite number of years,
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Finally, Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank you for the opportunity to
appear before the committee and make these general statements, and
I would be pleased to respond to anfr questions that you might have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. McCall follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT of CecIL O. MoCALL, CHAIRMAN, U.S. PARoLE COMMISSION

Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to apepar before your Committee concerriing
the operations of the United States Parole Commission. Appearing with me today
is the Vice Ohairman of the Parole Commission, Benjamin Malcolm, and also
Dr. Peter Hoffman, Director of our Research Section, and Joseph Barry, our
General Counsel.

In the two years since the last Oversight Committee Hearings in February of
1977, the Parole Commission has moved forward in a number of program areas
which I am pleased to highlight for you.

1. PRESUMPTIVE PAROLE DATES

In keeping with the intent of the Parole Commission and Reorganization Act
to reduce unnecessary uncertainty in the setting of release dates without remov-
ing the opportunity to consider significant changes in circumstances, the IPurole
Commission has adopted what is called a Presumptive Parole Date Plan. After
wide and extensive comment from a number of sources, the Parole Commission
in September of 1977 began to notify prisoners of presumptive release dates up
to four years away. We began to ofter a!l prisoners with sentences of less than
seven years the opportunity to be interviewed within 120 days and told of their
presumptive release dates. 'Chis program has met with such favorable response
from prisoners, from institutional staff, the academic community, the Parole
Commission itself, and others that it has recently been expanded to provide for
an early initial hearing and the setting of a presumptive release date for almoest
all prisoners. Under this expanded procedure, every prisoners, except those
serving a ten year minimum term, is offered the opportunity for an early parole
hearing and the setting of a presumptive parole date. Of course, once set, subse-
quent proceedings at every 18 or 24 months are conducted to determine if there
are any sigunificant changes which would warrant advancement of this presump-
tive release date or, of course, in the case of institutional misbehavior, to deter-
mine whether postponement of the presumptive release date is warranted. I
should note here, parenthetically, that Congressman Mann’s Subcommittee on
Criminal Justice last year adopted the IParole Commission’'s recommendation
that this expanded presumptive parole date plan be specifically included in the
statute,

2, OHANGING THE PRESUMPTIVE PAROLE DATE ONCE SET

Mr. Chairman, the Parole Commission has recently published, for public com-
ment, standards to govern the postponement or rescission of a presumptive
parole date based upon the seriousness of the disciplinary infraction following
the setting of that date, Furthermore, a task force of the Commission has Leen
established to consider the issue of establishing standards to govern the advance-
ment of presumptive parole dates in cases of superior institutional program
achievement. A report of this task force will be presented at the Commission
business meeting next week.

3. GUIDELINE REVISION HEARINGS

Mr. Chairman, the Parole Commission and Reorganization Act provides for
the periodic consideration of revision of the decision guidelines. This year, in
addition to soliciting public comment through the normal vehcle of publishing a
notice of the revision and the proposed changes in the Federal Register, the
Parole Commission conducted guideline revision hearings in Atlanta, Georgia.
Deunver, Colorado, and Washington, D.C. Testimony concerning the guidelines and
their revision was taken from Federal judges, prosecutors, defense attorneys,
academics, and other interested parties. Personally of more importance to me,
the Commission conducted hearings on the proposed guideline revision inside
the penitentiary in Atlanta and also at the Federal Correctional Institution at
Englewood, Colorado, at which testimony from numerous prisoners, as well as
institutional representatives, was also taken. All of the testimony, as well as
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written comment received, has been analyzed and a proposal for the revisiom
of our current guidelines is being presented at the regularly scheduled Commis.
sion business meeting next week.

4. RESEARCH EFFORTS

During this period our Research Section has completed 2 number of studies,
coples of which I would be happy to provide to the Committee. These include an
analysis of the relationship between time on parole and the likelihood of parole
violation. From this analysis, the Commission has tentatively adopted critevia
to govern the exercise discretion under the early termination provisions of the
I’arole Commission and Reorganization Act. The criteria for this early termina-
tion provision are currently being field tested.

Other research efforts during this period have concerned themselves with the
issue of defining recidivism; a revalidation of the salient factor score used by
the Commission ; the issue of the application of guidelines to sentencing, and the
relationship betwen the sentencing and parole authority. As time has permitted,
the research staff hag assisted several other jurisdictions in the country in the
development of parole guidelines. 1t should be noted here that the states of
Oregon, New York, and Florida have legislatively mandated parole guidelines
systems based on the structure of the P’arole Commission and Reorganization
Act. A number of other states have administratively developed or are developing
parole guideline systems.

5. WORKLOAD

During the period covering this report, Mr. Chairman, the Parole Commission
has partieipated with the Bureau of Prisons, Department of Justice, and the
Department of State in various tresties concerned with the transfer and parole
consideration of U.S. citizens from prisons in those countries. These include, of
course, Mexico, Bolivia, Canada and others.

We expect our worklond to remain somewhat about the same during the up-
coming fiscal year. There wili be between 22 and 23 thousand parole consideration
devizions, and I might point out that our parole rate, which thig last year was
54,3 percent, is an increase of 10 percent over fiscal year 1977. I should also note
that in the last two years there have been six new appointments to the Commis-
sion, and we appear to be adeguately staffed to carry out our work.

6. PROBLEM AREAS

'Te Parole Commission and Reorganization Act is now close to three years
old. In some areas there has been some misunderstanding of the Act among some
of the Judiciary. The Parole Commission has worked very diligently at trying to
reduce that level of misunderstanding, We have maintained constant written
communieation with the Judiciary, and we have participated in a number of
sentencing institutes and seminars for federal judges.

‘I'here is one feature of the Act concerning the mandatory forfeiture of ‘street
time’ by a parole violator that is personally somewhat troublesome and that I
would like to bring to the Committee's attention. The Act provides, Mr. Chairman,
that if a parolee commits any offense punishable by any term of imprisonment
or detention or incarceration in any type of penal institution, he shall receive no
credift for service of his sentence from the day he has been released on parole
until he is either returned to federal custody of our warrant is executed per-
mitting concurrent service with any new term. In either case, a parolee, even
with a minor new offense, looses all street time credit. I'm of the opinion that
it would be better to allow a parolce to receive credit for all street time until
the time of his violation. The effect of the law as it is currently ‘ritten permits
the Commission to continue jurisdiction over those minor violators who are
coing to stumble along in life for perhaps an infinite number of years.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank you for the opportunity to appear
before the Committee and make these general statements. I would be very
pleased to respond to any questions that you might have.

Mr. Kastexyerer. Thank you very much, Chairman McCall.

I would like, first of all, to vield to the gentleman from North
Carolina since he has a conflict, if he has any questions ut this time.

The gentleman from North Carolina.

50-850—79
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Mr. Grpaer. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Chairman McCall, T believe several States do have.credit for good
behavior, good time, within the parole; that is, “free time” as it is
referred to in here

Mr. McCarn, Yes,

Mr. Guoeer [continuing]. Against the sentence imposed.

My, McCarnr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Guoeer. And, thus, what you are suggesting does have some
precedent in State experience.

M. MeCarn. Yes, sir.

Mz, Guoeer, Can you give me any enlightenment as to what the
States which have tried this have to say about it? Do you find that
they are confident in the experiment that they are undertaking? Be-
cauze this is a fairly new concept.

M:. McCarr, Congressman Gudger, T can comment on the State that
I came from, and served as parvole chairman in that State, in which
it was, In fact, invested time until the alleged violation oceurred, If
a man had been out on pavole for 3 years, and he had been earning
time off of the sentence originally imposed, he would continue to earn
up until the time it was alleged he violated the conditions of his parole.

As it is now, of course, if he's out 3 years, and he hus a minor viola-
tion, as I indicated, punishable by 10 days, or 30 days, or whatever, he
looses that 3 yeurs and he starvts over again.

Mr. Guperr. And this, of course, has the effect of total revocation of
his parole, as of the date he walks out of the prison he still has all the
remaining time to wake up as well as serve under the new sentence

Mr. McCarr, That'’s right.

Mr, Guneer [continuing], Of the new offense.

Mr, McCarr, That’s correct.

Mr. Gounaer. And what you are suggesting is the trial judge can deal
with the new offense and give credit for this against the balance of
parole?

Mr. McCarr. I'm suggesting that, in my opinion, it ought to be
discretionary with the Parole Commission when they violate an in-
dividual, that he would. in fact, be granted the time that he has earned
on that sentence up until the time of the violation.

Mr. Gunerr. You conceive of it best as the discretionary power in
the Parole Commission ?

Mr. McCarr, Yes, sir.

Mr. Giuperr. And the Pavole Commission could then take what
sentence the judge had imposed on the new offense, also, into considera-
tion in arriving at a decision ?

Mr, McCarr, Yes, sir.

Mr. Gupaer. One other question, some States have one-fourth the
sentence as eligibility date for parole consideration, the Federal system
has one-third. Are other States in different format on this, some of
them requiring as much. say, as 40 or 50 percent?

Mr. McCarr. I'm not familiar with any, Congresman Gudger. that
go beyond one-third, perhaps there are some, By far the majority are
one-third. Of course, the Federal statute, most inmates in the Federal
system ave sentenced under the vegular adult sentence which requires
one-third. T believe between 1500 and 2,000 a year are sentenced from
the indeterminate sunitence provision.
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Mvr. Guoarr, Do you think there would be some advantage if all the
States were uniform in their advocation of the minimum rule?

For instance, North Carolina has one-fourth, and yet youre con-
victed in the Federal system even for an offense 1dentical in definition
to the State offense, the eligibility date one-third.

My, McCarrn, Congressman Gudger, I'm not sure that I can comment
on North Carolina. 1, personally, feel that perhaps the best mechanism
is for the court to impose 1-year ineligibility ; for example, we do not
consider people sentenced to 1 year or Tess—for all offenders, and make
those individuals sentenced above 1 year eligible for parole at the dis-
cretion of the Pavole Commission, with the court imposing the
maximun.

M. Guoeer. As a matter of fact, the functioning of the Parole Com-
mission, I believe, in most States does not become available until after
the serving of 1 year; but it may be of interest to you to know that in
my own State of North Carvolina, because of a prison population prob-
Iem, we mandated parole for anyone having less than 1 year of sentence
atter one-third of time served, unless there had been an infraction, as
a vesult of which the Parvole Board considered that the granting of
that dispensation would not be just.

So, some States deal with these problems in different ways. I merely
point that out because I think that, by and large, most of the States
now do not expect the Parcle Board to function except in a prohibitive
sense such as I have indicated

Mr. McCarr, Yes, sir,

Mr. Goperr [continuing]. Until after 1 year of service.

Mr. McCarr, Yes, sir.

Mr. GGunaer. Do you think this is valid ?

Mr. McCarn, Yes, I see nothing wrong with the court imposing a
minimum parole ineligibility ; T would not want to see it get terribly
great, I think that 1 vear is suflicient, and then permit the Parole Com-
mission discretion after that period of time.

Mr. Gupger. Thank you very much. I compliment you on your testi-
mony.

Mr. MceCarn, Thank you, sir.

My, Gungrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kastexmreier. Commissioner McCall, in your statement you in-
dicate that the amount of increase, 10-percent increase, in the parole
rate last yvear,

To what do you attribute this?

You speak of it in the context of workload. Is it because your com-
mission 18 at full strength? Ts that why this increase in the percentage
of parole?

Mr. MeCarnr, My, Chairman, perhaps T had that under the heading
of workload. T'm not. certain why there’s been more parole; I could
only speculate, over the previous year. It could have something to do
with type of offenders that are coming into the prison system, the prose-
cution for white-collar offenders who, one would expect, would have a
very good parole-risk prospect.

Mr. Kastexyerer. I'm tryving to fignre what it has to do with work-
load. Tt is an increase in percentage of considerations or decisions

Mr. McCann. Yes. sir, ’

Mr. Kastexyerer [continuing]. Rather than in total numbers?
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Mr. McCarr. Yes, sir. It really has nothing to do with the workload,
the workload itself, in a number of cases, being considered remaining
substantially about the same. I merely placed it in this testimony under
that major heading.

Mr. KastenMmEeier. You would not agree that the philosophic incre-
ment:@tl adjustment should be any more liberal evaluation of these
cases

Mr. McCarr. I'm sure that has something to do with it. Perhaps it’s
just a more reasoned approach in each case.

Mr. Kastenmeter. In that sense it may have something to do with
workload to the extent that you have more time for each case, and
there may be a tendency to empathize with the individual whose appli-
cation for parole-—I don’t know, I’'m just seeking an answer if you have
one.

Mr, McCarr. An area I wish to point out that appeared, I had no-
ticed previously myself, that when I first came to the Commission there
were more decisions percentagewise than there are now being made
above the guidelines. There seems to be an equal distribution of deci-
sions being made below the guidelines as there are above the guidelines,

My, Kastenaemrr. Commissioner Malcolm, do you have any view of
that 10 percent increase in the parole rate %

Mr. MarcoLm. Noj none other than the Chairman’s comments. I
would imagine that philosophy may have something to do with it;
I'm not too sure. We all bring different philosophies to the board from

©ur backgrounds and what not, and it may have semething to with it.

It may also be the fact that last yvear, in 1978, we, for the most part,

“had almost a full complement of commissioners then, with the excep-

tion of a short period of time. And, of course, that could have had
something to do with it.

Mr. Kastenarrer. There have been, historically, periods when the
Commission has alternately been tough and at other times not so tough
with respect to parole decisions. Qf course, the Commission is sup-
posed to be an insulated—supposed to be independent, to be able to
reach those conclusions itself. As a matter of fact, one of the com-
plaints about the old board was that the Attorney General—I remem-
ber a case cited here, Attorney General Mitchell wanted the board to
be tougher in terms of releases, and this had some impact, We try to
malke the board a commission, an independent commission, so that out-
side influence in terms of reaching its own pursnance of law, reaching
its own conclusions. So, this is obviously not a critical question, but it 18
one out of curiosity, as to what a change would determine.

Going on with the questions, you allnde to judiciary misunderstand-
ings. You said that the judiciary had occasional misunderstandings
about the 1976 act.

Could you elaborate on that? As someone who initiated the writing
of the act, I would be curious to know what difficulties or misunder-
standings. explicitly, have taken place,

Mr. McCarn. Mr, Chairman, I think that one of areas in which
there are some misunderstandings has to do with what we refer to as
the “one-third myth.” Some judges felt that under the old statute that
prisoners were, in fact, paroled at one-third. and that somehow or the
other they attribute to the guidelines system as having done away
with that. Of course, they were merely considered at one-third, Some
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were, in fact, paroled at one-third, as they are now; some were not
paroled at one-third, The data simply would not support any idea
that inmates were, in fact, being paroled at one-third, but there are
some judges that do feel that they used to be paroled at one-third and
they’re not now. It's not terribly widespread, but it is felt very strongly
by some.

One of the other areas has to do with the disclosure of the presen-
tence investigation. Some of the judges do not wish for their presen-
tence investigation to be disclosed to the inmate; and that has led to
some difficulty under the disclosure requirements of the Parole Com-
mission Act.

Mr, Kastexyrmigr, Well, if there are, indeed, arveas which might
indicate modifications of the statute we would invite your comments,
your bringing these matters to our attention, such as that point. That
15 a very explicit point.

'The other point is more difficult insofar as you remember from
legislative history in this act, we wrestled with the notion of placing
the burden, the shitting of the burden from the parolee, or from the
inmate to the Commission or to the institution to demonstrate why
the prisoner might not be subject to parole. The shifting of the burden
was a major question in the decision of the act. We were not able tor
be absolutely clear about it; in fact, there was compromise. A close
reading of the bill suggests the extended shifting of the burden was
compromised from earlier versions of it so that while I think it can
be administrated, nevertheless that aspeet of it was somewhat ob-
scured in the final analysis. T don’t know, what the legislative problem
with the shifting of the burden from the prisoner, in terms of what
tho paroles eventuate under the law and under the title in a given case,
That was one of the difficulties we had in the writing of the act.

Mr. McCarr. My impression is that it is their document in the sense
of investigation; and even though, of course, if there are portions of
the document to be excised or summarized, as the privacy provisions,
but some courts ave just reluctant to give up that document and shave
it. Wa are working on it.

Mr. Kastenyeier, We also have that question, what should be pub-
lic and what should not be public in the application of other acts of
disclosure, even as to the Commission’s own proceedings.

Were there any other areas of misunderstanding by the judiciary?

Mr. McCarr. Mr. Chairman, there may be, if T might ask General
Counsel, who worked more closely with these areas.

fPause.]

Mvr. Barry, No; I think that the misapprehension of the one-third
pavole has given us litigation that we recently argued, had argued,
with the Solicitor General of the Supreme Court. to iron out the
apprehension in one-third of being overriding, of having been,
historically.

There had been questions of the ex post facto effect. with guidelines
after sentence. They have been almost uniformly resolved in favor
of the act.

There has been some challenge in the third cireuit to he a possible
ilegality in the guidelines as invading the legislative function or a
judicial function, but that was only suggested and sent back.
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Mr, KasrensmeiEr, You also raised a question of the credit for so-
called street time in parole; and, again, this was a question. Well, I
shave your view, which we were not able to reconcile fully in terms
of the House version to our satisfaction,

Mr, McCarr. Yes, I understood that.

Mr. Kasrenaeer. In your testimony before the other subcommitice
on criminal justice on the revision of the Federal Criminal Code, did
you relate to them your view about the credit for street time?

Mr. Mc¢Carn, No; T did not, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Kasrenxaeier, But you did have a diseussion with them on the
expanded presumptive parole date plan, is that correct ¢

Mr. MaCarnr, Yes, sir.

Mr, Kastezvyeiin, Did they—if you know—adopt your recommen-
dation that this be included in the statute? Did they have it in their
statute. that is their proposed bill?

My, MeCann, Yes, sir; it is in the proposed bill, We were, in fact,
woing to the expanded presumptive parole date. The anthority rests to
do that with the Commission, although it was felt that it would, in
{act. be nice it the Congress would support even though the Commis-
gion itself had the anthority to (-.\'pzm(i the presumptive parole date
under the statute, And the committee agreed with that, and included it
in their proposal. .

Mr. Kastenaier, Let me ask you a general question, the last ques-
tion T have, it you can answer it in a nut shell for us, and we could
probhably find out the sources. ) _

I would be enrious, how is your function modified, and what altera-
tions ave proposed, in the provision of the Federal Criminal Code im-
posed by the Senate Jast vear ag 8, 1437, and fho sul)commlttoo bill as
veported out ; in a nut shell, what changes, major changes with vespect
to the Commission and to the Commission’s role as you see it are im-
hedded in those two bills?

Mr. McCarn, The difference between the two?

Mr, Kasrexasier, Yes, as contrasted to present law,

M. MeCarn, The Parole Commission would, in faet, vemain as cur-
rent. as it does currently under the Pavole Commission Reorganization
Act under that subcommittee’s proposal. I believe the

Mr. Kasrexyrieg, Through the Mann subcommittee proposal there
i not substantive change, organizational change, with respect to
pavole, X . .

My, McCann. No, sir; not relating to parole, there’s some relating
tow——-

My, Kasrexyrier, Sentencing?

A MeCann [eontinuing]. Sentencing and to the judiciary, T think.
I centinlly. pavole vemains the same, and the strueture of sentencing,

Afe, Koasrenyeer, And under the Senate bill, 8, 1437, the hill that
pessed the Senate last year, is the Commission dealt with in that bill,
or its funetion?

Mre MeCarn Yes, As T rveeall. Clongressman Kastenmeier, it would
reduce the number of parolable inmates drastically, parole eligible in-
mates. Tt has. of course, the intent of abolishing the parole, It would
not affect the Pavole Commission currvently.

My, Kasresareier. Tt would not, affeet the structure: it would con-
tinue to exist, but your workload would be diminished?




11

My, McCatr. Yes; perhaps not right avay. It would, in fact, begin
to have an effect, I think, rather quickly as new inmates are sentenced
under that particular bill.

Mr, Kastenszrer, Thank you very much.

I yield to my colleague from Illinois.

M, Ramseack. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

It's good to see you again.

Mr. McCawrr, It’s good to see you. ) )

Mr, Raxssack. I have a number of questions that should be fairly
ea=y for you to handle.

How many examiners are there now?

Mr. McCarnr. About 85, I believe, Congressman Railsback.

Mr. Ramsgack. Thirty-five.

ITow many regions have you set up ?

Mr, McCarr. Five.

Mr. RamsBack. And is there one member of the Parole Commission
assigned to each region, or how does that work?

Mr, McCarr, One Commissioner is physically located in that region ;
yes, sir.

Mr, Ratseack. And then, at a parole hearing, is there always one
Commissioner present at the parole—

Mr. McCanr. No Commissioner is present, two hearing examiners.

Mr, Ramssack. So, it is actually work that is actually done—or at
least at parole hearings there are two examiners, at each one?

Mr. McCarr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ramspack. And then what happens if they don’t agree, et
cetera; do they always agree ?

Mr. McCarn. Oh, no. They disagree frequently.

This is a recorded hearing with the inmate. and a snmmary of
the hearing is prepared for the benefit of the Commissioner in that
region, and the divergent views are given to the Commission.

Mr. Ratnssack. I see.

Is the ultimate decision made by the Commissioner assigned to
that particular region?

Muv. McCarr. Yes.

Mr. Ramseack. So, the hearing examiners actually bring recom-
mendations to the Commissioner?

Mr. MeCarrn, Yes.

Mr. Ramspack. And the Commissioner males the decision ?

Mr. McCarr. He makes the initial decision; I would not consider
it an ultimate because, of course, under the act, if there is a negative
decision, he may give that decision to the National Appeals Board
Tiere in Washington.

Ar. Ramsnack. Right.

And are the inmates counseled prior to their parole hearing? In
other words, do we have counselors now that ave not associated with
the Parole Board? How does that work?

My, McCann. Yes; they are permitted to have representation at
the parole hearing.

Mr, Ramspack. What I meant was I remember one time visiting
San Quentin. T know that is not a Federal facility, but the inmates
expressed concern that they would, maybe, have 5 minutes at a parole
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hearing, and that they had no time, or at least very seldom were they
ever counseled prior to going before the—that’s in California—parole
board.

I'm just wondering if our Federal offenders receive any kind of
counseling prior to going before the parole board?

M. McCarn. Under the act, of course, they get their file 30 days
in advance of the hearing, and they are frequently discussed with the
case managers. And I believe the case manager sits in the parole
hearing.

Mor. RatLsBAacE. T see. .

Now, when parole is denied, we're giving the reasons for denial;
is that correct?

Mr. McCarr. Yes.

Mr. Ramssack. And is that done with the use of forms. or are
there expressed reasons given? In other words, in each individual
case, is there any standard reason, or standard reasons, given? How
does that work?

Mr. MceCarn. Tt is a notice of action that the inmate receives an
individualized notice of action. And, of course, the Commission
operates under a guideline system.

Mr. Ramssack. I’'m just curious. )

So, as a reason of denial. you can say, “Tt is the opinion of the board
that you pose a threat to the community,” or something?

T know vou wouldn’t say it that way, but

Give me some examples for reasons given to inmates.

Mr. McCann, TN defer to Mr. Hoffman.

Mr. Horraran. Let’s assume you have an individual being heard.
The Cominission, under the statute, must rate severity of the offense.
Now, let’s assume it’s a larceny of $25,000, and that’s rated as “high
severity.” And then you have to look at the other background charac-
teristics of the inmate—prior convictions, prior incarcerations, the
salient factor score.

Let’s assume the individual scores a six, which is right in the mid-
dle, a fair parole rvisk. Now, the guideline range is 20 to 26 months for
that offense, so if a panel and a regional commissioner concur——-

Mr. Ramssack. Who sets up the guidelines?

Mr. Horrman. The Commission. under section 4206,

If the decision—so. the prisoner will be notified. “You've been rated
as a ‘high severity offense’ because your offense involved larceny of
$25,000. You have a salient factor score of six.” Then he gets the item-
by-item breakdown of how he scored the points. That’s gone over with
him at the hearing, and he gets that in writing after.

Then it indicates the guideline range. for people with good institu-
tional behaviors. 20 to 26 months. 20 to 24 months, whatever the guide-
line range might give. Now, if the decision is between 20 to 24 months,
the reason is that good caunse for going outside the guidelines is not
found warranted. However, if a decision is made which departs from
the 20- to 24-month guideline range, then the individual has to be given
specific reasons. For example, a decision below was warranted because
of his superior program achievement over a substantial period of time
in this program: or a decision above the guidelines is warranted be-
cause of repetitious history of assaultive offenses.
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Tt won’t oceur in this case if it’s for a lavceny but you might if it's a
robbery and there ave three prior robberies.

The ‘advantage of that reason over what is generally thought of as
narrative reasons is that if you told an individual a narrative reason
which says, “youw’ve committed a serious offense, an armed robbery,”
you know, “you’re not a fit candidate for probation or parole because
you have three prior offenses; you have a narcotic history and you are
on probation at the time.” now those are what customarily ave thought
of as narrative reasons, but you get one panel that says 18 months, and
another panel says 96 months for the same thing. The way the act is
get up is that once the Commission sets the guidelines, and you inform
the person of the gnideline range, then you give your specific reasons
where you depart from the guidelines.

My, Ramssack. Yes. Does our subcommittee have a copy of your
guidelines?

Mr. Horraan. Yes: we have seen that Mr. Boggs was provided with
all of the revisions in the rules.

Mr. Rainssack. Then how many appeals have there been? How
many appeals were there in the last year?

My, McCaun, About 2,200, T believe.

My, Malcolm is Chairman of the National Appellate Board.

Mr. Ramspack. All vight, how many members sit on the appellate?

Mr, McCarr. Three members,

Mr. Raussack, So three of the Parole Commission members arve
assigned ?

Mr. McCacr. Yes, sir.

Mre, Ramssack. And how many appeal to the court, if you know, in
the same period? In other words, do they have a right to judicial
review?

Mr. McCarr. No, sir.

Mr. Ramsnack. There is no right to judicial review?

Mr. Hoveaan. There is a two-level appeal process, reconsideration
at the regional level, and then an appeal to the three-commissioner
National Appeal Board in Washington.

Mr. Ratspack. I see.

Now, I ask how many employees are there of yonr operation alto-
gother: how many employees work for the
Mr, McCarr. We're authorized at 175,

Mz, Ratrspack. Pardon me?

Mr., McCarr, 175,

My, Ratmspack. 175,

Daes that include the examiners that you mentioned, 30-something
examiners? °

Mr, McCarr. I’'m sorry, that is just for—we’re currently staffed, I
helieve, at 163 ; T believe we're anthorized to go up to 175, ’

Mr. Ramssack. And do you feel that you have suflicient personnel
to give the oftenders, the inmates, a fair hearing?

My, McCarr. Yes, sir, T believe so.

Mr, Ratessack, Thank you.

Mr, IKASTENMETER. \.Voﬂ, thank you very much, gentlemen, for your
appearance this morning. ’

M. McCare. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

50-850—79——3
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Mr. Kastensemr. And, furthermore, I would urge that if you have
any legislative recommendations of change that you might communi-
cate them to us.

Mr. McCarr. Thank you.

Mr. Kasrenmerer. Next the chair would like to call Mr, Wayne Jack-
son who is Director of the Probation Division, Administrative Office of
U.S. Courts.

Mr. Jackson. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

With your leave, I’d like to offer my written testimony for inclusion
in the record and, perhaps, I could highlight it and then respond to
questions following that.

My, KasrexMEER. Your prepaved statement will be made part of
tha record.

My, Jackson. Thank you very much,

TESTIMONY OF WAYNE JACKSON, DIRECTOR, PROBATION
DIVISION, ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF U.S. COURTS

Mr. Jackson. The Administrative Office is responsible for the ad-
ministrative functions of the T.S. courts and performs such duties
as financial management, personnel recordkeeping, and program man-
agement responsibilities for bankruptcy, court clerks, public defenders,
magistrates, and, more importantly, probation officers. This is per-
formed by approximately 500 employees in 13 divisions in the Admin-
istrative Office.

The Division of Probation is the primary agency responsible for
the carrying out of the duties set forth in 18 U.S.C. 3656, that the
Director of the Administrative Office is responsible for under those
statutes.

The 27 members of the Probation Division include: a chief, 3 branch
chiefs, 5 regional probation administrators, 4 probation program spe-
cialists, an editor, 3 pretrial services svecialists, 3 data processors, and
7 secretaries, With the exception of the editor, all of the professionals
in the Division came to the Division from field services in the Proba-
tion System.

The Division investigates, evaluates, and enforces performance
standards and makes recommendations concerning the work of the
1.8, probation officers. The office further assesses the budgetary and
personnel needs of the System, recommends and reviews legislation
affecting criminal law and corvrections, and coordinates trainine and
research programs with the Federal Judicial Center. It also admin-
isters the operation of 10 pretrial services agencies as established under
title IT of the Speedy Trial Act, and edits Federal Probation, a pro-
fessional correctional journal with a controlled circulation of 24,000,
and is sent to 50 foreign countries, This publication, is printed in coop-
eration with the Federal Bureau of Prisons.

The Division »leo pravides staff support for sentencing institutes
and for the Judicial Conference Committee on the Administration
of the Probation System. It is also responsible for the coordination of
institutional release procedures and policies with the Federal Bureau
of Prisons and the TT.S. Parole Commission. To facilitate this we have
five regional probation administrators whose areas of responsibilities
paralle]l the regional organization of the Federal Bureau of Prisons
and the U.S. Parole Commission.
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Unlike most Federal agencies, the Probation System is not cen-
tralized. The employees work directly for the courts in which they
serve, The System is comprised of 1,697 probation officers in 93 ot the
95 judicial districts, Personnel also include 40 probation officer assist-
ants and a clerical staft of 1,080. Pretrial services agencies currently
employ 158 people in the 10 demonstration districts,

The statt of the Probation System is well qualified and very com-
petent. Minimum qualifications include a bachelor’s degree and 2
years of professional experience. Approximately 40 percent of the field
staff at this point hold advance degrees. .

The central goal of the System is to enhance the safety of the com-
munity by reducing the incidence of criminal acts by persons under
supervision. This is achieved through counseling, guidance, assistance,
surveillance, and restraint of offenders to facilitate their reintegration
into society as law abiding and productive members,

Probation officers fulfill two major functions to the court, preparing
the presentence investigation report and providing supervision for
probationers and parolees. In this manner they also act as agents of the
Attorney General and are responsible to the Parole Commission for
supervision of individuals released on parole.

As of December 31, 1978, the Federal Probation System had a total
of 66,641 persons under supervision. Of this total, 47,789 were pro-
bationers, 18,852 were parolees. During fiscal year 1978 probation
officers completed 103,155 investigative reports for the courts, the
Parole Commission, the Bureau of Prisons, and U.S. attorneys. Of
these reports, 29,403 were presentence investigations.

Despite the large numbers of cases in the last 2 years, due to the
increase in personnel authorized by the Congress, we’ve been able, as a
service, to devote a substantially higher amount of our time to super-
vision of probationers and parolees than we have in the past.

Training for probation officers is provided by the Federal Judicial
Center; however, we play a significant role in the designing and the
conduct of these training programs. Our goal is to provide 40 hours
of training per officer per year as recommended by the National Ad-
visory Commission on Criminal Justice Standards and Goals and the
American Correctional Association. In fiscal year 1979, we will have
reached this goal for at least one-half of the field staff. Nine advanced
seminars of 1-week duration have heen scheduled to reach a total of
900 probation officers or more than half of the total probation officer
field complement.

These seminars emphasize skill improvement in case management
and presentence investigation techniques. In addition to these seminars
we also have specialized courses in management, pretrial services, drug
aftercare, and orientation programs for newly appointed probation
officers.

The Probation Division has entered into a series of new areas of
interest. and of primary consideration at this point is publication No.
105, “The Presentence Investigation Monograph.” In January 1978,
we issued this publication which deals with the conduct of presentence
Investigations and preparation of presentence reports. A committee
which was chaired by a chief U.S. distriet court judge, with represent-
atives from the field probation service, U.S. Parole Commission, Fed-
eral Bureau of Prisons, General Counsel’s office of the Administrative
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Oflice, and members of the Probation Division. They generated this
monograph, and the Probation Committee submitted it for the Ju-
dicial Council approval, and this then constitutes the primary model
for the preparation of presentence reports.

Basically, the new document called for a core concept of central in-
formation supplemented by additional pertinent data. The monograph
recuires the development of supervision plans, and sets out goals and
objectives to achieve these goals in the supervision process and the
establishment of deadlines for the delivery of nceded services. It also
includes an anticipated level of supervision and sets out the frequency
of rontact, at least in the initial period of supervision,

More importantly at this point, monograph 105 introduces the use
of the Parole Commission’s offense severity and salient factor score.
Thix. as a result, eliminates some of the confusion that the courts might
have had in terms of arriving at a sentence which they expect will be
served as opposed to what the Parole Commission, in reality, will
exuct.

A number of changes in corrections law also have impacted heavily,
and this has resulted in increased attention to disclosure practices and
prior information, information used in the sentencing process. The
benefits of the monograph, include to greater uniformity and the de-
velopment of shorter, more concise reports for the courts and other
asers, As was indicated by Mr. McCall’s testimony, the Parole Com-
mission uses a presentence report as a key document in arriving at a
parale eligibility determination, and the Bureau of Prisons uses it as
the basis of the classification material on inmates after they are re-
ceived at Federal institutions.

Algo in line with newly conceived documents is publication 106, and
wo have formed a task group to develop a monograph on supervision
standards. The general goals and objectives of supervision will be
addressed as basically to protect society through close supervision and
monitoring, as well as to offer rehabilitation service to those offenders
who are willing to participate in these programs.

We ave developing a better method for assessing case risk, case needs,
and developing case plans. Of course, as well as we did with 103, we
are working in close coordination with the Parole Commission, and, in
thiz case. the Federal Judicial Center. regarding the utilization of pre-
dictive devices which will aid in setting levels of supervision, Also,
they will identify certain social needs such as drug and alcohol prob-
femsa, and assure maximum use of local rehabilitation resources.

The probation management information system was the result of
urging the probation committee, and at the September 1977 meeting of
the Judicial Conference, the committee—or actually the Conference—
did endorse the need for a modern probation management informa-
tion ssytem. Four goals were established to be met by this system ; and
I'l1 read those at this point :

One: Establish a modern information system for field managers—
chiefs, deputy chiefs. supervisors. and probation officers. The system
is ta provide a current data base with immediate feedback to users.

Two: Provide up-to-date information to guide sentencing courts in
selecting sentences for convicted defendants.

Three: (Generate national statistics for budget, planning, and man-
agement control purposes.
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Four: Create a data base for research.

Actually, the first step to come up with this was to determine and
describe existing probation information service, and at present we are
in a second and final stage of field validation of the system documenta-
tion. A report will be prepared by May 15, 1979, to indicate what
efforts we've maintainec\ at this point, The next step will be to con
duct a cost analysis of the operating probation systems and determine
whether or not computer applications are feasible at this point in the
probation system.

Pretrial service agencies are the next thing I'll comment on. Title IT
of the Speedy Trial Act set up 10 demonstration districts, 10 represent-
ative distriets, in the United States. During the period from October
1975, through April 1976, these agencies began operations under two
administrative models. One administrative model was operated by the
Probation Division, the others were operated under boards of trustees.

The 10 demonstration agencies have a total of 158 employees, of
which 110 are professional and 48 are clerical. These agencies were
established to maintain effective supervision and control over, and pro-
vide supportive services to defendants released pending trial. Their
primary functions are to, one, collect, verify, and report promptly to
the judicial officer information pertaining to the pretrial release of
persons charged with an offense and recommend appropriate release
conditions; second, review and modify the reports and recommeda-
tions: third, to supervise and provide supportive services to persons re-
leased to their custody; and fourth, to inform the court of violations
of conditions of release,

As of March 31, 1979, the agencies had been in operation for 38
months, They had interviewed over 30,000 defendants and supervised
16,000 of those who were released. Extensive data are being collected
on these cases to examine and determine the impact these agencies have
had in reducing unnecessary detention and new crime while on bail.

Title IT requires that we submit a comprehensive report to the Con-
gress on or before July 1, 1979, regarding the administration and op-
eration of these agencies. A preliminary report has been prepared, and
the data is being examined at this point.

A survey of the court employces who have been involved in. or
worked in a tangential relationship with the pretrial service agency
people, namely judges, magistrates, prosecutors, and public defenders,
reveals an overwhelming support for these activities of the pretrial
service agencies, and they believe they should be continued and ex-
panded to the other 85 district courts.

Inaccordance with the act, also, we're going to compare the accomp-
lishments of the Federal pretrial services agencies with programs that
wero used in the State courts. And this study that we have completed
indicates that the pretrial service agencies under the operation of the
Probation Division compare favorably with the State court programs,
and are meeting or exceeding the standards that have been developed
over the past 2 years by organizations with primary concern on pre-
trial release.

‘The act also calls for a comparison of the accomplishments of those
agencies operated by boards of trustees as opposed to those under the
Federal probation offices. And, again, comparisons are being drawn
on the rate of prebail interviews and recommendations, pretrial crimes,
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failures to appear, initial release rates, and reduction of detention
dave. While the differences between the two types of agencies have
heen observed, the reasons for them have yet to be identified and doc-
wmented. Further analysis will be necessary to complete this phase of
the study.

Collection of data for the final veport was completed as of March 31,
1979, and we are now in the process of completing the analysis and will
gubmit our final report to Congress as of July 1,1979. )

The witness protection program is another arca that the Probation
Division has been involved in, This program was authorized under the
Organized Control Act of 1980. Its purpose, of course, was to induce
reluctant witnesses to testify, and, thereby, they could receive personal
protection, financial assistance, relocation, and limited documentation
of an assumed identity.

Although the courts were aware of the witness protection program,
wany courts were reluctant to use probation as a sentencing alternative
hecause supervision of some of these offenders was found to be inade-
quate. During the earlier days of the implementation of the program,
the Marshals Service, which assigned new identities to the witnesses
and moved them avound, was also vespongible for supervising the wit-
nesses who weve placed on probation. However, this level of supervi-
sion was not always consistent with what the court expected. Special
conditions tfrom the court were not always properly monitored, and
the probationer-witnesses moved about without approval or knowledge
of the court, and oftentimes became involved in new offenses. The sup-
portive services and counseling usually provided probationers under
this sclhieme also were not readily available to these offenders.

In 1977, we became involved in the program, learned of the difficul-
ties rome of the districts were having in supervising the persons in the
witness protection program. Some officers maintained these cases in an
inactive status because they did not want te compromise the new loca-
tions and identify the people in the witness protection program. This
created a serious dilemma for us, because we were unable to carry out
our =tatutory duties required by the court in terms of keeping the
court informed of the eonduct and condition of each probationer with-
out risk to the probationer in this instance,

We got in contact with the Department of Justice, and we came up
with a program which we feel, at the present time, is helpful in moti-
vating and assisting the probationers to find employment and, hope-
fully, veducing or terminating the visk for financial assistance.

The policies and plan that we've worked up have been greatly ve-
dueed in terms of the number of people involved in the program, and
we operate this on a need-to-know basis. Basically, what we want to
o ix to reduce the visk of accidental disclosure and true identity and
location for a protected witness.

The development and implementation of these procedures, we feel,
has inereased the degree of control and the quality of sevvices afforded
probationers in the witness protection program.

Another avea we recently got involved with was the employment
placement, problems. Earlier the Iederal Bureau of Prisons had the
vesponsibility for developing emploviment vesources and making job
referrals to all the persons under their supervision. The Federal Pro-
bation System, on Mavch 16, 1977, assumed this responsibility, which
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includes all those paroled or manditorily released from Federal
institutions.

The Probation Division has recommended that each district review
existing caseloads to determine what types of employment problems
exixt, set forth plans to address the identified problems, review and
maintain information regarding current resources, and implement op-
crational methods to bring together the offender and available com-
niunity resources.

In conjunction with the Federal Judicial Center, in 1978, we con-
ducted three training seminars that involved over 100 probation offi-
cers, These week-long seminars included training in many of the areas
that we feel are necessary to enhance the satisfactory vocational em-
ployment potential placement for persons under supervision.

Drug aftercare is another area that we recently got involved with.
The Narcotic Addict Rehabilitation Act of 1966 first authorized super-
vizory aftercarc as a portion of the formal sentencing alternative. In
1972, Public Law 92-293 extended the availability of aftercare services
to all Federal probationers and parolees with drug dependence
problems,

In 1978, we conducted a study to identify the drug abuse treatment
needs of persons under supervision of the Federal Probation Service.
"T'his study identified 15.800 persons with a history of drug abuse for
25 percent of all persons under the supervision of the Federal Proba-
tion System. Of this number, 10437 were not in need of current treat-
ment., 463 had refused treatment, and 376 were not in treatment because
a treatment program was not available. The remaining 4.504 cases
were identified as being in treatment; 2,688 of those were in treatment
programs funded by the Federal Burean of Prisons, While only 5,343
persons out of the total of 15.800 were either in treatment or in need
of treatment, the remaining two-thirds of the persons with drug abuse
histories still required a greater degree of supervision than the normal
or nondrug abuse case,

Throughout the history of drug aftercare, the management of the
contract treatment program and the supervision of the persons re-
ceiving treatment has been split with authority for contracting, moni-
toring, and funding the programs resting with the Federal Dureau
of Prisons, and supevvision of the persons in the program being the
responsibility of the Federal Probation Service.

Tn October 1978, Congress passed Public Law 95-537, which trans-
fers the contract authority for aftercave from the Attorney General
to the Director of the Administrative Office, The Probation Division
18 eurrently developing new operational and contracting procedures
for drug aftercare placement and treatment. In this regard we're con-
sulting with NIDA, and LEAA, and the Burean of Prisons for ad-
vire and assistance in developing these new procedures.

We anticipate the aftereave procedures will be distributed by May 1,
1979, and contracting process set to begin on June 15, 1979, We've
initiated an imaginative and thorough training for Federal probation
officers in this new area, and we’re looking forward to accepting this
new responsibility, and with the active involvement of the probation
officer in the contracting and treatment process we anticipate that we
will be able to administer a comprehensive and fiscally responsible
aftercare treatment program.
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At this point I would like to shift to comments concerning the cur-
rent status and addressing issues that we feel might be of interest
to you,

We in the Probation Systein share with the Congress the desire to
implement programs and procedures which support the greatest bene-
fits to the offender and the community while conserving scarce finan-
cial and manpower resources. We have been particularly involved in
two programs, pretrial diversion and voluntary surrender of convicted
offenders for sevvice of sentence. Experience has shown both programs
to be very suecessful, but they lack statutory authority, and, therefore,
we feel that they ave underutilized.

Pretrial diversion has been in effect for many vears through admin-
istrative agreement between the judiciary and the Department of
Justice. As of December 31, 1978, a toal of 2,317 persons were in pre-
trial diversion, or a total of only 3.4 percent of the total 66,641 persons
under supervision,

Pretrinl diversion is actually used to identify those offenders who
pose little risk to the community and who have a potential for accept-
g and benefiting from the assistance of probation officers. We screen
these individuals for diversion programs, and offer assistance to them
in improving their conduct and condition in the community, and a
degree of control is maintained to insure that they responsibly comply
with tlie condition of their diversion agreement.

Analysis of data maintained by the Administrative Office indicates
that only 3.4 percent of these people were terminated for violation
of the conditions of the diversion agreement during the 12-month
period ending June 30, 1978, These data alone indicate a degree of
success sufficient to justify expansion of this program.

Voluntary surrender is another program we feel should be greatly
expanded by statutory authorization. At the current time the sentenc-
ing court has the option of having selected convicted offenders to re-
port voluntarily to an appointed place and designated place of con-
finement. This program provides for substantial saving to the Govern-
ment by reducing or eliminating the cost. of Jocal detention and sig-
nificant. cost of the transporting of these offenders to designated
institutions.

While voluntary surrender seems an appropriate course of action,
probation officers are instructed to make specific recommendations to
the court based on information developed during the presentence
report,

The Bureau of Prisons conducted a 6-month study in 1978 of 199 of-
fenders in the Northeast region who were allowed to voluntarily sur-
render at the place of confinement. Only three offenders failed to
report and they were subsequently arvrested.

The estimated financial savings to the Government in the 6-month
period was $136.438. Tn addition to the financial savings, the program
climinate the need for these low-risk offenders to be detained in loeal
inils where, oftentimes, local facilities arve well below the standards of
Federal institutions.

The program is endorsed by the Judicial Conference, the Bureau of
Prisons. and the TS, Marshals Service. Acain. as in the ease of pre-
trial diversion, the program is underutilized because of a lack of
specific statutory authority.
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The protection of probation officers is another concern of the Pro-
bation System at this point, The Judicial Conference has indicated a
concern 1n this area dating back to 1952, At its March 1979 meeting,
the Judicial Conference approved, again, a legislative proposal to
amend 18 U.S.C. 1114 to provide for the protection of probation
ofticers. This is a matter of serious concern to all of the employces of
the Ifederal Probation System. During 1978, our oflicers were involved
in 63 reported hazardous incidents. These incidents were recorded in
three main categories—threats, dangerous situations, and assaults. A
total of 28 of our ofticers received threats and were victims of assaults
on 11 occasions, and were involved in 24 dangerous situation, 9 of
which involved weapons.

Our officers work under conditions of hazard equal to or exceeding
those of many Federal officers covered by this statute, yet they lack the
same protection. State and local prosecutorial agencies ofien are hesi-
tant to pursue cases of ascault or threatened violence against our
officers because they feel it should be a matter tfor Federal prosecution.
Thug, our officers are placed in lhazardous situations by virtue of the
nature of their duties without the same type of protection afforded to
other Federal officers and. in some cases, less protection than covered
by law for an ordinary citizen.

Mz, Chairman, this concludes my formal remarks. I’ll be happy to
answer any questions vou migit have, and I appreciate the opportunity
to appear before the committee,

[ Complete statement follows:]

I'iEPARED STATEMENT OF WAYNE P, JacksoN, ('HIer, DivISION OF PROBATION,
ADMINTSTRATIVE OFpIck oF THE U.S. Courrs

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subecommittee, T am Wayne P. Jackson,
chief of the Division of Prohation. Administrative Office of the United States
Courts, T hegan my career in corrections in Tulsa, Oklahoma, where I was a police
officer from 1054 to 1937, Tn 1957 T hecame a probation counselor for the Tulsa
C'ounty Juvenile Court and in 1959 I was appointed as a United States probation
officer in the Northern Digtriet of Illinois where I served until 1967, T then
joined the Administrative Office as an assistant chief of the Probation Division
and heeame chief of the Division in 1972, Ag chief of the Probation Division
T am a member of the Advisory Correctiong Council, authorized by Section 5002
of Title 18 of the United States Code. T serve on bhoards of the American Cor-
rectional Assceiation, the Ameriean Prohation and Parvole Association, and
ceveral other professional correctional organizations, I appreciate the opportunity
to appear hefore you today to report on the current status of the Federal Pro-
hation System and to review with you some of onr current concerns,

First, let me briefly describe the role of the Administrative Office and the
lg'mhminn Division and our unique relationship to the Federal DIrobation
System.

The Administintive Office is responsible for the administrative functions of
the United States courts. Dutied guch as financial management, personnel, record-
keeping, and program management vesponsibilities for bankruptey. court clerks,
publie defenders, magistrates, and probation officers are performed by approxi-
mately T00 emplovees in 13 sepavate divisions,

The Division of Prohation diceharges the probation-related responsibilities as-
signed by statute at 18 {1.8.C, 3656 to the Director nf the Administrative Office.
The 27 staff members of the Division include a chief. 3 hranch chiefs, § regional
probatinn administrators, 4 probation program specialists. 1 editor, 3 pretrial
services specialists, 3 data processors, and 7 secretaries, With the exception of the
editor, all of the professinnals in the Prohation Divigion gerved as United States
nrohation officers before joining the staff of the Probation Division. The Division
investigates, evaluates, and enforces performance standards and makes recom-
mendations concerning the work of the United States probation officers. The office

50-850—70——4
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assesses personnel and budget needs of the Probation _S_\'stem, rocommends_ qnd
reviews legislation atfecting criminal law and corrections, coordl_uutes} training
and reseavrch programs with the Federal Judicinl Center, and administers the
operation of 10 pretrinl services agencies as partof a den‘anstrntion project estab-
lished by Mitle IT of the Speedy ‘I'vial Act. T'he Division edits Federal Pro-
bation Quarterly—a professional journal of corrvectional philosophy and prac-
tice which is published with the cooperation of the Burean of Prisons. '.L:he
controlled circulation is 24,000 in the United States and 50 foreign countries, "l‘_lm-
Diviston also provides staff support for sentencing institutes and for the Judiqnql
Conference Committee on the Administration of the Probation System. The Dl\"l-
sion is responsible for coordination of institutional and release programs and pn‘h-
cies with the Federal Bureau of Prisons and the United States Parole Commis-
sion, To facilitate this coordination the five regional probation administrators are
assigned areas of the country which parallel the regional organization of the I'ed-
eral Bureau of Prisons and the United States Pavole Commission.

Unlike most Federal agencies, the Probation System is not centralized. The em-
ployees are divectly responsible to the courts they serve, The system is composed
of 1,697 probation officers serving in approximately 300 field oftices throughout 93
of the G5 judicial districts of the United States. I’ersonnel also include 40 proba-
tion officer assistants and a clevical staff of 1,080. Pretrial services agency em-
ployees number 138 in the 10 demonstration districts. The professional staft of
the Probation System is well trained and highly qualified. Minimum qualifientions
for appointment include a hachelor's degree nnd nnt less than 2 years' profes-
sional experience. Approximately 40 pereent of the officers hold advanced degrees.

The central goal of the Probation System is to enhance the safety of the com-
munity by reducing the incidence of criminal acts by persons under supervision.
This is achieved through counseling, gnidance, assistance, surveillanee, and re-
straint of offenders to facilitate thelr reintegration into society as law abiding
and productive members.

United States probation officers fulfill two principal responsibilities—prepaving
presentence investigntion reports for the United States distriet courts and pro-
viding supervision services for probationers and, as the official representatives of
the United States Parole Commission, for individuals releaged from Fetdersi
institutions. '

As of December 31, 1978, the Federal Prohation System had a total of ¢G.6G41
persons under supervision (47,789 probationers and 18,832 parolees). During
fiseal year 1978 prohation officers completed 108,155 investigative reports for the
courts, the Parole Commission, the Burean of Prisons, and United States attox-
neys. Ot these reports, 29,403 were presentence investigation reports. Despite the
large nnmbers of cases and investigative reports, the Probation System. as a
result of increases in personnel anthorized by Cougress in recent years, now de-
votes a greater amount of time to the supervision of probationers and parolees
than ever bhefore.

As you know, training for probation officers is provided by the Federal Judicinl
Center, The Probation Division plays a substantial role in designing and conduct-
ing that training. Our goal is to provide probation officers 40 hours of training per
year as recommended by the National Advisory Commission on Criminal Justice
Standards and Goals and the American Correctional Association. In fiseal vear
1979 we will have reached this goal for at least one-half of the probation otticer
stafl. Nine advanced seminars of 1-week duration have been scheduled to reach n
total of 900 probation officers or more than half the officer complement. Thexe
seminars emphasize skill improvement in ease management and presentence in-
vestigation techniques. In nddition to the advanced seminars the training sched-
uled for 1979 includes specialized courses in management, pretrial services, drug
aftercare, and orientation programs for newly appointed officers.

I would like to acquaint you with some of our recent and current activitios,

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE PURLICATION 105—THE PRESENTENCE INVESTIGATION REPORT

I Tanuary 1978 the Probation Division issued Publication 105—The Pre-
sentence Investigation. Report, This 18 a revised statement of standards to guide
all probation officers in the conduct of presentence investigations and the ‘pro‘mru-
tion of reports. A committee, chaired by a chief United States district conrt juduze,
with representatives from fleld probation oftices, the United States Parole C'um-
mission, Federal Bureau of Prisons, General Counsel’s office of the Administrative
Otlice, and the Probation Division developed the monograph, The Probation ("om-
mittee of the Judicial Conference has approved this document as the standard
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guide for all United States probation officers. Publication 105 introduces a flexihle
model for preparing presentence investigation reports which requires the proba-
tion officer to develop a core of essential Information supplemented by additional
pertinent data.

The monograph requires the development of supervision plans for defendants
eligible for probation, ‘The supervision plan indicates goals, vbjectives to achieve
these goalsg, and deadlines for delivery of needed services. The plan also includes
the anticipated level of supervizion—maximuin, medium, or minimum—and
anticipated frequency of contacts during the initial period of supervision,

Monograph 105 introduces the use of the Parole Conunission’s Offense Severity
and Salient Factor Score. From these scales, estimates can be made as to the
likely period of time to be served, if a defendant is committed, This enables the
courts to structure informed sentences and avoids unpleasant surprises later
when a judge finds that a sentence is going to be executed far difterently from
what he had intended. Additionally, we now call for the inclusion of national and
local data on sentences imposed for similar types of offenses.

A number of changes in corrections law affect the presentence investigation and
sentencing processes. This monograph sets new standards for probation practice
with special attention to how current law governs disclosure of the presentence
report and the use of prior record information in sentencing. The benefits of the
monograph ara greater uniformity in report writing; shorter, more concise re-
ports for courts wnd other users; closer observation of the latest standards of law
with respect to contents and disclosure,

MONOGRAPIL ON SUPERVISION—PROPOSED PURLICATION 106

The Probation Division has found a task group responsible for producing a
mounograph on supervision standards similar to that which we have on the pre-
sentence report. The general goals and objectives of supervision will address the
need to protect society through close supervision and moiitoring as well as offer
rehabilitation services to those offenders willing to change. We are developing a
better method for assessing case risk, case needs, and developing case plans. We
are working clogely with the U.S. Parole Commission and the Federal Judicial
Center regarding the utilization of a predictive device which will aid in setting
levels of supervision to be provided various offenders, We also intend to establish
a systematic method of identifying and meeting various socinl needs common
to offenders such as drug and alcohol problems and insuring maximum use of
local vehabilitation resources. Finally we will establish means to evaluate the
effectiveness of the various programs and resources we utilize, This monograph
will represent proven practice and detine the direction Federal probation shonld
take in meeting its supervision responsibilities. We plan to haye the monograph
completed for publication by the end of this year.

PROBATION MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEM

At the September 1977 meeting of the Judicinl Conference, the Probation Com-
mittee reported on the need for an improved information system for probation
that would provide more comprehensive nnd current data on the operatic:. of the
Federal Probation System. The Judicial Conference endorsed the Probation Com-
mittee’s report and adopted four goals to be met by a modern probation informa-
tion system:

1. Kstablish a modern information system for fleld managers—chiefs, deputy
chiefs, supervisors, and probation ofticers. The system is to provide a current
data base with immedinte feedback to users.

2, Provide up-to-date information to guide sentencing courts in selecting sen-
tences for convicted defendents.

3. Genernte national statistics for budget, planning, and mauagement control
purposes,

+, C'reate a data base for research,

T'he first step of this project has been to describe the existing probation informa-
tion system; that is, the maintenance, nccumulation, flow and refrieval of infor-
mation necegsary to the realization of the probation office’s mission. This required
the complete description of the day-to-day operations of a probation office.

A task group hag collected and examined forms and documents used by four
Inrge probation oflices, developed a detailed listing of probation office functions,
and conducted further studies to assure the validity of the system documentation.
At present, the project staff members are undertaking the second and final stage
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of field validation of the system documentation. A report will be prepaved on this
eflort by May 15, 1979, The next steps in the project nre a cost analysis of operat-
ing the probation information systeimns presently in the district offices, and a study
to determine whether computer applications are feasible in the probation system.

PRETRIAL SERVICES AGENCIES

Title IT of the Speedy Mrial Act of 1974 aunthorized the Director of the Ad-
ministrative Office to establish pretrial services agencies on a demonstration
busis in 10 representative districts. During the period from October 1975 through
April 1976 the 10 agencies began operations under two administrative models,
I'lve have been administered by Federal probation offices and five by boards of
trustees, The five probation agencies are Central California, Northern Georgin,
Northern Illinois, Southern New York, and Northern Texas. Those administered
hy hoards of trustees are Maryland, Eastern Michigan, Western Missouri, Eastern
New York, and Eastern Pennsylvanin, The 10 agencies have 138 employees of
which 110 are professional and 48 are clerieal.

Thexe agencies were established to maintain effective supervigion and control
aver, and provide supnortive services to, defendants released pending trial, Their
primary functions are to (1) collect, verify, nud report promptly to the judicinl
viticer information pertaining to the pretrinl relense of persons charged with an
ntfenve and recommend approprinte relense conditions; (2) review and modify
the reports and recommendations; (3) supervise and provide supportive services
to persons relensed to their custody; and (4) inform the court of violations of
conditions of release,

By Mareh 31, 1979, these agencies had heen in operation an average of 38
months, The staff had interviewed over 30,000 defendants and supervised over
16,000 of those who were released. Extensive data ave heing collected on these
eases and examined to determine the impact thiese agencies have had in reducing
nnnecessary detention and new crime on bail,

Pitle TI requires that the Director of the Administrative Office make a compre-
hensive report to the Congress on or befove July 1, 1970, regarding the administra-
tion and operation of the pretrial services agencies. A preliminary report on the
data collected to date has been prepaved, At this point it is onr impression that
the function of providing verified information to judieial ofticers for the purpose
of setting bait improves the quality of justice by making for more informed de-
cisions, Examination of the data is necessary before final conclusions can be
drawn and recommendations presented.

A zurvey of key court personnel in the demonstration districts—judges, magls-
teates, prosecutors, and public defenders—revenls an overwhelming support for
the nctivities of the pretrial services agencies and the belief that they should be
continued,

Tn accordance with the Aet a sbuly was undertaken to compare the accomplish-
ments of the Federal prefrial services agencies with those programs generally
usedd in state courts to gunrnntee presence at trinl, This study indicates that the
Federal pretrinl services agencies compare favorably with the programs in state
eonrts and are niceting or exceeding standards that have heen developed over the
past few years by organizations concerned with pretrial release,

The Act also ealls tor a comparison of the necomplishments of those agencies
operated by hoards of trustees with those administered hy Federal probation
offices, Comparisons are helng drawn on the eate of prebail tnterviews and
recommendations, pretrial erimes {rearrvests on new offenses), failures to appear,
initinl velense rvates, and reduction of detention days, While differences hetween
the two types of agencies have heen observed, the reasons for them have yet to
he fdentifled and documented. Further analysis will be necessary to complete this
phase of the study.

Colleetion of data for the final report was completed Marveh 31, 1979, We are
now in the process of eompleting the analysis and =will submit to Congress the
final comprehensive report as required by the Act by July 1, 1979.

WITNESSES PROTECTION PROGRAM

The witness proteetion program was authorized by the Organized Crime Con-
trol Aet of 1970, Tt purpose was to induce reluetant witnesses to testify for the
Government in major organized crime cases by offering them a vange of services
ineluding personal protection, finaneial assistance, reloeation, and limited docu-
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mentation of an assumed identity. When deemed necessary, these services could
extend to members of the witness’ immediate family,

Although the district courts were aware of the witness protection program,
many were reluctant to use probation as a sentencing alternative to incarceration
pince supervision for such offenders was often inadequate. During the earlier
days of the implementation of the program, the U.S, Marshals Service, which
assigned new identities to witnesses and moved them from the district of jurisdic-
tion to some other location, was also responsible for supervising witnesses whe
were on probation. However, the level of supervision was not alwa;'s consistent
with what the court expected. Special conditions imposed by the cor.rt could not
be properly monitored and probationer-witnesses moved about wif.but approval
or knowledge of the court and on occusion became involved in gew offensos.
Equally as important, the supportive services and counseling usually provided
probationers were not readily available to these offenders,

In 1977 the Probation Division learned that probation officers were having
difficulty in supervising probation cases that were in the witness protection pro-
gram. Some officers maintained these cases in an inactive status since they did
not want to attempt to locate them for fear of exposing their new locations and
identities. This obviously created a dilemma since the probation officer was unable
to carry out his statutory duties to keep the court informed concerning the
conduct and condition of each probationer under his supervision without risk
to the probationer.

These problems were discussed with representatives of the Department of
Justice who agreed that individuals in the witness protection program who are
on probation should be supervised by a probation officer. They believed, and we
concurred, that probation officers could be helpful in motivating and assisting
the probationer to find employment thereby terminating the need for financial
assistance.

As an outgrowth of those discussions the Probation Division and the U.S.
Marshals Service drafted a policy statement recognizing each other’s responsi-
bilities. In Aungust 1978 guidelines for supervising protected witnesses/proba-
tioners were distributed to the field offices, Under these guidelines the Probation
Division coordinates the transfer of supervision of probationers who are par-
ticipants in the program. Special procedures have been developed to statistically
account for these cases as well as address special needs which arise during the
supervision period.

In order to reduce the risk of accidental disclosure of the true identity or the
location of a profected witness, special efforts have been made to limit the
number of persons with access to this information. The U.S. Marshals Service
has assigned key or contact persons to work closely with the Probation Division.
Probation officers assigned responsibility for supervising these individuals in
their respective districts are journeymen officers who have demonstrated an
ability to deal with sophisticated offenders.

Tlie development and implementation of these procedures have increased the
degree of control and the quality of services afforded probationers in the witness

EMPLOYMENT PLACEMENT

The objective of probation and parole supervision is the protection of the
community through the rehabilitation of the offender. Employment is certainly
a significant factor in the offender’s rehabilitation. Employment provides the
offender with a personal stake in society and a sense of dignity and personal
suceess.

To facilitate the adjustment of persons under supervision the pretation ofticer
has the responsibility to utilize all available resources. Until March 1977 one of
those resources had been the employment assistance offered by the Federal
Bureau of Prisons’ employment placement program. On March 16, 1977, the
Probation Division and the Federal Bureau of Prisons entered into an agreement
that the Federal Probation System would assume responsibility for develoting
en.-.joyment resources and making job referrals for all persons under supervision
including those paroled or mandatorily released from Federal institutions. All
districts were encouraged to initiate or expand programs of employment
placement.

The Probation Division recommended that each district (1) review caseloads
to determine what types of employment problems exists; (2) set forth plans te
address the identified problems; (3) review and maintain information regarding
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current local resources; and (4) implement operational niethods to bring together
the oftender and available community resources.

In conjunction with the Federal Judicial Center the Probation Division, during
1978, conducted three training seminars for over 100 U.S. probation ofiicers
involved in employment placement activities, The weeklong seminars included
training in legal issues; the development and use of community resources; job
readiness training; and brokerage and direct placement techniques.

The Probation Division is continuing its involvement in employment place-
ment and will monitor the employment placement activities of our officers. A
survey of employment plicement needs and activities is being desigued to
identitfy necessary arveas of future involvement, This continued study will pro-
vide probation officers with the proper tools to assist persons under supervision
in meaningtul employment.

DRUG AFTERCARE

YFor years the drug abusing offender has presented a specinl sentencing prob-
lem for the courts. In 1966 with passage of the Narcotic Addiet Rehabilitation
Act Congress authorvized supervisory attercare as purt of a formal sentencing
alternative, In 1972, Lublic Law 92-203 extended availability of aftercare serv-
ices t0 all Federal probationers and parolees with drug dependence problems.

T 1978 the Probation Division conducted a survey to identify the drug abuse
treatment needs of persons under supervision. The survey identitied 15,800 per-
sons with a history of drug nbuse, 25 percent of all personsg under supervision.
Of this number 10457 were not in need of current treatment, 463 had retused
treatment, and 376 were not in treatment ‘becuuse» a treatment program was
not available. The remaining 4,304 persons were identitied ay being in treat-
metit—2,088 of those were in treatment prograts funded by the Federal Burean
ot Prisons. While only 3,33 persons out of the total of 15,800 were either in
yreatment or in need of treatinent, the remaining two-thirds of the persong
with drug abuse history still required a greater degree of supervision than
nondruyg abusers.

Throughout the history of drug aftercare the management of the contract
treatment program and the supervisiqn of rhe' persons receiving treatment has
been split with authority for contracting, monitoring, and funding of programs
resting with the Iederal Bureaun of Prisons and supervision of the ol‘Lcndo‘rs in
programs resting with the Federal Probation System. In a move to consolidate
the fiscal and supervisory responsibilities under one ageuncy, the Federal Burcau
of Prisons advoeated legislation to effect that consolidation.

1n October of 1978 Coungress passed Public Law 95-037, the Contract Services
for Drug Dependent Federal Offenders Act of 1978, Whis Act provided torv the
transter of contract authority for aftercare from the Attorney General to the
Director of the Administeative Office ol the United States Courts, effective
October 1, 1974,

The P'robation Division is developing new operational and contrvacting pro-
cedures for drng aftercare placement and treatment, We are cousulting with
the Nutional Institute on Drug Abuse, the Law Linforcement Assistance Ad-
ministration, and the Bureau of Prisons for advice and assistance in the de-
velopnient of these procedures. The Probution System has many ofticers with
a wide range of expertise in drug treatment who have heen asked to review
drafts of the procedures and torward their comments to the Irobation
Division.

We anticipate that the aftercare procedures willt be distributed by May 1
1970, with the contracting process set to begin on June 15, 1979, Training pro-
ernms for 150 probation eolficers will be held early this summer. Each chief
probation officer, acting ag the authorized representative of the Dirvcetor of the
Ahinistrative Office in drug aftercare contracting, will be rvesponsible for the
solicitation, negotiation, and monitoring of all drug aftercarve programs in his
distriet. This major responsibility will he monitored in the Probation Division by
the five regional probation administrators.

We are looking forward to this new responsibility. With the active involve-
ment of the probation officer in the contracting and treatment process we
aunticipate that we will he able to administer a comprehensive and fiscally re-
sponsihle aftereare treatment program.

At this point I would like to conclude my comments on the current status
of the Federnl Probation System atid shitt to a discussion of concerns that may
be of interest to you.
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The Probation System shares with the Congress the desire to implement pro-
grams and procedures which offer the greatest benefit to the offender and the
community while conserving searce financial and manpower resources. We have
heen participating in two such programs during recent years—pretrial diversion
and voluntary surrender of convicted offenders for service of sentence. LEx-
perience has shown both programs to be very successful but they tend to be
underutilized because of the lack of specific statutory authority.

PRETRTAL DIVERSION

Pretrinl diversion programs have been implemented for many years through
administrative agreement between the judiciary and the Department of Justice.
As of December 31, 1978, the Probation System was supervising 2,817 persons
on preteial diversion, only 3.4 percent of the totul of 66,641 persons under super-
vixion., The goals of pretrial diversion are to identify those accused offenders
who pose relatively little risk to the community and who have the potential
for accepting and benefiting from the assistunce offered by the probation ofticer.
Those individuals screened for diversion are offered assistance in improving
their conduct and condition in the community and a degree of control is main-
tained to insure they responsibly comply with the condition of their diversion
acreement. The participation of the accused oftender is voluntary and the pro-
gram is based on the prosecutorial discretion ot the U.S. Attorney’s office and
tite agreement of the individual court for the probation office to provide
supervision,

Analysis of data maintained by the Administrative Office reveals that only
24 percent of the persons terminated from pretrial diversion supervision were
terminated for violation of the conditions of the diversion agreement during the
12-month period ending on June 30, 1978. These data alone indicated a degree
of sueccess sufticient to justity expansion of this program., When we consider
the additional benefits of reduction of the workload of the courts and elimina-
tion of certain disabilities resulting from criminal convictions, the program is
even more desirable. Some courts are reluctant to authorize their probation
oftice to participate in pretrial diversion programs in the absence of statutory
provisions for this dispositional alternative. The Judicial Conference at its
September 1977 meeting endorsed ILR. 5792—a bhill to establish a pretrial diver-
sion program in the judiciary—-introduced by Mr. Railsback in the 95th Con-
gress. We request your support for such legislation authorizing pretrial
diversion so the practice may be formally and legally expanded.

VOLUNTARY SURRENDER

The voluntary surrender program was implemented by the Bureau of Prisons
with the cooperation of the Proubation System and the U.S. Marshals Service in
1075, At the disceretion of the sentencing court, selected convicted offenders are
permitted to surrender voluntarily on an appointed dnte at the designated place
of confinement. This program provides for substantial savings to the Govern-
ment by reduecing ov eliminating the eost of detention of committed offenders
in loeal jails pending transfer and reduction of the cost of transporting of-
tenders to the designated institutions. When voluntary surrender seems an
appropriate course of action probation officers are instructed to make specific
recommendations to the court based on information developed during the pre-
sentence investigation.

A\ recent study by the Bureau of Prisons revealed that during a 6-month period
in 1978, 199 oftenders in the Northeast region were allowed to voluntarily sur-
render at the place of confinement, Ouly three offenders failed to report and they
were subsequently arrested. The estimated finaneial savings to the Government
in this region during this 6-month period was $136,458. In addition to the finan-
cial savings, this program eliminated the need for these low risk offenders to be
detained in local jails where conditions of confinement are frequently on a level
well below most Federal institutions.

This program is endorsed by the Judicial Conference, the Bureau of Prisons,
and the U.8. Marvshals Service, As in the case of pretrial diversion, in my opinion,
this program is underutilized because of a lack of specific statutory authority.
‘The Judicial Conference has recommended amendment to Federal release statutes
to provide for this type of release after conviction and for specific penalties for
failure to surrender as directed. The only sanction now available to the courts
for failure to report to the institution is contempt of court. Consequently, some
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courts are reluctant to use this program even though they support its principles.
Specific statutory authority will encourage sentencing judges to make greater
use of this program which benefits the Government and the individual without
any significant threat to the community.

PROTECTION OF PROBATION OFFICERS

The Judicial Conference has indicated its desire for legislation to afford pro-
tection for ULS. probation officers on a number of occasions dating back to 1952,
At its March 1979 meeting the Judicial Conterence approved a legislative pro-
posal to amend 18 U.S.C. 1114 to provide for the protection of probuation officers.
This is a matter of serious concern fo the employvees of the Probation System.
During 1978 our officers were involved in 63 reported hazardous incidents, These
incidents were recorded in three main categories—threats, dangerous sitnations,
and assaults, Our officers received 28 threats, were vietims of assaults on 11
oceasions, and were involved in 24 dangerous situations, nine of which involved
weapons.

Our officers work under conditions of hazard equal to or exceeding those of
many ofticers presently covered by the Federal protection stiatute yet they lack
the same protection. State and local prosecutorinl agencies offen ave hesitant to
pursue cases of assault or threatened violence agninst our officers because they
feel it should be a matter for Federal prosecution. Thus our ofticers are placed
in hazardous sitnations by virtue of the nature of their duties without the pro-
tection atforded to other Federal officers and in some cases with even less pro-
tection under law than the orvdinary citizen. We urge your support of legislation
to correct this situation,

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my formal remarks. I thank you for the oppor-
tunity to appear before you today and I shall be happy to answer any questions
you or a member of the subcommittee might have.

Mr. Kagrexyerer, Thank you, Mr. Jackson, for a very thorough
discussion of the services and the Division’s responsibilities.

Really, at the present time you do more than exercise the function
of probation as such. Have you ever thought of changing the name of
your division to something broader, more deseriptive of your duties?

Mr. Jackson. Well, that has never really been a factor; although,
as you suggest, we do cover a wide range of activities in the field. And,
again, the concept of working for the 95 district courts might impact
on the desirability of effecting a name change.

My, Kasrenaeier, To some extent you indicate that there is an over-
lapping, you exereise similar functions as the Marshals Service in han-
dling offenders. You mention a witness protection agency, and the
witness protection program, and certain other areas, and voluntary
surrender, are essentially under the Marshals Service presently, but
you do have a partial responsibility to these cases.

IHas that ever been a problem with the Marshals Service?

My, Jacuson. Actually, despite the importance that you subseribe
to these two areas, we actually interact more thoroughly, more essen-
tially, with the Bureau of Prisons and Parole Commission. However,
to answer your question more specifically, no, the degree of coopera-
tion we have received from the Marshals Service has been very good,
and although there is a bifurcation of duties so to speak, or assignment,
what we try to do is preclude any overlap. And this is what we have
done in terms of the new witness protection program that we have
come up with so that we do not overlap in terms of what the marshals
responsibilities. We do, however, provide for the supervision of those
people, and we have provided for a system where we can track these
mdividuals, actually through our division in Washington, therefore
not comprising the 1dentity of the protected witnesses,
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We do provide, and have the facility to provide, a more expansive
service to these people than the Marshals Service can, due to our exten-
sive roots in the community. Ilor example, one of the problems the
Marshals Service outlined to us initially was the securing of employ-
ment for these cases in the witness protection program. The Marshals
Service, of course, really had scarce resources in terms of employment
placement concepts, whereas our probation officers perform this func-
tion as an integral part of their normal duties, Therefore, the assump-
tion of these services, I think, greatly expands and enlarges upon
finding suitable employment for these people that the Marshals Service
just was not, able to provide at that point.

So, like I say, with this sort of division of duties, I think it is a nat-
ural split, and we have never had any trouble interfacing with anybody
in the Department of Justice with our responsibilities to persons on
probation and parole.

Mr. Kastenaermer. How involved is the provision in terms of con-
cerning the debate as to whether rehabilitation of offenders is possible
or can be effective?

In recent years the so-called rehabilitation model has been under
attack, and there is some feeling that remaining incarceration for those
in prison may be the goal affording an opportunity to be sure, but the
presumption that people would be cured or rehabilitated is really not
a valid one any longer.

Do you have any view on this particular situation?

Mr. Jackson. I don’t know 1f the Probation Service has endorsed
such a pessimistic attitude toward the remolding of people. Rehabilita-
tion, I know, is somewhat of a nebulous term. I feel, however, that we
might look at it in terms of habilitation instead of rehabilitation. I
think our people do an excellent job of impressing upou those persons
under our supervision their responsibility as citizens to work under
the law. I think in many instances we get individuals, who from the
first, have really been faced with a real valid accountability of their
actions. The presentence investigation process is much more than
just providing a rveport for the court. At this time our officers enter
Into a very, very significant degree of rapport with the client. Some
information that they might have erroneously put forth as constituting
their background is uncovered. I think that in resolving these vari-
ances, the establishment of a responsible attitude of the Government
with a person under its supervision sets up a relationship that is just
hard to describe.

I have been in Washington now since 1967, and it’s not at all unusual
to get three or four calls a month from people that I had under super-
vision when I was a probation officer in Chicago from 1959 until 1967.
And T submit that this might only be a negligible portion of the case-
load: but these people still contact me, and I’'m sure the same is true
of other members of the Federal Probation system, since our officers
have formed a relationship with these people and often the clients
still look to us as responsible people to give them advice in terms of
their behavior following their period of supervision.

So. T think that probation docs have a sienificant role to play in
rehahilitation, not necessarily as difficult as Mr, Carlson in the Bureau
of Prisong, hecause we have a whole plethora of services available in
the community. And, again, I think that if the person’s risk to society
is not substantial, as in the case of deferred prosecution, I feel that we
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can accept a larger risk in the community, particularly since our field
staft has been increased where we can devote a greater amount of time
to S\i{)ervision than we have in the last few years.

I don’t know if that’s a circuitous route to answer your question, but
I think that, basically, we do feel that we have a significant impact in
redirecting the roles of the people, at least a significant portion of the
people, directed to us for our custody and care.

l\fr. Kastenmerer. I think many people are surprised to learn from
prisoners, particularly from prisoners, that relatively little has been
done for them in terms of employment. I think many people assume
that, you know, the obvious job of the Bureau of Prisons placement
system, or Parole Commission, or Probation Service, that these people,
the agencies, individually or collectively, the priorities ought to be
when a person leaves prison to be sure that that person has gainful
employment; and yet we learn in many cases that that really is not
true.

I note, in your statement, you indicated it was only 2 years ago that
your service undertook the employment system program that formerly
was offered by the Federal Bureau of Prisons employment placement

rogram.
P \Vould you explain a little more specifically the history of that,
what that means, who really is responsible for the gainful employ-
ment of a person on parole ?

Mr. Jackson. Well, prior to the assumption of this responsibility,
the community program officers, or placement officers, in the Bureau
of Prisons were the people who were designed or designated with the
responsibility to locate employment opportunities within the com-
munity. I would have to say that prior to that date we were ill equipped
in terms of personnel to embark on some of the programs that we
felt that we had particular expertise to work with.

Again, I harken back to the time when I became Chief of the Divi-
sion, in 1972, we had 640 probation officers in the entire system. Al-
though our workload was much less at that point, we found out that
our probation officers had very little time to devote to supervision
practices because they were basically employed with taking care of
the primary responsibility at that time in preparing the presentence
investigations for the court.

So, for us to delude ourselves that we could get into a full range of
other type of supportive services such as navcotic aftercave, which we
are about to embark upon, employment services, or the witness-protec-
tion program. we really could not, in good conscience, address any
group and say that we had adequate personnel to perform these
functions.

As T said. in 1972 we had 640 officers: we now have 1,697. And, I
think that in our representation to Conervess in terms of what our
needs realistically were has resulted in this growth. We are thankful
to Congress for providing these necessary needs. We think now, with
our adequate staff. that we can get involved in these proerams and
provide these services: but, again, I think that prior to the acquisi-
tion of these personnel resources we wonld have been ill advised to
tell anyone that we could have taken on the additional responsibilities
and have done the type of job that we in the probation service would
have wanted to be done in the provision of these types of programs.
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I think this is a natural outgrowth, again, with Mr, Carlson and
his people basically operating out of 50 institutions and his regional
offices, we have some 300 oftices in the Federal Probation System—
far more saturation within the United States, more familiarity with
the communities, which would enable us to do a better job employ-
mentwise. One example of this is our probation office in San Jose,
which has entered into agreement with the Ford Motor Co. whereby
| they have five positions at the plant that are designated for Federal
probation. And if one person gets laid off, or transferred, it’s an un-
written agreement that there 1s another position for one of our per-
sons at this plant. It would be very difficult, I think, for the scarce
resources of the Bureau of Prisons to obtain the same type of con-
tact orv saturation within the community that we can with our people,
’ in the over 300 offices throughout the United States. So, this is, I

think, a direct result from the extensive, or additional, programs we
were able to embark upon which, quite frankly, we should have done
before, but we simply were unable within the constraints of person-
nel to address these needs.

Mr. Kastenareigr, I think we’ve been under the illusion that your
division has been primarily concerned with the supervision of per-
sons on probation or parole; that would be the primary job that you
have. Maybe report making and other things would be secondary, but,
of course, you serve the courts, and presentence investigation. And
this comes first.

Mr. Jackson. I think the average probation officer has little diffi-
culty determining what his priority would be if the judge said, “This
report should be to me in 3 days.” We’ve done some preliminary study
to indicate how our personnel resources have been used. We completed

) a study in 1973, for example, which showed that on an average of only
13 minutes a month of face-to-face contact was available per client.
And less than 2 years after that study, with additional angmenta-
tion of probation officers to our service, that 13-minutes-a-month av-
erage went up to 30 minutes a month, and so we do have in fact a
significant, greater, degree of time devoted to the area of supervision.

As I indicated earlier, in the carly days, or, say, 10 years ago, we
were providing what, we would consider crisis supervision, only cases
that required immediate attention because of arrest or some other crit-
ical element. I think we’re much more in line with the therapeutic
form of supervision now, or rehabilitative services, than we were able
to perform at that time.

Mr. Kaseenyemr. I certainly agree with this realinement of re-
sponsibilities. I think, at least in practice, the Federal Burecau of
Prisons, or even the Parole Commission, is less able as an institu-
tion to atttempt to meet the needs of individuals in society as opposed
to instituting these in prison, and, I think, the Probation Division.

In terms of one of these programs that you are indicating, the treat-
ment for drug aftercare, are you satisfied that you have the resources
and expertise to administer this program?

Mr. Jackson. Yes, sir, we are at the present time. There are some
-aviables that are hard to really describe at this point. While the ini-
tial funding of $3.5 million for the first year seems to be adequate,
I think, as our officers veceive additional training, I feel that we will
identify more people in need of these services in our caseloads. As

|
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they develop expertise to determine who needs these services, we're
probably golng to see a significant increase in a number of people going
through the programs.

However, at the other end of the scale, due to the competency of
the people that we have, I would say that the Federal Probation Sys-
tem probably has the most competent, qualified, and ,professionul staff
of any entity within the Federal Government. I don’t have any quali-
fications in terms of their ability to perform services. Therefore, many
of the contracts that were let before, say counseling, I think we would
be able to compete in-house, and, also, due to the efliciency of our field
offices in locating local community resources, I think that many exist-
ing community resources will be brought into play that will not re-
quire the dollar outlay of professional contracting services.

So, I think that there is a spinoff. As we get deeper into the pro-
gram in terms of more people being invelved in narcotic aftercare,
more drug abuse people will be identified and become involved in the
program. However, I think that we will be able to pick up a signif-
icant portion of the counseling load since the quality of our offices
will allow for this, and, at the same time, locate community resources
f)hap would preclude, perhaps, contracting for the services on a formal

asis.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Both with respect to voluntary surrender au-
thority and pretrial diversion, since the practice is being followed
presently, why do we require specific statutory authority ¢

Mr. JacksoN. Well, as for voluntary surrender, at this point some
of the judges feel that without the penalty, for failing to report there
is a certain reluctance to use the program. What happens if a person
fails to report? At present our only option is to initiate contempt of
court proceeding which some courts feel is a very shallow response,

So, we feel wich statutory authority to impose a penalty for failing
to report, a little teeth would be put into programs with a greater
acceptance and use by the courts. I think with such a statute the pro-
gram would be utilized more extensively.

There are significant administrative factors, some very humorous,
for example, if you don’t understand or carcfully plan the concept
of voluntary surrender.

We had one person report to an institution on the west coast. He
walked up to the gate and said, “Here T am.”

And they said, “Who are you ¢”

Since the institution hadn’t received a formal commitment order,
Mr. Carlson’s office was contacted, and they had to arrange to put this
person in a local motel and provide subsistance until they could get
the statutory authority or legal authorization to get him into the
institution.

There are a lot of administrative problems that need to be worked
out, but I think the statutory responsibility would ease some current
concerns and cause the program to be used more.

Mr. Kastensemrr. In terms of protection of probation officers, you
indicate that in 1978 there were 63 hazardous incidents.

How does that compare to 10 years prior? Does this indicate some
new development ?

Mr. Jacksow. I guess I'd have to be forthright and say that I think
there probably are more hazardous situations in the community now
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than have existed before; and I’d have to go back to my carlier com-
ment that we really didn’t have the exposure to the hazardous inci-
dents a few years ago, because we really weren’t in the community as
much as we could have been because we were sort of office bound gener-
ating presentence reports. So, with our increased emphasis in supervi-
sion, we find our people getting out much more, and this, perhaps, has
increased the risk of the probation oflicer in terms of exposure.

We really had some difliculty sometimes, too, in determining whether
or not these were job-related type assaults in some cases, with the ham-
stringing of the Federal authorities to investigate and look into our
assault cases. For example, one of our officers was shot and killed in
Laredo in December of last year, but since the Federal authorities
couldn’t investigate the case, we don’t know if that was, in fact, a job-
related assault. It was known that this officer who was killed worked
with a very high number of sophisticated drug cases. We don’t know if
his assailant was a person who might have killed him because of an in-
volvement in a drug case, or whether it might have been another issne
that generated the assault.

The factors involved in the other shootings we’ve had in Tennessee
and in the District of Columbia in recent years, again, ave likewise
clouded by a lack of details.

Mr. KasrenMemr. Well, why do you suggest that these cases could
not be investigated ¢

Mur. Jackson. Because the Federal authorities have—in this case the
FBI—has no authority, statutory responsibility, to investigate a case
of a Federal probation officer because we're not covered by 18 U.S.C.
1114.

Mer. KasteNMEIER, It is a local crime?

Mr. Jacksown. Yes, sir.

And then again, as I said in my statement, the local authorities are
sometimes hesitant; they say, “Why should we investigate this?” Be-
cause they feel it more appropriately should be investigated by Federal
authorities.

Mr. Kasrenseer. Well, that’s all the questions I have. )

We’ll share your statement with them, presentence investigation re-
port as well as your excellent magazine that comes out Jper,lo_dlca]]y.
And we’ll have an opportunity to catch up on whether the Judicial Con-
ference or the—I'm not sure that the U.S. court or anyone else will, in
duc course, propose legislation, for example, on the latter question of
probation officers. We will be receptive to those proposals coming down
to us.

Mr. JacksoN. We in the Probation Division, I'm sure those in the
field in the Probation System, really appreciate your efforts in our
behalf,

Mr. Kastenarier. Well, thank you again, Mr. Jackson, for a very
complete andl thorough statement of the functions and problems of the
future situation involving your division, the Division of Probation.

That, then, concludes this morning’s hearing.

[Whereupon, at 11:15 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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House Office Building; Hon. Robert W. Kastenmeier (chairman of
the subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Representatives Kastenmeier and Sawyer.

Staff present : Bruce Lehman, chief counsel.

Mr. Kasrenmerer. The hearing will come to order. This morning the
Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties, and the Administration of
Justice is pleased to continue its oversight function, particularly this
morning in connection with the Executive Office of the U.S. Attorney
and U.S. Marshals Service. ,

In that connection, I am pleased to welcome Mr. William P. Tyson,
acting director, Executive Office for the U.S. Attorneys as our first
witness this morning. Mr, Tyson appears with his colleagues.

You might care to identify them for the record, Mr. Tyson, and you
may proceed as you wish,

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM P. TYSON, ACTING DIRECTOR, EXECUTIVE
OFFICE FOR U.S. ATTORNEYS, ACCOMPANIED BY FRANCIS X,
MALLGRAVE AND EDWARD MOYER

Mr. Tyson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

It’s my pleasure to appear this morning for the first time in my cur-
rent capacity as acting head of the Executive Office, I think this is the
second time this office has appeared before the committee. A few years
ago Mr. William Gray appeared. and I was his deputy at that time.

I have with me this morning Mr, Frank Mallgrave, who is an assist-
ant director in our office, head of the Administrative Services Divi-
sion; and Mr. Moyer on my right, who is the budgct officer for the
Executive Office, responsible for the needs of budget formulation for all
of the U.S. attorneys throughout, the country.

Mr. Chairman, I have submitted a rather lengthy and detailed state-
ment that reviews the activities of the U.S. attorneys, the Executive
Office, and the various subfunctions. T prepared it believing that there
would be new members on the committee that you would want to be-
come familiar with the activities of our office.

(35)
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I know that you personally have heard a lot of this before in our
previous testimony before you a few years ago.

I would like to submit my written statement for the record. I'm
prepared to give you about a 10-minute overview, a summary of what
1s contained in that statement.

Mr. Kastenmeier, Without objection, your statement will be re-
ceived for the record.

[The complete statement follows :]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WiLLIAM P, TysoN, AcriNng DIRECTOR, EXECUTIVE OFFICE
FOrR U.S. ATTORNEYS

Mr. Chairman, I am William P. Tyson, Acting Director of the Executive Office
for United States Attorneys and United States Trustees, The invitation of the
Subcommiittee today is most welcome, and I appreciate the opportunity to explain
to the committee the functions and responsibilities of the organization which I
head and to discuss the role of U.8. Attorneys in the Department of Justice.

UNITED BTATES ATTORNEYS—MISTORIOAL PERSPECTIVE

The functions of U.S. Attorneys are so fundamental to the legal system of the
United States that the origins of the office can be traced back to the first year of
the federal government's existence. In the Judiciary Act of 1780 which created
the federal judicial system and the Office of Attorney General, the first Congress
provided for the appointment of an “Attorney for the United States” in each
judicial distriet. The principal duties of the office were, as they are today, to
conduct the prosecution of criminal offenses and to represent the federal govern-
ment in civil litigation. The Office of United States Attorney has thus been
established since the beginning of our nation as a vital mechanism in the en-
forcement of federal criminal statutes and in the resolution of litigious disputes
between citizens and the federal government.!

U.S. Attorneys are still appointed by the President—with the advice and
consent of the Senate; however, they no longer report directly to the President
as they did in the early years of our country. In 1861, the Congress enacted legis-
Intion giving the Attorney General authority to direct U.S. Attorneys in the
discharge of their duties,” and when the Department of Justice came into exist-
ence in 1870, U.S. Attorneys became an integral element in its organization.
There are today 95 judicial districts staffed by 94 U.S. Attorneys, 1,693 Assistant
U.S. Attorneys, 160 paralegal specialists, and 1,755 support positions. The Execu-
tive Office which is responsible for the management, support, and professional
education and development of U.S. Attorneys and their staffy is staffed by 11
attorneys and 44 support personnel, or less than 29, of the total personnel re-
sources in the U.S. Attorneys’ appropriation.

CONTROL AND SUPERVISION OF UNITED STATES ATTORNEYS

Although U.8. Attorneys are formally appointed by the President, the Attorney
General maintains statutory authority to supervise them and to require them to
report to him on their activities. The Attorney General’s authority over U.S.
Attorneys is exercised chiefly through the Deputy and Associate Attorneys Gen-
eral; however, the next level of supervisory authority is diffused among Assist-
ant Attorneys General of the legal divisions and the head of the Executive Office
for U.S. Attorneys. Control over certain matters relative to the conduct of
litigation has heen delegated to the various legal divisions while the respon-
sibility for the management of non-litigative functions is assigned to the
Executive Office.

Each of the six legal divisions has, with the concurrence of the Deputy
Attorney General or Associate Attorney General, established policies and pro-
cedures for the guidance of U.8. Attorneys. The regulations of the legal divisions
are compiled in the United States Attornecys’ Manual which contains a separate
title for the subject matter over which each division has responsibility. The
divisions exercise control over the U.S. Attorneys in several ways: by reserving

1 For a current delineation of the statutory anthority for the Office of United States
Attorney, see Title 28, Chapter 33 of the United States Code.
2 Now codified tn 28 U.8.C. 519,
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certaiiz decision-making nuthority ; * by requiring reports on specific events; * by
intervening in the U.N. Attorneys’ relations with agencies outside the Depart-
nient of Justice:® and by condueting selected cases directly. Although the legal
divisions maintain considerable control over the U.8, Attorneys through these
techniques, it should be noted that at least 95 percent ot all criminal cases and
approximately 60 percent of all civil cases arve referred directly to U.S. Attorneys
from investigative and client agencies. U.S. Attorneys arve necessarily allowed
substantial 1atitude to conduct litigntion within their {istricts ay it would be
physically impossible for the divisions to participnte actively in the over 170,000
citses handled each year,

While the legal divisions are responsible for the supervision of litigation con-
dueted by U8, Attorneys, the Executive Office for U8, Attorneys possesses
authority over them with reganrd to their non-litigative functions including gen-
eral administration, personnel, funds, and training. The Executive Office ex-
ercises finnl authority over the clasgitication of support positions, and it is
respousible for the appointinent, promotion, and discipline of support employees.”
Although the Deputy Attorney General possesses tinal authority for the hiring,
firing, and discipline of nttorney staff, the Executive Office occupies a key pogition
as the chief staft advisor to the Deputy on such matters. With regard to the
development of hudget requests, the Executive Office collects and evaluates the
forecasts of individual U.S, Attorneys and then assembles o snecession of budget
submissions which represent its estimate of the U.8, Attorneys’ collective needs,
Onee an appropriation is establishied, the Executive Office ig responsible for the
management of nvailable funds, Financial management is accomplished through
direct coutrol over the number of staff positions allocated to ench district, the
assignment of space, and the procurement of office equipment. U.S. Attorneys
may, without the specific approval of the Executive Office, incur other types of
expenses; however, the Executive Office closely monitors accounting reports on
these arens of expenditure,

NATURE OF UNITED STATES ATTOBNEYS WORKLOAD

About twice as much of the resources available to U.N, Attorneys are devoted
to the prosecution of criminal offenses as are devoted to the conduct of civil
litigntion. In recent years, the U.8, Attorneys have focused their attention on the
prosecution of white collar eriminals, corrupt public officials, organized crime
fizures, and major drug traflickers,

Estimates of the nationwide cost of white collar erime range in the hillions of
dollars. Tt is estimated, for instance, that federally insured banks lose three times
as much money from white collar crime as from bank robberies, and fraud
ngainst the government could reach ax much as ten pervcent of total expendi-
tures.® The Inspector General for the Department of Henlth, Education, and
Welfare has estimated that fraud, abuse, and waste cost his agency alone be-
tween $6.3 and $7.4 billion, The U.8. Attorneys’ response to this frankly over-
whelming problem is reflected in the fact that while the total nunber of annual
criminal case filings has declined by 21 percent in the last five years, the number
of annual white collar crime cases initinated in the snme period has increased by
13 percent. To extend further the drive against white collar crime, U.S. Attorneys
have embarked on a joint effort with the Criminal Division to establish seven
new regional Feonomic Crime Enforcement Units throughout the nation, These
units will be supplemented by the special frand and corruption sections that
alrendy exist in sixteen U.8. Attorney Offices. Together, they will concentrate
their efforts on major eases of fraud and will seek to improve the government's
ability to detect. investigate. and prosecute white eollar crime.

A second criminal litigation priority of U.S. Attorneys hns heen the prosecu-
tion of corrupt public officials. These efforts nre nimed nt restoring trust in public

8 0.1., Criminal Division restrictions on the Initiation of prosecutions for certain offennes
T'RAM0-2.131 ef. seq. and Civil Division limitations on the value of claims against the
Government which U8, Attorneys may compromise, USAM4-2.120(h).

4 (.f.. The Solicltor General’s requirement that all judicial decisions adverse to the
government be reported promptly.

5 (1., Most criminal tax investigntions concluded by the TRS are referred to the Tax
Division for review and are transmitted to the U.S. Attorney only after the Division has
made a determination to Institute a prosecntion,

" Justice Litigation Management, “A Review of the Process, Policy, Authortty, Direc-
tion,” Aprll 1975, p. 17.

728 C.F.R, 119

Fﬁeport of tfne'Comptroller General “Federal Agencles Can, and Sho
Combat Frand in Government Programs." ¥ ) Should, Do More to
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officials and confidence in government institutions by subjecting profiigate oftice
holders to the oblogquy of a public trial and punishment. In the last year, U.N.
Attorney efforts in this regard have produced the convictions of public officials
ranging from loeal police officers to governors and congressmen,

With regard to organized crime prosecutions, the eflorts of U.S. Attorneys are
shifting from the case by cuse prosecution of individual members of organized
crime enterprises to a coordinated prosecutorial attack on the structure of those
enterprises, Although traditional organized crime offenges, such as loansharking,
ginmbling, aud extortion nre still being prosecuted, the primary focus of U.S.
Attorney prosecutions is on the infiltration and abuse of legitimate business,
Ilabor-management racketeering, and political influence.

‘The enforcement of controlled substances laws is a fourth major focus of U.S.
Aftorney prosecutions, Drug abuse destroys the lives of hundreds of thousands
of Amerienns and spawns street crime affecting millions more, Rather than
prosecuting the muititude of individual users and dealers, U.8. Attorneys have
divected thetr attention at the major narvcotics traflickers who are reaping huge
profits from the misery of others.

Among the many lower priority offenses over which the federal government
has jurisdiction, there are many over which state und local authorities also
possess jurisdiction. About 90%s of the criminal violations veported to U.8, At-
torneys are concurrent jurvisdiction crimes, meaning that bhoth the State aud
federal governments have jurisdietion to prosecute, When appropriate, federal
prosecution is declined in favor of the local muthorities. 'here remain, however,
a signiticant number of offenses which merit federal prosecution hecause they
fall within exclusive federal jurisdiction. ‘'hese have a direct effect on the opera-
tion of the federal govermmuent. They include income tax evasion, obstruction of
justice, misuse of the mail, currency counterfeiting, and fraud ngainst govern-
ment programs and agencies. The last category in particular has hecome an
increasing source of U.S. Attorney work as more and more cases involving Medi-
care, Medicuid, loan programs, food stamps, and fraund by government contrac-
tors ave referred-for prosecution. In-the last fiscal year the total number of new
criminal case filings declined hy over 3,000 cases but the number of cases brought
for fraud ngainst the government increased by more than 150 cases. Many other
federal programs covering such matters ng occupational gafety, pollution control,
and consumer protection carry criminnl sanctions which are enforced by U.S,
Attorney prosecutions,

SPEEDY TRIAL ACT

Along with the expansion of the U.8. Attorneys' prosecutive program hiave
come requirements for the acceleration of the criminal justice process., Under the
mandate of the Speedy T'rinl Act of 1974, U.8. Attorneys have had to increuse tlie
level of resources applied to the avernge case in order to insure that the goveri-
et does not delay the judicial process. They have had to assign multiple at-
torneys to more cases; they have had to spend more time in grand jury. gessions ;
and they have had to devote more time to speedy trial matters including travel
to outlying court locations. As a result of the Speedy Trial Act and the shift (o
eomplicated priovity cases, U.S. Attorneys have had to concentrate their atten-
tion on fewer nnd fewer cases,

BACKLOG LN CIVIL CARES

The increased attention demanded by the criminal caseload in recent years has
produced a severe ndverse effect on the disposition of civil cases. Since the interim
nhitses of the Speedy I'rinl Act went into effect in July 1973, the pending criminal
caselond has declined by nearly 30 percent; but, at the same time, the number
of clvil cases pending betfore the courts has increased by nearly 40 percent (cases
in which the United States is a party account for about one-half of this increase.’
The pressing demunds ot the criminal caseload have caused court dates for the
civil docket to he delayed, and as a consequence the termination of the cases
alrendy pending has not kept pace with the new filings. Relief for this situation
Is anticipated with the appointment of the additionnl judges authorized by the
Omnibus Judgeship Act of 1978, As the capacity of the courts increases, the pace
of civil litigation will pick up, and the U.S. Attorneys will require personnel in-
creases—as requested in the Fiscal Year 1880 budget submission—to insure that
gm; government iy adequately represented in litigation stimulated by the new
judges.

h_aﬁ'llfh-l';d}‘?; is taken from the Annual Report of the Direct 2
nt U.S, Courts for the years 1975 and 1978, oF of the Admintstrative Office
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The impact of the new judges on the civil workload of U.S. Attorneys is eriti-
cal because U.S. Attorneys have very little control over the number of cases
which are preseuted to the court. Unlike criminal cases which can only he initi-
ated with the consent of the U.S. Attorney, the civil caselond cousists mainly of
cases which are flled by private parties agalnst the governiment.' These include
prisoner petitions, tort claims, claims under the Socinl Security laws, nnd a
variety of other ltigation avising out of federul prograuls, Cases in which the
United States typieally ussumes the position of plaintiff* include land acquisi-
tions, sults for the recovery of moncy (such as for the recovery of the proceedy
of a fraud perpetratéd on the government), suits for injunctive relief against
violators of federal civil programs, and n host of other actions. Another aspect
of the U.8. Attorneys’ civil litigation workload Is the collection of fines, forfei-
tures, penalties, foveclosures, and other judgments owed to the United Ststes,
The nmounts nctually collected, however, lag behind the judgments imposed.™

The availability of adequate resources for the civil workload of U.S. Attorneys
can produce substantial financial benefit for the government. ‘The benefit acerues
fn two ways: first by reducing the level of monetary liability in cases in which
the governtent is subject to suits; and, second, by vigorously prosecuting govern-
ment clnims against private parties. Ot the suits closed in Fiscal Year 1978, tor
exnmple, initial claims against the government were reduced from nenrly $000
million to anctual impositions of less than $18 million, and over $400 million in
judgments in favor of the government were imposed. )

THE EXECUTIVE OFFICE FOR UNITED STATES NITORNEYS

The Executive Oflice for U.S. Attorneys was egstablished In 1958 to provide
general executive agsistance and supervision to the offices of the United States
Attorneys uand to coordinnte and direct the relationship of other organizational
units of the Department with the U.S. Attorneys. Thus constituted, the ¥xecutive
Office must mediate hetween the alternate objectives of promoting the collective
interests of U.S. Attorneys and regulating the application of external require-
ments upon the U.8, Attorneys. It is often cast in the role of advoeate, mediator,
or conciliator and sometimes functions as disciplinarian.

Specifically, the functions performed by the Executive Office include the mau-
agement of appointments, promotions, and training for all U.S, Attorney staft;
the classification of administrative positions; the formulation and execution of
the U.S. .\ttorney's budget ; the development of information systems; the publica-
tious of the United States Attorneys' Bulletin and revisions to the United States
Attorneys' Manual; the conducting of U.S. Attorney’s conferences; the produe-
tion of records in response to FOIA/Privacy Act inquiries; and the acquisition
and management of oflice space assigned to 17.8. Attorneys. These activities ave
discharged by a staff of nine attorneys, two paralegal specialists, and 37 admin.
istrative personnel. The remaining Executive Office staff are devoted to thy At-
torney General's Advocacy Institute which is discussed below. Less than 2¢, ot
the appropriated personnel resources are assigned headquarters functions.

THE ATTORNEY GENFRAL'S ADVOCACY INSTITUTE

The Attorney General’'s Advocacy Institute was first established in 1974 out of
a concern for the competence of courtroom presentations conducted by Depart-
ment ot Justice atforneys. A basic course was then instituted for inexperienced
attorneys in trial and appellate advocacy. The courses—which have recently been
revised to incorporate the best features of the National Institute of Trial Ad-
voeaey and expanded into separate three week courses in criminal trial advocacy,
civil trial advocacy, and a one week course in appellate advocacy-—consist of
lecture, discussion, and practieal sessions conducted by experfenced trial at-
torneys and district court judges. The response from participants s well ag the
feedbnck from U.S. Attorneys and judges has been overwhelmingly positive.

In addition to the basic trinl advocnsy instruction, the Attorney General's
Advocaey Institute is responsible for organizing and presenting periodic seminars
on specialized topics such as white collar crime, controlled substances, environ-

v g 71,552 cases pending at the end of FY 1078, the United States was defendant in
[3Y-HH .
o ;; "il‘t!ln&ro were 16,747 eases pending at the end of FY 1978 in which the United States was

12Tn Fiscal Year 1078, for example, tliere wer 8 Y,
with 321 L e e e ple, ere $450,271,780 in impositions compared
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mental litigation, Tudian matters, and others. The Institute is staffed by two
attorneys, one paralegal specialist, and four administrative personnel. Instrue-
tors and judges come in from the field to present the instruction and to preside
over mock trials.

UNITED STATES TRUSTEES

The Oftice of U.S. Prustee has come into existence as a result of the Bank-
ruptey Reform Act of 1978 which created a pilot program for the administration
of bankruptey cases in 18 judicial districts, Bttective October 1, 1979, the ad-
ministration of new bankruptcy cases will be assigned to a U.S. T'rustee ap-
pointed by the Attorney General to serve in eash of ten designated distriets or
groups of distriets. The Trustees will be locally based and generally autonomous,
but will be supervised and assisted by the Executive Office for U.8, Attorneys
and U.S. Trustees.

For the most part, U.S. Trustees will not replace private trustees in bank-
ruptey cases; vather, they will perform the appointment and supervisory func-
tions now handled by bankruptey judges. They will also monitor private trustee
performance in more detail than is now practicable. The primary responsibilities
ol the U.8. Trustees will be to establish, maintain, and supervise panels of
private trustees to serve in liquidation cases under Chapler 7 of the bankruptey
code, and to serve as, or appoint standing trustees to serve as, trustees in indi-
vidual repayment cases under Chapter 138 of the code. The Executive Office in the
Department of Justice will prescribe qualitications for panel membership and
qualifications for standing trustees in Chapter 13 cases; however, the actual cre-
afion of panels, the examination of candidates for membership of panels, and the
selection of standing Chapter 13 trustees will be done locally by the U.S. Trustees.
'The U.S. Trustee will also mounitor the performance of pitnel members and stand-
ing Chapter 13 trustees in order to determine whether they should be continued
in or be removed from panel membership or otfice.

Tor Fiscal Year 1980, 90 positions and $3,347,000 are requested for the activ-
ities of the U.S, Trustees: seven positions are requested for the Kxecutive Office,
and 83 positions will be distributed among the ten districts or groups of districts
designated by the Act.

As requested by the subcommittee staff, some comments on legislative proposals
of interest to the Executive Office for U.S. Attorneys and U.S. Trustees is ap-
pended to my statement.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman, I will be happy to answer any
questions which you or other members of the committee may have.

ArrENpIX To STATEMENT CONCERNING OVERSIGHT oF Exrcurive OFFice vor U.S.
ArrorNeys anp U8, TRUSTEES

COMMENTS ON PROPOSED LEGISLATION OF INTEREST TO U.S. ATTORNEYS AND
U.8. TRUSTEES
The Speedy Trial Act

Of primary importance is the Department’s proposed amendments to the Speedy
Trinl Act. The most stringent time limits and sanctions presented by the Act
are scheduled to hecome effective on July 1, 1970. Experience with the more
zenerous interim time limits has caused most United States Attorneys to doubt
the ability of the Federal courts to meet the final restrictions. Others have ques-
tioned the cost to the judicial system of meeting the 100 day goal.

Nearly one-fifth, or 209, of all the federal eriminal cases presently fail to meet
the 100 day limit. Projections based on that figure show that if no steps are taken
after July 1. 1979, more than 5.000 cases would be subject to dismissal for non-
compliance. While it is unlikely that the Department, or the courts, would allow
such wholesale dismissals to occur, the cost of avoiding them will be high.
Serious disruptions of the civil calendar (already in its fourth record year of
backlog and delay) can be expected as conrts struggle to become current with
the 100 day limit. The declination of more prosecutable cases will produce a cou-
tinned decline in the number of indictments (also at a four year low). Many
other system distortions can be expected as prosecutors, defense attorneys and
judges seek to circumvent oppressive aspects of the 100 day limit.

The Department's proposed amendments will not alter the hasic structure of
the Speedy Trial Act. but will serve to protect interests (including a defendant’s
interest in an adequate preparation) threatened by the prescribed time limits.
Congress approval of extended time limits is needed to avoid significant hard-
ships in the judicinl system, the loss to society of effective criminal prosecutions.
and access to viable federal ¢ivil litigation.
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Magistrates

The expanded civil jurisdiction provided for in this bill comes at a very neces-
sary time. 'he federal civil case backlog has grown by over 100% in the last five
yeurs, 'he average age of the cases pending has grown almost equally as fast,
The resolution of civil disputes involving the future and fortunes of thousands
of individuals and business entities has been repeatedly delayed, Likewise,; en-
vironmental, civil rights, land use and other public litigation has suffered.
Passage of the Department’s proposal in this area will greatly aid United States
Attorneys in disposing of Lheir massive civil backlog.

Likewise, legislation involving: (1) Arbitration, designed to speedily resolve
certain types of civil cases, (2) Diversity, which would move civil cases that in-
volve issues of state law to state courts, thereby easing the burden on Federal
courts, and (3) The Dispute Resolution Act, designed to improve the means for
resolving every day disputes; will as a whole, free up more District and Circuit
court time.

The newly created judge time will allow the courts to call those many cases in
backlog forward for action. While that is a most agreeable resuit, it will require
the time—both before the court and in preparation thereof—of many Assistant
United States Attorneys and support personnel.

Transfer of D.O. Superior Court

At the direction of the Office of Management and Budget, an inter-departmental
task force has been formed to assist the D.C. Mayor and Corporation Counsel's
Office in the preparation of a detailed plan for the orderly transfer of the
Superior Court—including United States Attorney, United States Marshal and
other agencies—from Federal to District of Columbia government operation.

No effect outside of the District of Columbia is anticipated among other United
States Attorneys. However, in the initial stages of gathering information, amend-
ing various codes (D.C. and Federal), regulations and otherwise effecting the
transfer, will consume the time of several members of the United States At-
torneys office will be substantially devoted to the necessary work, as well as
several members of this office.
Judicial Redistricting

Three similar bills are pending before Congress to change divisions or dis-
tricts in Texas, Ohio and New Jersey. The Department has not yet submitted a
formal evaluation of the bills, These bills are intended to more equitably distri-
bute the case lond among courts that are geographically remote, reduce litigants
travel and other expenses, and provide the citizens in those areas with more
convenient and prompt judicial service.

Fihics in govcrnment

This Act requires all United States Attorneys and certain supervisory Assist-
ant United States Attorneys to complete and file certain disclosure forms and to
further limit their involvement in government cases upon leaving the United
States Attorneys office for private practice, United States Attorneys are seriously
concerned about the effect of this Act upon their future ability to practice law,
and they strongly support the Administration’s proposed amendments to more
closely define the coverage of the Act.

United States Trustees

8. 658 has been introduced in the Senate and is presently under consideration.
Many of the technical amendments are necessary and should be passed. However,
we m;e concerned with certain of the amendments which seem more substantive
in nature.

S. 658 contains a proposed amendment which would specifically authorize the
court to convene the first meeting, We believe that the United States Trustee in
the pilot districts should have the necessary flexibility to convene such meetings
thereby furthering the statutory purpose of freeing the bankruptey judge from
administrative duties.

S. 058 also contains a provision that would reinstate automatic immuniiy for
testimony at the meeting. We are strongly opposed to putting automatie immunity
back into the Bankruptcy Act.

Mr. Kasrezaerer, My colleagues on the committee will read it so
that th]cy are familiar with the thrust of the statement, and you may
proceed.
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Mr. Sawyer is now present. He’s a new member of the subcommittee
who might like to hear your 10 minnte review of what the situation
is with respect to the Office of U.S. Attorneys.

Mr. Tyson. All right, sir.

My testimony will be divided into seven parts. I'll give you a very
brief historical perspective of the U.S, attorneys. I’ll speak a little
bit about the control and supervision of U.S, attorneys; the nature of
the T.S. attorneys workload ; the impact of the Speedy Trial Act on
that workload; and then I’ll focus on the Exccutive Office itself and
what it does, and two of its major subparts, the Attorney General’s
Advocacy Institute and the U.S. trustee function that was recently
assigned to our office.

Historically, the Judiciary Act of 1789 created an Attorney General
but did not create a Department of Justice, so it was almost 100 years
later before a Department of Justice was created.

'The Judiciary Act of 1789 also created an attorney for the United
States in each judicial district; these attorneys were first called dis-
trict attorneys, which later was changed to the terminology of U.S.
attorneys,

Their duties were then as now, to handle criminal prosecutions and
civil litigation for the United States in the U.S. courts at the district
and appellate court levels. In 1861 Congress gave the Attorney General
authority to direct the U.S. attorneys; up until that time, U.S. attor-
neys reported divectly to the President.

In 1870, when the Department of Justice was created, the U.S. at-
torneys were made a part of the Department of Justice.

We now have 95 judicial districts. There are 94 U.S. attorneys; there
is 1 U.S. attorney who serves two districts, and that is Guam and the
Northern Mariana Islands out in the Pacific,

Therea are 1,693 assistant U.S. attorneys and 160 paralegals and
1.755 clerical support personnel serving the U.S. attorneys in the dis-
trict courts throughont the 94 districts.

The Exccutive Office, of which I'm acting head, was created in 1953.
T’IL speak o little bit more about it later, but it was created to serve as
an arm of the Deputy Attorney General in the management of the U.S.
attorney’s resources and supervising and managing their performance.

We're also responsible for their education, professional develop-
ment, and recently we were given the responsibility for the U.S, trustee
program created by the Congress last year. The Executive Office is
manned by 11 attorneys and 44 support personnel, which we are proud
to say is less than 2 percent of the total strength that is assigned to the
sg-called headquarters activities.

As to control and supervision of U.S. attorneys. as you know, the
T7.8. attorneys are appointed by the President. They’re supervised un-
der the responsibility of the Attorney General. The Attorney General’s
suthority over the U.S. attorneys 1s exercised through the Deputy
Attorney General and the Associate Attorney General at the first level
of supervision.

The Deputy Attorney General by organization of the Department
is the day to day boss of the U.S. attorneys. They regard the Deputy
as their boss, so to speak.

The Department is divided into a criminal litigation and criminal
justice responsibility and civil litigation responsibility. The Deputy is
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in charge of criminal justice, and he supervises the litigation in that
arca, investigations and so forth.

And the Associate Attorney General supervises civil litigation, At
the next level of supervision, the Assistant Attorneys General in
charge of the litigating Division really have the closest supervision of
litigation in the district courts around the country.

'The U.S. attorneys’ workload in their respective areas of responsi-
bility—criminal, civil, civil rights, taxes, as the case may be

Mr, KastenmEIER. In that connection, I'm wondering what would
be the difference between the Deputy Attorney General and the Assist-
ant Attorney General for the Criniinal Division.

They both would be directing U.S. attorneys for purposes of crim-
inal prosecution.

Mr. Tyson. The organization of the Department, the Deputy is
really their boss in the sense of a direct kind of supervision of tKeir
activities and policy matters; the Assistant Attorney General for the
](,‘rillninal Division 1s more a day-to-day manager of the criminal case

oad.

However, there is no hands-on supervision. The U.S. attorneys, as
you may know, have a great deal of independence in terms of making
prosecutorial decisions and in making the judgments that they have to
make to handle their case load. The Deputy Attorney General is of
course more at a higher policy level in setting criminal justice policy.

Any policies promulgated or suggested by the Assistant Attorney
General for the Criminal Division are of course subject to the policy
approval of the Deputy Attorney General; so he oversees the activities
of the Assistant Attorney General. He also has responsibility for
supervising the investigative agencies and the Marshals Service, so that
the Deputy’s charter is for the total criminal justice field, not just
prosecutions.

The Assistant Attorneys General supervise the litigative activities
in a very loose sense, particularly in the eriminal field. The Executive
Office supervises and manages the nonlitigative activities of the U.S.
attorneys: The resource allocation, budgetary matters, training, edu-
cation, and things of that sort. The hiring and firing of attorneys, in-
cluding assistant U.S, attorneys. is assigned to the Deputy Attorney
Goeneral within the Department.

The Executive Office is the principal adviser to the Depnty Attornev
General on such matters as they relate to assistant U.S. attorneys’
hiving. firing

Mr, Kastuenyrwrer., Flow long has that been so ?

Mr. Tysox. That has been—that was true from 1953, T believe,
until—for a brief period at the beginning of this administration when
the rvesronsibility was assigned to the Associate Attorney General—
until Mr. Civiletti became Deputy Attorney General: that responsi-
hility was reassigned to the Denuty Attornev General.

Mr. Kastennrrer. And that conld be altered veallv almost at any
time bv the Attornev General.

Mr. Tysox. The Attornev General could reassign that responsibility:
that’s correct. yes, sir, Hiring. firing. promotion. personnel matters
relatine to the nonattornev staff. the paraleeal and supnort personnel,
arc assigned to the head of the Executive Office for the TT.S. Attorneve.
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And in addition, we have financial management responsibility, allo-
cation of resources. .

As to the nature of the workload of the U.S. attorneys, criminal
prosecutions occupy about 58 to 60 percent of the assistant U.S.
attorneys. .

Civil litigation occupies around 30 percent of the attorney’s time
and appellate activity around 10 percent. Of the 58 to 60 percent of
attorney time that is devoted to criminal prosecution, about 37 percent
of this attorney time is devoted to the four priority areas established
by Attorney General Bell, and those are: White collar crime, including
fraud and abuse of Government programs; organized crime and rack-
eteering; controlled substances or major narcotics traffickers cases;
and political corruption cases.

In recent years the shift to the so-called quality versus quantity by
the Department and the FBI during the last years of the previous
administration has shown a rise in these heavyweight cases and a de-
cline in the so-called routine cases or nonpriority cases.

There’s been around a 13-percent increase in white collar crime pros-
ecutions and around a 21-percent decline in the overall criminal filings
in the past 5 years.

There’s been some attention drawn to the fact that U.S. attorneys
are declining a significant number of routine cases within the past few
years. The decline in criminal prosecutions, however, has not brought
about a neegd for a reduction in resources.

These heavyweight cases that I have mentioned are extremely
attorney-resource consuming cases. For example, one attorney can
handle about 3.8—on an average—political corruption cases per year.
The same attorney could handle around 73.8 judgment enforcement
cases. And the worlkload ranges within those examples.

All of these heavyweight cases do consume significant attorney time.
We are now in conjunction with the criminal division establishing a
number of economic crime units in various U.S. attorneys’ offices
throughout the country.

These units would devote full time to particularly fraud and abuse
of Government programs; about 90 percent of the criminal violations
that are reported to the U.S. attorneys by the investigative agencies
are concurrent jurisdictional crimes, meaning that the State and local
authorities also have jurisdiction to prosecute.

It is in this category that there is a relatively high declination rate
as they shift their focus to major priority programs of the Attorney
General. There is an effort to get the State and local authorities to
prosecute more of the crimes over which they have jurisdiction along
with the Federal Government.

The imnact of the Speedy Trial Act on the workload of 11.S. attor-
neys has shown up in several ways over the last several vears. In order
to attemnt to meet. the time constraints of the Speedy Trial Act that
did develop during the tentative stages several vears ago up to what
would become mandatorv time limits this July. U.S. attorneys then
found it necessary to shift more of their attorney resources from the
civil side of the docket to the criminal side of the docket in order to
address the criminal cases and to process them within the time limits.

The judges have apparently found it necessary to do the same thing;
judges have devoted their energy and time to the criminal cases also,
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and this has vesulted in a lack of attention on the civil side of the
docket.

U.S. attorneys have found it necessary to assign more than one attor-
ney to a case so that there would be several attorneys familiar with
each case and so that either one of them could pick up and take the
case to court, or to hearing, motions, things of that sort, to keep the
case moving.

There have been more and frequent grand jury sessions to have
indictments within the required time. This has required more travel
on the part of U.S. attorneys and their assistants, particularly in rural
areas where grand juries are held in several different locations.

And it has been necessary for them to decline some additional pro-
secutions in order to keep their inventories manageable within the
time limits of the Speedy Trial Act. This has all created a significant
backlog on the civil side of the docket.

Since 1975, the criminal workload has gone down by some 30 per-
cent, as a result of the factors I’ve mentioned, while the civil backlog
has gone up 40 percent.

Judges have given more time to criminal cases, and this has just,
resulted in a warping of the inventory within the court system. The
new judges that are going on the bench as a result of the omnibus
judge bhill last year ave expected to begin to devote more time to the
civil side of the docket and to move civil cases through the system. As
they do that, as they begin to move the civil cases through the system,
we of course need the attorneys to look out for the interests of the
United States in those civil cases that will begin to flow through the
docket, hopefully by the end of this year, as the new judges take over.

T1.S. attorneys have no control over the civil side of the docket. The
only control they have over their inventory is on the criminal side
where they can in the exercise of their discretion authovize or decline
prosecution. The United States is the defendant in over 50 percent of
the cases, and these cases are of course filed by members of the private
bar on behalf of their clients.

They are tort cascs, social security claims, and a variety of other
kinds of litigation that we have to react to and in defense represent
the interests of the United States.

Mr, Kasrenyerer. Perhaps you don’t know the answer to this, but
maybe you can hazard a guess. What percentage of the civil load of a
Federal district judge is likely to involve the United States or a U.S.
attorney,

Mz, Tysox. We do have that information by district, Mr. Chair-
man. We could provide it.

Mr. Kasrenaremr, What is it on the national level?

Mr. Tysow. Tt ranges from around 17 percent—70 pervcent. right.

Mr. Moyer. T think nationwide it’s an average of about 85 percent
of the civil case load concerning U.S. cases—that ave U.S. cases.

My, Kasrexagmer. All vight.

Mr. Sawyrr, Ts that counting a lot of these prison petition cases?

Moz, Tysox. Those would be cases involving the United States. The
cases that do not involve the United States would be purely private
parties: One private citizen suing another; a corporation suing an-
other or something like that. There are some districts where that is a
very high percentage of cases.
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We have one district where it’s phenomenal, the number of private
litization cases as opposed to the cases in which the United States is
actually involved. .

Mr. Kasreaaerer, I’'m surprised it would be that high, 35 percent.
Diversity cases, by and large, would not involve the United States.

Mr. Tysox. Now, the balance of my presentation will focus a little
more on the Executive Office and its two major subcomponents: The
Advocacy Institute and the U.S. Trustees.

As I mentioned before, the Office was established in 1953 to assist
the Deputy Attorney General is coordinating and supervising the
activities of the U.S. attorneys. We frequently find ourselves in the
position of a mediator of disputes between U.S. attorneys and other
elements of the department, conciliators.

Sometimes we find ourselves as advocates of the U.S. attorneys’
positions when we think they’re right. We're advocates in the depart-
ment. When we think they’re wrong or partially wrong, we attempt
to negotiate a reasonable solution to the problem. We sometimes find
ourselves as disciplinarians, particularly of the assistant U.S. attor-
neys and of the support staff.

The management of appointments of assistant 1J.S. attorneys, their
promotion, their training is done through our office as the principal
adviser to the Deputy Attorney General.

As T mentioned before, we do all of the budget work for the U.S.
attorneys in terms of budget formulation and development and the
oversight and supervision of the budget, with of course a very heavy
input from the U.S. attorneys during the budget formulation process.

We are also responsible in a way for keeping their books for them
through the operation of the docket and reporting system which we
are striving very hard to improve and to get more and more into auto-
mated kinds of bookkeeping for case tracking and the bookkeeping
requirements that ave necessary for keeping track of the inventory
that we have out there.

And then we are responsible for allocating and reallocating the
resources. \We publish Department of Justice policies through the
U.S. attorney’s bulletin and the U.S. attorney’s manual. ‘

We have a very small field activity unit that travels around as
troubleshooters. They’re very senior, experienced people in the Depart-
ment who can help out in solving—putting out brush fives in the field,
in the offices, and also to some extent, a performance evalnation func-
tion for us where we need to

Mr, Kasrexaremr. In that regard, this was a question T was going
to ask: Does the Deputy Attorney General ov the U.S. Oflice of the
U.S. Attorneys conduct a grading of U.S. attorneys; grade or rate
their performance on an annual or other basis?

Mr. Tysox. We, right now, to be perfectly candid with you,
Mr. Chairman, that particular function is not up to full speed right
now. We do have the function: it frankly is waiting for the appoint-
ment of a full head of the Office to get this thing back up to full
speed.

We do have a few people in that unit. It is one of their functions
to do exactly what vou're saying, but the problem right now is that
it's down in staff =0 that we’ve not able to do the full performance
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evaluation. We do have a goal and up until the last couple of years
we were able to make at least one visit to each office each year for the
purposes of performance evaluation.

We have a very detailed checklist of things to be reviewed when
these visits are made.

Mr. KasrenMerer. I saw that because in your presentation you say
that the Institute was established 5 years ago in 1974, out of concern.
for the competence of, in this case, courtroom presentations. And you
discuss the computer analysis and other resources you have available
in recent years. I'm just wondering how the performance rating is
conducted and to what end—for whom is it conducted ? For the Deputy
Attorney General?

M. Tysox. The reports are made to the head of the Executive Office
and we’re doing some of it now; it’s just that we're not doing as much
as I would like to see us doing. We're doing it where we might have
reason to believe there may be problems, and we get reasons to believe
that because of citizen complaints or judges.

We are exposed to an awful lot of Federal judges who come in to
assist us in the Attorney General’s Advocacy Institute. Some of them
notify us personally. We’ve had a number of judges who have called
to tell us they thought we had problems in the district, so we have
ways of intelligence, and we’re in a way responding to those situations.

The reports are made to the head of the Executive Office, and when
I sce a problem—some of these have come to the Attorney General’s
attention; some of these have come to the Deputy Attorney General’s
attention—where there really does appear to be a problem that has to
go above my level, I have brought it to the attention of the Deputy
Attorney General and the Attorney General himself.

In one particular instance, which has resulted in rather strong sug-
gestions and guidance being given to at least one U.S. attorney at the
Attorney General’s direction, it resulted in the firing or resignation
of a U.S. attorney.

Mr. KasrenMEIER. It is the hope then that in the future in the up-
grading of your office that there would be a performance evaluation
conducted on some regular basis of all units?

Mr. Tyson. Yes, sir.

There’s a plan prepared with a number of options that has already
been presented to the Deputy, and it’s been studied and discussed a
number of times, and his feeling is that we should wait until the new
head of the office comes on board.

But there are several options in place ready to go when that day
comes.

And, finally—no, let’s see—the Attorney General's Advocacy Insti-
tute, very briefly, we're very proud of this department-wide, not just
my office. We were proud because we were directed to begin the
program, and it’s now become a department-wide program.

In 1974, it was created on a very small basis to provide training
and advocacy skills for courtroom performance for attorneys. As I'm
sure vou know, law schools are resisting providing courtroom advo-
eacy skill training for students. We get a significant number of people
relatively fresh ont of law school; this was part in response to the
Chief Justice’s eriticism of courtroom performance.
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The program was successfully used on a small scale and continued
from 1974 with a 1-week advocacy program for—a criminal program
and a civil program that concentrated on learning by doing, getting
on your feet, and actually engaging in mock trials and exercises, court-
room situations, direct, cross-examination, handling of experts, intro-
duction of documents, and through a workshop format.

Judge Bell did several things when he got interested in the pro-
gram. One, he insisted that the program be expanded so that it would
be offered to all of the attorneys in the Department of Justice and not
just those who are ascistant U.S. attorneys.

And, second, he had us study a number of advocacy programs in the
private sector, such as the National Institute for Trial Advocacy, with
the instructions that he wanted us to be at least as good as, of not
better, than any other programs going on in the private scctor.,

We closed down late last year and completely revamped the pro-
gram starting in March with a new program which is a 2-week pro-
gram that parallels closely the National Institute of Trial Advocacy.
We feel that it’s at least as good as, if not better, and it will be followed
by a third week in which the students would be brought back in about
6 months for a slightly more advanced program. We're doing basically
the same thing; we're just doing more of it.

The students now come in for 2 weeks, and they participate in four
trials during a 2-week peviod. They ss)end very concentrated time with
senior prosccutors and experienced litigators of the Department, as
well as with the judges who come in and assist with the program.

We train ebout 6.700 Jawyers per year. That is roughly the turn-
over of new attorneys that come into the Department during that
period of time.

Wo also conduct continuing legal education programs and more
senior, advanced subjects for the more senior attorneys, narcotics of-
ficials, and o whole array of different kinds of continuing legal educa-
tion problems.

And finally, the U.S. trustee program was created by the Bank-
ruptey Reform Met, that set up the 5-yvear program in 18 districts
to he overseen or supervised by 10 trustees. These T.S. trustees will
perform appointment and supervisory functions over the private
trustees that are now handled by the bankruptey judges.

We are cuvrently in the process of recruiting and hiving the trustees,
and it will be necessary to get them hived, get them onduty as soon as
we can so that they ecan in turn hive their assistants and their stafts
and be ready to go on Qctober 1 when this new act takes cffect.

I have submitted with my statement, at the request of the counsel, a
list of certain legislative issues that ave cither pending before the
Congress or that we would expect to come before the Congress that
have impact upon the T0.S. attorneys and the workload in the district
courts,

And finally, T have given the counsel a copy of the statistical report
of the TN.R. attroneys, which the committee expressed an interest in
when we were over here a couple of years ago.

So I thought T would leave that with you. And that concludes my
statement, Mr. Chairman,

I weleome your questions.
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Mr. KasreNseier. Thank you very much for that very complete
stntement, Mr. Tyson.

T have a sevies of questions; I’'m going to, however, defer to my
colleague from Michigan, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. Sawynn. Yes, I’ve been curious; on oceasion the Department of
Justice will tend out a litigator in, let’s say, an antitrust case, a crim-
inal progecution, ov in a tax case—particularly I've seen them do it in
tax cases, Who makes the decision whether the TS, attorney is going
to handle the matter in fact they're going to send a litigator out from
the Department?

Mr. Tysox. Mr. Congressman, most of those decisions ave really
made in advance by virtue of the policy stated in the U.S. attorney's
manual and the delegation of uuthority by the Attorney General. I
think probably about 85 to 95 percent of the criminal prosecution re-
sponsibility is in fact delegated to the U.S. attorneys.

Some, such as antitrust cases—most antitrust cases—nlthough Judge
Bell and John Shenefield, the Assistant Attorney General for Anti-
trust. have been delegating more price-fixing eases and attempting to
get U.S. attorneys more involved in handling their own price-fixing
cases.

Except in that category, most of the antitrust cases have—it’s been
decided 1t's in the national interest to retain the decisionmaking au-
thority at the Department of Justice level; tax litigation is the same
thing, as I understand it. It's a long history of decisions that it’s in
the national interest for a uniformity of the administration of the
Internal Revenue Code to retain those cases at the Assistant Attorney
General level, There are some categories of tax litigation that are
delegated.

And then even on the cases that ave retained at the Department
Ievel, there are decisions made in the Tax Division as to whether it’s
a case they really want to handle themselves or whether they would
like to refer it to the U.S. attorney.

But as a broad matter, the delegations have already been established.

Mr. SawyER. I’ve noticed the same thing occurs too in, let’s say, the
Interstate Commerce Commission prosecution for vielations of the
Common Carrier Act.

Quite often they’ll send out an attorney—1I don’t know whether
they're from the ICC or from the Department of Justice. I'm inclined
to think they’ve from the Department of Justice,

Who decides that?

Mr. Tysoxn. There are certain independent agencies in the Govern-
ment, that have been given litigation authority by the Congress, and
as the Congressman probably knows, other independent agencies are
secking litigation authority to handle their own cases,

I believe that the ICC is one of the agencies that has been given
its own litigation anthority. There ave those the 1.8, attornevs veally
have no control. I understand that some district court judges, however,
insist that even if the agency has been given litigation authority by
the Congress, that the U.S. attorney appear as local counsel in their
cases because the district judges tend to work day to day with U.S.
attorneys and rely upon them and like for them to be there.

Mz, Sawyker. That’s true of the antitrust cases.
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Mr. Tyson. That is correct; there are district judges who really
prefer, even when the Department sends authority from Washington,
that a U.S. attorney be there, and that sometimes the U.S. attorney
be the counsel for the Government in that case.

There are cases—you will see 2 number of cases in which agency
attorneys, SEC, and other attorneys, appear as special assistants to
the U.S. attorney.

We—at any given time—we probably have 35 to 50 of that type
attorney who ig appointed to work with the U.S. attorney because of
Liis or her expertise in that particular case. But it’s on a request basis.

Usually, the U.S. attorney requests it, that he needs that expertise.
The U.S. attorney is the lead attorney, or the assistant U.S. attorney
is the lead attorney, but the agency attorney appears with them to
help with the case.

Mer. Sawyer. Does the U.S. attorney normally hire his own assistant
TN, attorneys?

Mr. 'I'yson. The U.S. attorneys screen applicants, to accept applica-
tions under very detniled guidelines that we provide to them as to the
qualifications that we're looking for.

The T.S. attorneys do the sereening and submit nominations to our
oflice. ‘They are veviewed by our office and by the employment review
committee of the Department that was established by Judge Bell. And
having passed muster with our office and the employment review com-
mittee, the person is then offered a job, provided that the background
investigation conducted by the FBI comes out positive.

That’s generally the process that is invelved.,

Mr. Sawyer. Do you do the same thing with staff personnel too?

Mr. 'Pysox, Staft personnel, except for the chief administrative per-
gon in the Oftice, the U.S. attorneys are allowed—of course, they have
to work through civil service procedures, so it’s much more compli-
cated. They have to comply with all the civil service regulations, but
they—subject to going through those civil service procedures, they do
select the administrative stafls in their office, snbject to approval of
Mr. Mablgrave's personnel office.

As to the chief administrative people and the personnel office, be-
causge it’s so important that we have good ])00],)10 in those jobs, we take
@ very heavy hand in selecting those people, They’re like chief clerks
or_office managers in the large offices, and that kind of role,

My, Sawyer. Does the U.S. attorney make the decision locally out in
the field when he wants to convene a grand jury or for what subject
matters? Is that directed by the Department?

My, ‘I'ysoxn. It's not—it’s all done in the field by the U.S. attorney and
the court. Of course the grand jury can really only be convened by the
court, The T8, attorney requests the court for grand jury time. Tn
s ‘mie distriets, in some very busy districts, the grand jury is in session
all the time.

But in the less populated aveas, in the less busy districts, the T.S.
attorney has to go to the court and request that a grand jury be con-
vened, and as T indicated, the Speedy Trial Act has required more of
that because several years ago they would have only two grand juries a
yvear,

They would just save matters up until they had enough to have a
grand jury, and then they would have a grand jury. But now they have
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to request a grand jury once a month or once every 45 days in order to
make the Speed Trial Act time limits.

Sometimes they only have one or two matters to present.

Mr. Sawyer, That's all I have. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Kasrenymeter, Mr. Tyson, would you describe, if you can, what-
ever plans may exist to upgrade the position of Director of the Execu-
tive Oflice of U.S. Attorneys.

Mr. TysoN. Mr. Chairman, as you’re probably aware, the position—
it was almost 1 year ago when the position was first designated as an
Assistant Attorney General position, and the anthoritf' was received
from the OMB for that. And then subsequently when the Bankruptcy
Reform Act was passed creating an Assistant Attorney General for
that job, Judge Bell decided to assign that Assistant Attorney General
slot to this office, and during that entire period of time there has been a
recruiting effort underway to find somebody to take the position.

I'm authorized to tell the committee by the Deputy Attorney Gen-
eral’s office that they expect to have someonc selected within the next
2 months.

Mr, Kasrexsmerer, Do I understand that there is such a vacancy?
That is to say, there is a statutory vacancy?

Mr, Tyson, There is; yes, sir.

My, Kasrenaeier, Because you indicated——

Mz, Tyson. The Bankru;l))tcy Reform Act created an Assistant At-
torney Generalship for the bankruptey program,

Mr. KAsTENMETER. Yes.

Mr. Tysoxn. And that-—

Mr, Kagrenyeier, That did not displace the other.

Mr. Tysown. Noj it did not, The new slot—and that function and that,
slot was assigned so that we really would be—now, the Executive Office
for U.S. Attorneys and U.S. Trustees, once the Assistant Attorney
General is on duty, we would expect this to become perhaps a division
of the Department.

But. prior to—prior to the enactment of the Bankruptey Reform
Act, the Assistant Attorney Geneval position had been advanced from
the White Honse out of the executive pool, and it would have been an
interim kind of Assistant Attorney General until the matter could be
presented to Congress, That's the background of it.

My, Kasrenyemr, Well, is it likely then in the futnre at some paint
for—well, there will be an Assistant Attorney General for U.S.
Attorneys

Mr. Tyson. And U.S. trustees.

Mr. Kasrenaeier. Well, wouldn't the U.S. trustees remain under the
Attorney General, Assistant Attorney General for Bankruptey?
Wouldn’t it be deferred to that ? ’

Mr. Tysox. It’s anticipated that the Assistant Attorney General
would have the entire operation that is now the Exccutive Office for
T7.8, Attorneys, but this new Assistant Attorney General would be in
charge of TS, attorneys, T1.S. trustees, and the trial advocacy pro-
gram, which is currently part of the Office. )

Mr. Kastexyrier. Well, T was just wondering, since the 1.8, trustees
seems to be a bankruptev function why it wonld be—T can understand
why temporarily it might be in the Qffice of T7.8. Attorneys. but. why
it would be permanently under the U.S. Assistant Attorney General
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for U.S. Attorneys rather than Assistant—the Assistant Attorney
General for Bankruptey or whatever he's denominated.

Why would the trustees be under the other program?

M. Tysox. I was not present when the functions were made or
participated in the discussions that led to that decision, I know this was
made by the Attorney General early on when the Bankruptey Act was

assed.

! It appeared to him the right thing to do, to give that person the re-
sponsibility for both the U8, attorneys and the TS, trustees, and—
well, of course, one thing, the trustee function, at least during the—and
this is just e talking, 1t T may—the trustee function, at least durving
the H-year pilot program, while important, will not be very large or he
relatively small.

There will only be 10 trustees in 18 districts, and with a relatively
small staft at both headquarters and in the field. If that is all there is,
it would have a relatively small function.

Mr. Kasrenaeter., Mr, Tyson, if you could determine further the
rationalization, I would like to know. But in so far as someone clse
made that determination, what is intended. I wouid have thought that
the trustee function would fall under the Assistant Attorney General
for Bankruptey, rather than Assistant Attorney General for U.S.
Attorneys.

Why 1t is temporarily in your office, I can understand that; I can't
understand why it wouldn’t be rational or logical under the other U.S,
attorney.

Ilave you done more thinking about—maybe I should ask this of
the Deputy Attorney General—has your oflice done any more think-
ing about merit selection of U.S. attorneys in the intervening year orv
6 months; because there was an active proposal in the last Congress,

Mr. ‘T'yson. I know what you're talking about, and I'm not aware
of any recent discussions or proposals or anything of that sort, I
know vou're speaking to the—-—

My, Kasrexyemer, That would be a question I think I ought to
dirvect to the Attorney General or the Deputy Attorney General.

Mr, Tysox. There was or has been a merit retention program of
7.8, attorneys and assistant TS, attorneys that was placed into eof-
feet formally by Judge Bell when he took over, and it had a very vis-
ible and significant impact on assistant U.S. attorneys and the reten-
tion of assistant U.S. attorneys that came over from the previous
administration.

And it had an impact—it did have an impact on U.S. attorneys that
stayed over, but not apparently as great as some people would have
thought, or weuld have liked, according to the press at least.
[Laughter.]

Me. Kasrenyeer, What rvelationghip, if you can determine it. is
there between the number of 1.8, judges, court judges, and appellate
judges, and the number of attorneys? What effect, quantitatively,
should that have or would have on the U.S. courts? )

M. Pysox, Tt will impact into two basic areas,

Mr, Kasrenyerer. And why?

Mr. ‘Prsov. OK. It will impact on the civil side of the docket. Tt
will impact on the civil side of the docket by giving judge time t'.at
has been missing to the civil side of the docket.
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The judges have not been handling civil eases beeause of the Speedy
"Trial Act and their perceived shortage and actual shortages. So the
judires, as I understand it, the backlog in civil cases was a large part
of the predication for the new judges.

So they will begin to move the civil cases—when they begin to move
the civil cases through the dockets, then of course we—meaning the
U.S. attorneys—are responsible for looking out for the interests of
the United States in those cases.

We will help them to assign attorneys to those cases; we don’t have
attorneys to assign to those cases because they are devoted almost full
time to the criminal side of the docket, And that’s been the case for
several years. So that—we will have the need to service the civil side
of the docket.

We will also—the new judges undoubtedly will create an additional
judicial eapacity within the courts to handle a larger inventory of all
kinds of litigation. We would expect there to be some increase on the
criminal side of the docket as a result of the new judges.

This would be partially Lecause the U.8. attorneys—to the extent
that U.S. attorneys have been declining criminal cases that some peo-
ple think should be prosecuted, there has been some criticism in some
parts of the country because U.S. attorneys have been declining more
axes, And the State and locals—there won’t be a turn around because
we're headed in the vight divection.

We think that the State and local people should do more and should
do their part, but theve will undoubtedly be some additional eriminal
ases that TS, attorneys will authorize prosecution on as a result of
having judges available to tvy those cases.

And the numbers vary from district to district as to how many ad-
ditional attorneys we will need to meet the increased workload of the
judges, We do—we have completed that, and it ranges anywhere from
zero additional attorneys in some districts—very few, but where we
feel the current staff is adequate—to perhaps as many as four attor-
neys per judge in some districts where we feel that the district is
significantly short staffed right now,

Mr. Kastexyemrr. You're speaking of the whole system, all 95
distriets? You've projected—otthand, T don’t know what. You must
have projected U.S. attorneys nceds in terms of personnel, profes-
sional personnel particularly for the next, for the coming fiscal year,
1980,

And it must have been projected in part on certain assumptions
with respect to new judicial manpower coming aboavd. What are you
projecting in  terms of increase overall in attorneys, attorney
per=onnel?

My, Tyson. For the next year?

Mr. Kastexyegr. For the next vear.

AMv. Tysox. For the next year we are projecting a need for 267
additional attorneys, 8¢ additional paralegals, and 279 clerical sup-
port personnel, which would be 630 additional positions.

Mr. Kasrexyemr, And is that—is this 267 a very substantial in-
creage ? T assume that’s substantial compared to other past fiscal years;
let’s say the past 10 years,

Would that be the largest incremental increase?
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ties sometime—1971 is the largest increase, It’s the largest increase
since 1971 when we actually requested and received 306 additional
attorneys.

Mz, Waseexaerer, Was that also in connection with—or was that a
factor——

Mr. Marrgrave. At the same time, yes. Mr, Chairman, there was
also an increase in judgeships at that time.

My, KastenMEIER. Is that the principal reason for that?

Mu. Tyso~. That is the principal reason, yes, sir. There is factored
in additionally some increase in workload so even if there were not
additional judges—Dbut it is principally predicated on the new judges,
yes, sir.

My, KasTeNMEIER, Are you—is their reliance on paraiegal personnel
relatively new ?

Mr. Tyso~. It is relatively new; yes, sir. It’s been very successful,
too. The year that we're currently in is the first year that Congress has
actually allocated or given to us or appropriated paralegals. We ve-
ceived 56 paralegals in this current year’s budget.

We had been trying it on a test basis even before we came to the
Congress and asked for the resources, and we've been testing by using’
the clerical support positions, legal technicians, and attempting to de-
velop it to see if this thing would work, and it really is working well
for us. That’s why we’re asking for some additional paralegals in the
forthcoming year’s budget.

Mr. Kasrenmeier, During the last Congress, members of this sub-
committee—certainly of the Judiciary Committee—had expressed
concern that some 75 percent of criminal matters referred to the U.S.
attorneys were never prosecuted by the Justice Department.

Whether that’s justified or not, that percentage, I think, impressed a
number of members. As a result, there was a requirement that the
Attorney General study the extent to which complaints are not prose-
cuted and analyze such cases, and such a study, I understand, is under-
way and will be due for completion by October 1 of this year.

M. Tyson. October 1. That study was assigned to the criminal di-
vision. We, of course, are working closely with them; it is due in
October, yes, sir.

Again, if I might remind you. 90 percent of the eriminal violations
that ave reported to the U.S. attorneys are concurrent. jurisdiction
crimes, and what these previous comments have, I think, failed to take
into aceount is that the declinations are within that category of crimes
in which State and local authorities also have juvisdiction.

Mr, Kasmexyerer, Certainly in connection with this I would vegard
it as good veason. if the U.S. attorney declined to accept a case in which
a coneurrent jurisdiction existed with the local authorities, and they
had a willingness to pursue that prosecution.

As a matter of fact, in terms of the eqnation of work. we cannot
necessarilv assume the same criminal caseload by the U.S. attornevs
or bv the Justice Department because inereasinglv the conenrrent juris-
diction crimes are being declined—bank robberies, auto thefts, and so
forth-—we are told as a matter of policy.

While there will be a step-up in white collar crime, there will he a.
decrease—presumably a decrease in some of these other areas in terms
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of activity followed through by U.S. attorneys. So we don’t know just
where that equation will %ead us, but I assume that it will be—that
those are components of the factors in the equation of criminal case-
load, and also to what extent the Speedy Trial Act requires immediate
attention to these criminal matters.

As I understand your position on the Speedy Trial Act, it is reflect-
ing the views of U.S. attorneys in the field that some amendment is
necessary, but it need not be totally repealed.

Mr. Tysox. That’s correct.

Mr. Kastenarier, The element of urgency for eriminal matters still
ought to be maintained, but it ought to be made workable.

Mzr. Tysox. That’s correct. Qur position is not that the act should be:
repealed, but there is some obvious justification for speedy trial, but
also speedy trial does not necessarily equate with speedy justice. I think
the defense counsel and the accused would be the first to come forward
and say that expeditious trial does not necessarily always mean
justice,

So our position is really for a relaxation of the time limitations and
not for a repeal of the act.

Mr. Kasrexyezer, Thank you very much, Mr. Tyson.

Mr. Sawyer, do you have any further questions?

Mr. Sawyrr. No. I just wanted to say that I think the Attorney
General’s prioritics, general lineup for handling out of the districts
this type of case is eminently correct. The investigative arms of the:
U.S. attorney’s office, namely the FBI, accounting expertise that’s
available in TRS, 4nd the various other agencies, particularly intelli-
gence units, puts them in a much better position to develop expertise:
on white collar erime and in organized crime compared to the local
prosecutorial authorities whao are really better at street crime than
most U.S. attorneys are.

T mean. most investigative people and their attorneys deal in rob-
beries and that sort of thing, mmecluding bank robheries. I think that’s
a very intelligent program because notoriously local prosecutorial au-
thorities and their investigative arms are not qualified in white collar-
crime areas nor things like security frauds, and certainly—and they
don’t want to put the man-hours investigatively into organized crime,

As you probably know, our police agencies grade themselves on
felony arrests per man-hour; they have a system, and of course they
spend much time—if they spend much time in organized crime, they
ruin their statistics completely.

Mr. Tysox. That hurt us for the first year or two because statistics
started going down,

Myr. Sawyer. These things desperately need attention. and it’s a nice:
balance of expertise, not particularly in the quality of the attornevs on
either side, but the quality of experience and expertise of their in-
vestigative arms that makes it nice.

I’'m happy to see that the Attorney General has organized that.

Mzr. Tysox. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Sawyer. That's all T have.

Mr. Kastexyrier. Thank you, Mr. Tyson and colleagues, for ap-
pearing before us this morning. ’

Mr. Tysox. Thank you, sir.
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Mr. Kastexyeirg, Next the Chair would like to call Mr. William
IIall, Divector of the U.S. Marshals Service,

Mr. Hall, you are niost welcome here; if you would like to intro-
duce your colleagues.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM E. HALL, DIRECTOR, U.S. MARSHALS
SERVICE, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN TWOMEY, DEPUTY DIRECTOR;
HOWARD SAFIR, ASSISTANT DPIRECTOR FOR OPERATIONS; AND
JULIE DUBICK, CHIEF LEGAL COUNSEL

Mr. Harr, Mr. Chairman, it’s my privilege to introduce on my left,
Mr, John Twomey, my deputy director, and on my right, Mr. Howard
Safir, who is the assistant divector for operations, and to my immediate
right rear is my chief legal counsel, Ms. Julie Dubick.

Mr. Chairman, I have n fairly short prepared statement which I
think I would like to read, if you would indulge me.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to
have this opportunity to appear before you to briefly describe the
duties and responsibilities of the U.S. Marshals Service. I will briefly
cover the major programs that we are involved in and the direction
that these programs are taking.

Our 1980 budget authorvization requested 2,375 positions and $79,-
706,000 for salaries and expenses of the U.S. Marshals Service. This
is an increase of 47 positions and $4,625,000 above the amount author-
ized for 1979 and $25,100,000 for support of U.S. prisoners which is
the same amount authorized in 1979,

The specific responsibilities involved in the charter of the U.S. Mar-
shals Service are multifaceted : Among these activities are the service
«of civil and criminal process, the execution of arrest warrants, the
movement and custody of unsentenced Federal prisoners, the protec-
tion of Government witnesses involved in organized crime prosecu-
tiong, and security of Federal court facilities, judges, jurors, and other
trial participants.

We are also involved in the prevention of civil disturbances and
restoration of order in riot or mob violence situations, the security and
protection in the movement, of nuclear warheads for the Strategic Air
Command and cther law enforcement special functions at the direc-
tion of the Attorney General.

The witness security program was authorized by the Organized
‘Crime Control Act of 1970. As a result of this legislation, the Attorney
General was authorized to provide protection for Government
witnesses. The Marshals Service was designated as the agency that
would have responsibility for carrying out this program.

During the past 9 vears the program has increased at a tremendous
rate: whereas it was originally anticipated that there would be only
30 to 50 witnesses per vear, the annual rate has exceeded 400.

Since its inception, there have been approximately 8.000 principal
witnesses provided protection services by this agency. Each principal
has an average of 2.5 family members which means 7,500 individuals
have been provided protective services.

As with most Government programs, resources did not keep pace
with growth, and because of this. many of the social services were not
performed as well as they should have been,
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However, the principal reason for this program, which is the pro-
tection of the witness and his family, has been performed exception-
ally well by this service. No witnesses under the active protection of
the U.S. Marshals Service have lost their lives as a result of their
testimony.

Last spring the program came under considerable criticism and
controversy. As a result of this criticism and interest by the Congress,
the Deputy Attorney Genceral appointed a witness review committee.
The veport of that committee recommended approximately 28 pro-
gram changes on the part of both the Criminal Division, Department
of Justice. and U.S. Marshals Service.

I am pleased to report that most of the recommendations of this
committee have hbeen implemented or are in the process of being im-
plemented. We have increased our staff by 53 field positions and 18
support positions. Tt is my feeling that the program has significantly
improved during the past vear.

The T.S. Marshals Service is authorized to execute all lawful writs,
process, or orders issued under the authority of 1.8, courts. including
criminal arvest warrants. During fiscal year 1978 this service investi-
gated 78842 arrest warrants leading to the arrvest of 27,871, Federal
fugitives; executed 9,306 Federal traffic warrants resnlting in the col-
lection of fines in the amount of $465.000; and served 677,280 pieces
of process expending a total of 731,700 hours.

In reference to the service of process, the Department has submitted
to the Congress a legislative proposal to amend title 28, United States
Code, to allow the service to discontinue service of private process.

This would be of a tremendous benefit to us in enabling onr person-
nel to perform more adequately what we consider to be our law en-
forecement responsibilities, such as the exccution of criminal arrest
warrants,

In fulfilling the service of process, this service has often become
involved in enforcing orders of the Federal courts in various endeav-
ors. including labor strikes, illegal demonstrations, and providing se-
curity for Federal property.

During the past vear we have appointed 94 enforcement specialists
who will coordinate the execution of criminal arvest warrants and
apprehension of Tederal fugitives. We intend to expand our investi-
gations of fugitive cases in the coming year.

Since 1973, the T1.S. Marshals Service has. through contractual
agreement, provided security for the movement of nuclear warheads
when requested by the Strategic Air Command. This service is pro-
vided during off-hase movements of these weapons. We provide a ci-
vilian law enforcement presence and authority during missile trans-
port on nonmilitary property. Prior to our involvement, the military
experienced nnnecessary delays due to the lack of law enforcement
anthority in civilian areas,

The Marshals Service is responsible for the protection of the Fed-
eral judiciary. Federal jurors. and other court officers. Maintaining
the integrity of the Federal judicial system reguires the prevention of’
intimidation and harassment by persons intent on disruption and ob-
strueting the lawful trial process and other judicial business.

We have noted an alarming increase in overt acts of violence that
are directed against the Federal judiciary and other trial participants..
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We also provide security for U.S, attorneys and their assistants who
are the subjects of threats. Often this involves around the clock
security.

Qur court security program also provides security to sequestered
juries and to grand juries in 34 districts. i

‘The responsibility for court security has been shared with the Gen-
-eral Services Administration, Federal Protective Service, the Admin-
Istrative Office of U8, Courts, and the U.S. Postal Service. An inter-
agency task force composed of staff representatives of these agencies
has made recommendations to improve this important area. These rec-
ommendations will be reviewed by the administration and the Admin-
istrative Office of U.S. Courts.

The Marshals Service is responsible for the receipt, custody, coordi-
nation, and transportation of Federal prisoners from the time they
are apprehended until they are delivered to a prison facility for serv-
ices of sentence.

In fiscal 1978 the Service received and processed over 90,000 prison-
‘ers and transported 61,670 prisoners at a cost of $28,055,000. In addi-
tion, we provided facilities for the housing of Federal prisoners at
830 jails with whom we have contracts.

In the coming year we intend to expand our recently initiated Na-
tional Prisoner ‘Transportation System which we are conducting in
concert with the Bureau of Prisons. This system utilizes charter air-
craft to move large numbers of U.S. Marshals Service and Bureau of
Prizons prisoners to institutions throughout the country. We have
found this system to be extremely cost effective in reducing both dollar
and manpower expenditures.

In support of prisoners area, we intend in the coming year to expand
our jail inspection program to assure that the contract facilities meet
minimum Federal standards for housing of Federal prisoners,

Gientlemen, that is a very brief overview of the many responsibilities
of the U.S. Marshals Service. With the increase of 117 judgeships in
the next year and the requirements of the Speedy Trial Act, our re-
sonrces will require effective and eflicient management to meet our
many responsibilities.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. Of course, I will be
happy to answer any questions you or Mr, Sawyer of the subcommittee
have at this time.

Mr., Kasrexagier. Thank you very much, Mr, Iall, That was brief
and to the point,

Let me yield to my colleague, Mr. Sawyer, first.

Mr. Sawvyer. Thank yvou, Mr. Chairman.

Well, first of all, I congratulate you on making an overture to get
rid of the serving of civil process. T think that really denigrates the
Marshals Service to a degree. It’s kind of a constable sort of a func-
tion. and almost all of our law enforcement agencies have gotten rid
ot the service of private process, delegating it either to a process serv-
ice or another category of people.

So I thinlk that’s an excellent move, and I imagine it would be well
recelved here. T also want to compliment you on your prisoner protec-
tion service. I served here on the Select Assassinations Committee, and
that service handled the movement of James Earl Ray from Brushy
Mountain here and arranged his security while he was here, and back;
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and I watched it very carefully, since I had had a brief stint at law
enforcement. I had seen some of it.

But I was very impressed at the professional way they handled
themselves and made the arrangements and discharged them.

Mr., Harn. Thank you very much; your observations are much
appreciated.

Mr, Sawyer. That’s all I have, Mr. Chairman, .

Mr. Kasrenyeier. 1'd dike to join my colleague, too, in comriending
you. I think, while as you concede in your testimony, the Marshals
Service has had problems, I think you are confronting those problems
and definitely are presently being able to point to successes. )

I note that your relatively few increases in positions—you’ve said
you asked for 2,375 positions; it’s an increase of only 47 positions. I'm
not here as the Appropriations Committee, but I'm just curious; inso-
far as you conclude that the increase of 117 judgeships, the require-
ments of the Speedy Trial Act, all resources that will be required, et
cetera, et cetera, to meet the many responsibilities, that you not ask
for very much of an incremental increase in your overall personnel
strength.

Mr. Hawr, Well, of course, these figures are predicated upon the as-
sumption that the service of process legislation will be successful, and
alco predicated upon the assnmption that some of our responsibilities
in the superior court transfer in the District of Columbia will be
transferred.

And hopefully if these two situations become effective, then we will
be sufficiently staffed to meet our responsibility.

Mr. XastenMmrIer. I also want to join Mr. Sawyer in saying that T
too agree that this continuing secrvice of private process is a correct
move.

‘The number of hours devoted to that is obviously, nationwide—it
wonld save a great deal in both personnel and time.

Mr. Harn, Mr, Chairman, it would save a great deal of time. In
fiscal year 1975, GAO estimated the cost for private civil process ex-
ceeded revenues by more than $3,800.000, and departmental analysis
shows the service of 425,000 pieces of civil process in that year 1975,
at an estimated direct cost of $4.250,000 and 238 work years.

So vou can sce that we're talking about a sizable portion of our
budeet and our manpower resources.

Mr. Kastenamier. Who wonld serve private process?

Mr. Harn, We anticipate that in general, private process will be
served by private process agencies. The legislation, as I understand it,
will still allow in unique circumstances for deputy marshals to serve
certain types of processes, of course, for indigents that cannot afford
Ppayment of fees to private processors.

I understand that there is provision which will allow deputy mar-
shals to continue to support these people.

Mr. KasTeNMEIER. I see. Can you describe the problems, if any, that

result from the present method of appointment of U.S. Marshals?
_ Mr. Harr, Well, the appointment process of U.S. marshals is an
intrigning concept. We are the only agency that I know of that really
1s recuirved to serve three masters: Both the Department of Justice and
the members of the execntive branch, which is, of course, the U.S.
Marshals Service is a member of.
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Additionally, we are required by statute to support the Federal
judiciary, and of course U.S. marshals are appointed in large measure
on the recommendation of the U.S. Senate.

Today’s present system is, I think a carryover from the past. Today's
service mission is significantly different from what it was just 20
years ago. When I consider the appointment process, I look at three
particular areas, three goals, if you will.

One is professionalizing the Service; T think we need to have stand-
ards for the U.S. marshals. I think these standards should be evenly
and unifermly applied.

Also, we are talking about a very sophisticated mission in today’s
Service,

M. Kastenaeier, If I can interrupt you; there’s no reason I can
see why the U.S. Marshals Service should be any less professional than
the 1.8, Probation and Parole Service in terms of the personnel and
functions. And they’re not political. They’re totally professional.

Mr. Harr. Well, T certainly agree with that, Mr. Chairman. I know
that the Department is considering at this time proposing certain
legislation to promulgate a change in the appointment process.

I don’t know that any decision has been made as to what the change
will be, but in addition, of course, we’re looking for managers that all
have law enforcement experience, that all have proven managerial
experience, and that all have proven through merit their abilities for
these positions,

Now, I'm not saying that we don’t have a fine cadre of U.S. marshals,
hecanse we do. I think all of us must look to improving the situation.

Mr, Sawyer. May I just ask a question, Mr. Chairman. Actually,
I think T knew this, but I forget now, Who actually appoints a U.S,
marshal, say, for the western district of Michigan? Who does that?

Mpr. Harr, Of course these are Presidential appointments, The an-
pointments are usually predicated upon the recommendation of the
senior 1.8, Senator of the party that’s presently in office,

Mr. Sawyrr. The same as a district judee is.

Mr. Harr. And of course they undergo background investigations,
which I’m privileged to review and make recommendations upon.

My recommendations arve considered by the Attorney General. He
makes recommendations to the White House, and they in turn submit
the nomination which is confirmed by the Senate. And these are all
built-in safeguards.

But what we’re talking about is yet just another way to improve our
oroanizational structure.

Mr. KastenMEER. As a matter of fact. T guess there’s a safequard
because yon don’t necessarily give a positive report on the name that,
comes down from, let’s say. a Senator, hecause, if I'm not mistaken,
there have been a number of nominees or people suggested who have
not. been clearnd,

Ay, Harr, That’s correct,

Mr. Kastenyrmrr. Recause they lacked something necessary in terms
of nrofrssiona? canability.

My TVarr. That’s correct.

Mr. Kasrevyrrrer. Yon disenssed very briefly the court security. and
von sneoest that an interaceney task force comnased of several agen-
cies has made recommendations to improve this important area.
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These recommendations will be reviewed by the administration
and the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts, and of course you
probably do not want to anticipate precisely what their recommen-
dations are or will be, but what was the purpose of this? To con-
solidate security or why was the review undertaken ?

Mr. Harn, Security is a very difticult task and a very important
one, and those of us in the Marshals Service—and I think our views
were shared by all that were participating in the program—uwas that
the program was too diversified. There were too many people involved.

And when you have a mission as difficult as security, you should
have one agency or one person who is ultimately responsible for that
security, and when the authority is so divested, you lack a degree of
control, and when you lack control in security, you are failing, I think
in some measure to achieve the goals which you are trying assure,
when you're trying to insure the safety and integrity of the people
you're guarding.

So this is what brought about the task force with the idea of con-
sidering the functions that each of the agencies were doing, perform-
ing, with the idea of consolidating them under one particular agency.

And we feel of course that the U.S. Marshals Service is that agency;
it's our statutory responsibility provided by the United States Code.
T think we have in large measure the support of the Federal judiciary
whom we’re asked to protect.

And these are the rcasons the task force has met and made
recommendations.

Mr. Kasrexmeier. You at the outset spoke of a wide range of re-
sponsibilities presently undertaken by the U.S. Marshals Service, and
while T am not a detractor of the U.S. Marshals Service, it does seem
to me on just casual review that you are—you're working for a num-
ber of other agencies. That is to say that your duties might well have
been undertaken by others, but somehow you've picked up the re-
sponsibilities rather than the armed services for transporting nuclear
warheads; and you’re helping the Bureau of Prisons by transferring
their prisoners from time to time,

You’re called on, as you point out, to serve private process, and in
a number of other respects your function might well—might well be,
as T say, undertaken by another agency of the Government, possibly
the principal agency involved, rather than yourselves.

While I'm not opposed to it, I do think that in that regard you may
be vulnerable to certain, say, administrative overhauls and rectifica-
tions in the Federal system. As the years go on, you might tend to
lose some of the functions. It isn't that vou don’t do them well, but
somebody in an organizational chart will wonder why, as 1 say, the
U.8. prisons shouldn’t be undertaking certain things and—the Burean
of Prisons, ruther—and perhaps certain other agencies take certain
other responsibilities for sccurity purposes.

We have many-—the FBI, the Secret Service, and others wlio have
somewhat similar functions in terms of security, and while T suspect
that in the final analysis the security of the courts will always rest at
vour door. I'm not sure when I see that, the assessment that there is
a review going on or the intimation that there is a review going on,
as to the responsibility for court security.
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That's just an overall comment. It is not really much, something to
which you can respond, but my feeling is, for example, the handling
of unsentenced Federal prisoners might ultimately well rest with the
Burveau of Prisons, although they haven’t at present undertaken it.

You have to provide for facilities for the housing of Federal
prisoners in 830 jails. T wonder why the Burean of Prisons shouldn’t
have that responsibility since they are in the job professionally of
housing prisoners.

I do agree that the charter aiveraft, though it would not appear o
on the surface, but probably in the longrun would be an economic
move and further than merely cost effective in terms of the rights of
the prisoner.

I think sometimes we have abuses when we find prisoners in local
jails that have been there rather a long period of time. These are
Federnl prisoners who, for one reason or another, have been neglected.
They’ve just been sort of dropped off, and they tend to be at these
jails for rather long periods of time under conditions less favorable
than if they were institutionalized where they could have been at a
Federal Bureau of Prisons institution.

That’s just a comment. As far as the multifaceted responsibilities,
T don’t have at this time any particular questions on the witness secu-
rity program.

I assume that you are making progress in terms of some of the
complaints that surfaced a year or two ago, and I assume that’s
extremely diflicult to handle and rather costly for you to undertake
that.

In that connection, perhaps—is it Mr, Safir who has really been
handiing that part of it for you for the Marshals Service?

Will the cost of this tend to build up each year as we add additional
people. In terms of giving this continued security for people, we've
heen in that program for 6 or 8 or 10 years.

My, Sawr, That’s correct; our responsibility to a witness is a con-
tinuing responsibility ; although we may stop his funding subsistence
after he’s relocated and he has been employed, our protective respon-
sibility and our mail forwarding and other services that we provide
for the witness continues for the rest of his life as long as he requests
them or wants them.

So as we deve]oP a backlog—right now we’re at about 3,000 wit-
nesses—as we develop this backlog, the costs increase ; the documenta-
tion requirements increase; the communications with the previous
area, which has to be—for security reasons, go through as increases,

So, yes, the program costs will increase, even though the witnesses
may be held to the level of the report.

Mr. KasreNaemer. I take it 1t’s difficult for you to ascertain what
peril really does exist for a witness, whether in the ease of the 3.000—
one really does wonder whether 3,000 or more entities are avound that
could be at all times pervasively threatened as individuals.

That’s a lot of people to be threatened, it seems, in a sense.

Mr. Sarir. We assume that when the Department authorizes some-
hody into the program that the danger is real. The assessment has
been made by the investigative agency and the Criminal Division at
Justice that there is in fact a threat.
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So from the point they enter the program, we assume it is a real
and continuing threat until someone advises that it has ceased.

Mr. Kasrexyerk, Who might advise you that it has ceased ?

Mr, Sarmr. It would be the investigative agency through the Depart-
ment; for instance, all of the defendants——

Mr. Kagrenwrier. The U.S, attorney ?

My, Sarir. The office of enforcement, operations at the Department
of Justice.

Mr. KastenMmeirr, Do they keep—in addition to yourselves, do they
Leep tabs on the witnesses? What could come to their attention to cause
them to contact you?

Mr. Sarm. They are provided by intelligence by the investigative
agencies that put the witness in the program. Also. we have a coopera-
tive agreement with the Federal Bureau of Investigation in keeping
record relative to recidivism, if they get involved with criminal activ-
ity again.

Mr. Kastexseier, All right, thank you.

Mr. Hacr, My, Chairman, if T might just & moment allude to your
observations of potential absorption of the Marshals Service at some
future dute; this is something that my staft and I have always dis-
cnssed, the theoretical aspects, if nothing else. T think from a personal
observation that the Marshals Service provides one of the more quieter-
and subtle aspects to the concept of separation of the judiciary and the
executive biaich and the Congress because I think one of the—from
my perspective, one of the worst things that would happen would be
for the courts to have their own police force, so to speak, and I think
that this puts us—while we arve in the middle between the judiciary and
the execntive branch—that this does give some balance to the system
of Federal justice, which I think we’re all concerned with, and I think-
there are other reasons. But I thought I would like to bring it up to
your attention.

Mr. KasteNMEER. Yes. I assume there always will be a role for the.
U.S. Marshals Service. But, as I say, I think its reorganization, po-
tentially in the future, stands vulnerable, at least to some extent,
certainly. ’

Mr. Sawyer. It’s kind of interesting, Mr. Chairman. Getting the.
James Earl Ray thing was a very serious public meeting that lasted
several days, and of conrse you know he might well be a target for-
any number of groups, including just kooks, but there could also be
quite a few people involved.

And they just did a superb job. Apparently, they are equally avail-
able not just to the judicial and the executive, but to us too on rare oc-
casions, if we have occasion,

Mr. Twoxex. If I might comment on that, Mr. Chairman; it’s been
said many times that the U.S. marshals are the handymen of the Fed-
eral administration when it comes to law enforcement activities, and in
part that’s due to the fact that we have the broadest law enforcement
authority of any Federal agency.

And we very often find ourselves in the position of being called upon.
te do a myriad of things that are not within the scope of the very nav-.
rowly defined statutory authority of the other agencies.,
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We, in a very real sense, are the law enforcement arm for an un-
believably wide range of things that the Attorney General or the Con-
aress or the judiciary would like to have done but that no one else has
the authority to do.

Mr, Kastensnisr, Thank you, Mr, Hall,

My, Harw, Thank you very much,

Mr, IKastexyzier, Thank you for your appearance this morning.
Thank you. The committee stands adjourned.

[ Whereupon, at 11:51 a.m., the hearing was adjourned. ]
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The subcommittee met at 2:40 p.m., in room 2226, Rayburn House
Office Building, ITon. Robert W, Kastenmeier (chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Present : Representative Kastenmcier.

Also present: Michael J. Remington, counsel; Thomas E. Mooney,
associate counsel ; and Audrey Marcus, clerk.

Mr. KasrenMEer. The committee will come to order.

We are facing a time problem this afternoon becanse we will have
votes shortly on the Flouse floor.

T expect to be joined by other colleagues shortly before then.

This afternoon, we are pleased to continue our oversight hearings to
familiarize the subcommittee with the nature of the problems relating
to various offices, agencies, bureaus, and departments, with which this
subcommittee deals on a daily basis. These hearings were designed
to allow the chief officers to describe their duties, problems, and goals,
for the future. Specific legislative proposals may also be discussed.

T am very pleased to greet our two witnesses today. I would like to
arcet the distinguished Director of the Administrative Office of the
U.S. Courts. the Honorable William E. Foley. He is accompanied by
n nmrber of people with whom he works. I will let him introduce those
people.

Mr. Foley hag four Haryard degrees. He served in the U.S. Navy,
held high positions in the U.S. Department of Justice, served as
Deputy Director of the Administrative Office from 1964 to 1977, was
Sceretary to the Advisory Committees on Federal Rules during this
time and finally hecame Divector of the Administrative Office on
November 21, 1977. We arc fortunate to have a director with his
experienee,

‘Alco. T would like to arect and have come forward if he would, the
onorable A. Teo Levin. Director of the Federal Judicial Center.
M. Levin has had a very distinguished career in the law as professor
of law at the University of Pennsylvania. as consultant to the Pound
COonference, as executive director of the Hruska Commission, and as
anthor of numerous articles and books.

(65)
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We also are fortunate to have a man of his abihty in public service.

Betore L call on both of you, I would like to add, parenthetically,
that, insofar as we are dealing with the Judiciary ¢ ommittee and be-

ause, indeed, in the news this morning is a story which relates to the
Irederal |u(11('nu'v in terms of their comp]mncc with the recent Federal
law and the actions they have taken, at least some of them, to frustrate
that, I intend to ask some qguestions related to that lssue.

And I would be happy to have your response.

T the meantime, we have a gtatement of Mr, Foley and the qtqto-
ment of Mr. Tevin, Without objection, T would be pleased to receive
those statements, and they will be made part of the record.

And if you care to summarize, any way you wish,

[The complete statements of Mr. Foley and Mr. Levin follow :]

PreraAred STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. ForEy, DIRECTOR, ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF
e U8, Courrs

Mr. Chairmgn, I am here today, at your request, to describe the functions
pertormed by the Administrative Otlice of the United States Courts, and to discuss
several of those nctivities in which that office is now engaged.

Just over two years ago I accompanied the late Director, Rowland F. Kirks,
when he appeared before this subcommittee for a similar oversight heaving.
General Kirks then noted the extent to which thig subcommittee’s activities influ-
ence the everyday conduet of business in euch federal court, and expressed, on
behalf of the federal judiciary, our genuine appreciation of the help and assist-
anee which has been provided the courts by this subcommittee unider your leader-
ship. T would like to note that your record of responsiveness to the courts’ needs
lias only been greatly enhaneed since General Kirks' appearance in earvly 1977,

Tow Congroesses in history have heen as sensitive to the judicinry’s needs as
wis the Ninety-fitth Congress: and even fewer have actually processed as much
logislation designed to help the courts meet their obligations to the nation. 'that
record, in lnrge part, wag made possible by thig subcommittee's continued efforts.
Mr, Chairman, the officers and employees of our federal courts recognize those
efforts, On their behalf, let me thank you personally, your colleagues on the sub-
committee. and your dedicated and competent staff members, Your collective
achievements in the last Congress were of great value, nnd your continuwed sup-
port for objectives not quite fully achieved last year is just as much apprecinted.

Tn rvesponding to your concerns in this Henving T should initially ohserve that
the Director and Deputy Divector of the Administrative Oftice nre appointed to
their positiong by the Supreme Court of the United States, while all other em-
ployees of the oflfice are appointed by the Director. At the present time the au-
thorized permanent personnel strength of the office is 465, ANl 465 employees are
stationed here in Washington in four widely dispersed locations,

They provide administrative direction and services for the 12,500 officers and
employees of the federal judiciary who serve in the eleven judicial cireuits and
ninety-five judieial districts nationwide, includng those who serve the “territorial
conrts” located in the Canal Zone, Guam, the Northern Marvianng and the Virgin
Isiands,

Tn an “institutional” context, we serve the courts of appeals, the district
courts. the hankruptey courts, the Court of Claims, the Court of Customs and
Patent Appo‘\le and the Customs Conrt—as well as the Temporary Emergency
Conrt of Appeals, the eourt established under the Railvoad Reorganization Act,
and the recently created, not-yet-fully-organized, Foreign Intelligence Surveil-
lanee Courr. A& you know, we have no vesponsibility for the administrative affairs
of the Supreme Court.

(3iven the purpose to he served hy this ITearing, T helieve T should atgo hriefly
sunmarize the Adminigtrative Office’s history. Reeognizing that mueh of that
Pistory is alreadyv well-known to the members of this subcommittee, however, I
wilt indeed keep the summary brief,

Created by the Aot of Augusr 7, 1939, the Administrative Office was estiablizhed
to serve as [he exeeutive arm of the Judicial Conference of the United States,
the poliey formulating bedy of the federal judiciary, which had been created by
Congress only seventeen years earlier. The Conference has often heen compayed
to o enrporate “board of directors,” and I believe that analogy is appropriate.
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Between 1022 and 1839 the Attorney General of the United States had served as
the “administrative agent” of the Conference, That arrangement had raised seri-
ous separation of powers auestions, which Congress sought to resolve by creating
the Administrative Office,

In 1977 General Kirks filed a basic history of the federal judicial system as an
appendix to his prepared stutement before this subcommittee whkich I would
merely incorpornte by reference,

Under the 1939 “enabling act” the Director of the Administrative Office wasg
given a gpectrum of duties and responsibilities. Knsuing statutes have conferred
additional specific duties and responsibilties. Many of them ave embodied in
Nection 604 of title 28, United States Code. Many others are imposed by the
recently enacted Bankruptey Reform Act, the probation laws, the wiretap statute.
the Rulesg of Civil, Criminal and Appellate Procedure, the Spwedy "Trial Act, and
o host of other statutes, some of which are applicable to all agencies of the fed-
eral governmment.

For your purposes today, I will simpiy group those duties into several major
cntegories:

1. Pinancial Affairs,—The Director is required by law to prepare the budget
for the judiciary, to disburse appropriated funds and to audit vouchers. The
hudget for the federal judiciary is currently approximately $430,000,000 per year
(1/13th of one percent of the national budget). Most of those fundxs are disbursed
directly by our office, although jury fees, reimbursement of travel expenses and
certain other miscellaneous items are currently disbursed for us by United States
marshals, Just recently, we have been authorized to delegate to clerks of conrt
adegunate discretion to purchase routinely needed supplies nnd furnishings locally.

9 Pergsonnel—The Administrative Office Act authorizes the Director of the
Administrative Office to “fix the compensation of clerks of court, deputies, librari-
ans, criers, messengers, law clerks, secretaries, stenographers, clerical assistants,
and other employees of the courts whose compensation ig not otherwise fixed by
Iaw.” Pay schedules which are comparable to the General Schedule for all gov-
erument employees have been established and positions within the judiciary are
created and clagsified under this schedule.

3. Procurement.—Supplies, equipment, furniture and furnishings-—other than
thoze now purchased locally—and all lawbooks are purchased by the Adminis-
trative Office for all judicial ofticers and employees. The custody of furniture,
equipment and lawhooks is nssigned, and inventory records and equipment repair
records are maintained by our office. Within the past year we have hired a pro-
fossional librarian to provide assistance and managerinl advice to court per-
connel working in libravies nationwide and to advise our oftice on how to most
efficiently and economically meet the judges’ needs for library facilities and
cprvices,

4. Judicial Survivors Annuitics.—The Director of the Administeative Office
regulntes and pays annnities to widows and surviving dependent childven of
justices and judges of the United States and supervises the special fund estab-
lished by luw from which annuity payments ave made.

3. Reports and Statistics—The Administrative Office Act requires the Director
fo submit an annual report to the Judicial Conference containing information
concerning the courts’ need for nssistance, statistical data, analyses of the busi-
nest of the courts, and the Director's recommrendations. Copies of those reports
are submitted to the Congress and to the Attorney General and are classified as
public documents,

In addition, the Director i{s required to compile statistical and analytieal in-
formation and submit reports concerning the work of the bankruptey courts,
probation officers, United States magistrates, public defenders and appointments
of conngel under the Criminal Justice Act. The Speedy T'rinl Act reguires a
gpocial report to the Congress, and the wiretap statute similarly requires the
compilation of information on wiretaps orders, approved by both state and
fodern] conrty, to be included in a specinl annual report to the Congress, This
subcommittee is, of course, very familiar with most of those reports, and also
cognizant of the many special analyses and tabulations of data which we pre-
pare in response to Congressional nnd FExecutive requests,

6, Aeecommadations—The Director is required to provide accommodations for
the conrts. the Federal Judicinl Center. P'retrial Services Agencles and their
clerieal and administeative personnel. That function, of course, is actually imple-
mented in cooperation with the General Services Administraticn, which kias the
responxibility for the eonstruction and maintenance of government facilities, By
statute, the courts are, in a sense, “tenants,” and the General Services Administra-
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tion is a figurative “landlord.” Although that arrangement occasionally creates:
problems for individual courts—many of which are brought to the attention of’

Members of Congress—I believe the arrangement is, in gencral, an asset rather
than a liabilicy. Because Members generally hear only about the problems, I feel
it appropriate to note that the full-time administration of such functions for the
judiciary by the Administrative Office would be an immense task, invelving full
duplication of many functions which, generally, should not be duplicated.

T. Management Responsibilities—The management responsibilities for the Di-

rector are numerous and diverse. He prescribes the books and records to be

kept by clerks of court and judicial officers and designs and provides the forms.

to be used in recordkeeping. He is required by law to issue operating and pro-
cedural manuals for various court offices, to issue information bulletins, and
to keep officers and employees of the judiciary currently informed on matters
pertaining to the discharge of their responsibilities. He distributes opinions of
courts and contracts fer the printing of slip opinions, In addition he audits the
registry and deposit fund accounts maintained by clerks of court and examines

court offices to determine compliance by court officers with Judicial Conference:

established rules and regulations. He also makes recommendations to the courts
to improve the efticiency of their daily operations.
In addition to those supportive functions, of course, there are the duties which

are derived from the Administrative Office’s responsibility to provide full staff’
support for the Judicial Conference of the United States and its twenty-five:
geparate committees and subcommittees. The Conference’s committee structure:
and current membership are provided as appendices to this statement. By statute,.

all duties of the Director are performed under the supervision of the Judicial
Conference. The Administrative Office serves as the secretariat for the Judicial
Conference and provides staff assistance to its committees, The Deputy Director,
Mr. Spaniol, acts as secretary to the Judicial Conference and prepares the pre-
liminary agenda for and drafts the report of its biannual meetings. He also
serves as secretary to the Standing Committee on Rules of Practice and Pro-
cedure and its several advisory committees, The senior members of the Admin-
istrative Office serve as secretaries 'to the various Conference committees and
perform similar functions for them. At the request of the Conference, or its
committees, the Administrative Office conducts studies, makes investigatious,
and drafts legislation.

When General Kirks testified two years ago, he submitted for the record

copies of a manual entitled Organization and Functiong of the Administrative

Ofice, March 1976, describing the allocation of duties and responsibilities within
the office. That manual will soon be rewritten to reflect organizational changes
which have been made within the past eighteen months and new functions which
have been added within the past three years, Because the 1976 edition is both
already on file with you and in need of revision I am not submitting additional
copies today. A chart attached to my statement as an appendix presents the
current organizational arrangement of the Administrative Office’s units, and
I will only briefly summarize related functions.

Two Assistant Directors supervise our three administrative support and five
program divisions. The Deputy Director supervises our three management and
information systems divisions. The Legislative Affairs and General Counsel’s
Offices function under my personal supervision. Each of the eleven divisions
and both offices are headcd by a senior staff member and, of course, each Assist-
ant Director is a senior staff member. Generally, the responsibilities of each
division can be summarized as follows :

The Bankruptcy Division serves all ~fiices of the United States Bankruptcy
Court system. In light of the Reform Act passed by the Ninety-fifth Congress,
the range of this division’s duties and responsibilities is presently being revised
to conform with the requirements of that Act.

The Clerks Division maintains liaison with clerks of court, allocates positions

and generally provides supervisory advice and assistance to the clerks in the-

performance of their duties.

The Criminal Justice Act Division discharges the responsibilities placed upon
the Director of the Administrative Office by the Oriminal Tustice Act. The divi-
sion consults with courts on the establishment of federal public defender offices,
evaluates the need for public defenders and provides professional and supervi-
sory assistance to public defender offices and to the courts.

The Magistrates Division conducts surveys to determine the need for full-
time and part-time magistrate positions in the district courts, makes recom-
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mendations on salarles, issues operating manuals and fustructions, and analyzes
the work of magistrates.

The Probation Divigion conducts studies, makes recommendations pertaining
to the conduct of presentence investigations and supervision of persons placed
.on probation, parole and mandatory release, allocates positions in the probation
-gervice, and works to improve the professional competency of probation officers,

The Information Systems Division develops and designs information retrieval
and processing programs, all related forms, and computer utilization programs
for all federal courts and their supportive offices.

The Statistical Analysis and Reports Division compiles all statistical data,
;prepares related analyses and produces related individual reports or sections of
reports published by the Administrative Office.

The Management Review Divigion conducts the examination of court offices,
audits the accounts of clerks of court, and prepares managerial and analytical
reports for the consideration of each court and the judicial councils of the circuits.

The Administrative Services Division processes all business related to pro-
curement, conrt quarters and services, records management, and internal print-
ing requirements.

The Financial Management Division prepares the federal judiclary’s budget,
maintains all centralized accounts, disburses funds, audits vouchers, and ad-
ministers the Judicial Survivors Annuity System.

The Personnel Division classifies positions in the judiciary, institutes per-
sonnel changes and maintaing personnel records for all 12,5600 judicial officers
and employees.

Mr. Chairman, sur activities are related to every aspect of the functioning of
the national system of federal courts created by Congress., Our duties and re-
-sponsibilities are thus directly or indirectly effected by the Congress as much
as they are by the Judicial Conference of the United States and individual courts,
When General Kirks appeared two years ago he provided a list of ninety-nine
new responsibilities imposed upon the Director between 1956 and 1976. As you
know, the Ninety-fifth Congress inevitably extended that list. We are now re-
sponding to the recent enactment of the following twenty-one public laws which
have & direct impact upon the federal courts, as well as others which indirectly

influence judicial process and caseloads:

Public Law Date
No.

Popular name signed

Federal rules of criminal procedure..
Offenders transfer treaties. . ...
Northern Mariana District Court A

95-78  July 30, 1977,
95-144 Oct 288,11977

Hempstend (Long Island) location bill. ...
Clerks affice deconsolidation. ... ...._..____.. 95-383 Sep 22, 1978,
District court reorganization bill (No. 1)....____ 95-408 Oct 2, 1978,

Pretrial services funding extension. .

Transportation expenses for related persons_._. 3
Foreigr. Intelligence Surveillance Act_ . ... . e meina 95-511 Oct 25, 1978,
1978 E'hics (Financial Disclosure) Act.._..__. 95-521 Oct 26, 1978,
Witness fees bill__ . 95-535 Oct 27, 1978,
Contract services—Drug dependent offenders Do,
95-539  Qct %8, 1978,
0,

Court Interpreters Act_ .. ucoae_oeoao.

Protetion of rape Victims billo.. oo e o emem e mme e i e mmmm—a e 95-540 3
CONLIAC DISPULES ACt - oo e e e cmcmeme e mm e s mm e mmem e am——m 95-563 Nov 1, 1978.
Jury Reform Act (3 t;ills? ............. 95-572 Nov 2, 1978,
Distrivt court reoranization bill (No, 2). 95-573 Do.
Nationwide subpuena service bili.. 95-582

Do.
Bankruptcy Reform Act 95-598 Nov 6, 1978.

As you may imagine, bills such as the Omnibus Judgeship Bill—which in-

-creased the number of federal judges by thirty percent—and the Bankruptcy

Reform Act—which literally reorganized an entire systems of courts—have an

.enormous impact upon the Administrative Office’s workload, as well as that of

the courts. Other bills, many of which this subcommittee made possible, ease
our burden and facilitate the performance of our duties. The recent Jury Reform
Act is an ideal example of the latter type of legislation.

I hope you will not interpret my preceding comments as a complaint. They

.are merely factual. The Administrative Office was created to serve the judicial

system, and it will be managed to perforn that service. When all else has been

-8aid, the fundamental fact is that the Congress and the Judicial Conference for-




70

mulate policy and define purposes; the Administrative Office merely implements
the policy and serves the purposes as directed to do so by statute and Conference
directive.

Thank you for this opportunity to explain our role to you today, and for the
many instances in which you have helped us to perform that role.

MEMBERS OF TILE JUDICIAL CONFERENCY OF THE UNITED STATES

Honorable Warren E. Burger, Chief Justice, Presiding.

Chief Judge Frank M. Coflin, Chief Judge Andrew A. Caffrey, First Circuit,
Massachusetts.

Chief Judge Jrving R. Kaufman, Chief Judge T. Emmet Clarie, Second Circuit,
Connecticut.

Cli_iJeE Judge Collins J. Seitz, Judge Alfred L. Luongo, Third Circuit, Pennsylvania,
Bastern.

Chiet Judge Clement ¥. Haynsworth, Jr., Judge Charles I. Simons, Jr., Fourth
Circuit, South Jarolina.

Chief Judge Johu R. Brown, Chief Judge Willlam C. Keady, First Circuit, Mis-
sissippi, Northern.

Chiet Judge George C. Edwards, Chief Judge Charles M, Allen, Sixth Circuit,
Kentucky, Western.

Chief Judge Thomas E. Fairchild, Judge 8. Hugh Dillin, Seventh Circuit, Indi-
ana, Southern.

Chief Judge Floyd R. Gibson, Chief Judge James H. Meredith, Eighth Circuit,
Missouri, Eastern.

Chief Judge James R. Browning, Judge Morell E, Sharp, Ninth Circuit, Wash-
ington, Western.

Chief Judge Oliver Seth, Judge Wesley Brown, Tenth Circuit, Kansas,

Chief Judge J. Skelly Wright, Chief Judge William B. Bryant, Dist, of Columbia
Circuit, District of Columbia.

Chief Judge Daniel M. Friedman, Court of Claims.

Chief Judge Howard T. Markey, Court of Customs and Patent Appeals.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF A. LE0 LEVIN, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL JUDICIAL CENTER

Mr. Chairman, I am grateful for the privilege of appearing before you us Direc-
tor of the Federal Judicial Center, the federal judiciary’'s agency for research,
development, and continuing education. From our standpoint, we appreciate the
opportunity that these heurings provide for the Center to comply with its statu.
tory maudate to ‘“‘keep the Committees on the Judiciary * * * fully and cur-
rently informed with respect to the activities of the Center.”

OREATION AND MISSION OF THE FEDERAL JUDICIAL CENTER

It may be well at the outset to emphasize the underlying goal of the Center:
to improve the ability of the federal courts to provide justice of a high quality,
not only to litigants, but in a broader seunse, to the public, which is aftected in
numerous wiays by what the federal judiciary does. Everything we do, trom com-
puterized information systems to empirical research, is simply a means to that
goal, and we recognize that our activities must be eraluated with that goal al-
ways in view.

Congress created the Center by P.L. 90-219, signod by President Johinson on
Decentber 20, 1067. The statute established the Center “within the judicial
branch of the Government,” and provided, for its overall direction, a Board
chaired by the Chiet Justice of the United States, and including two circuit and
three district judges, elected by the Judicial Conterence of the United States for
four-year terms, and the Director of the Administrative Office of the United
States Courts. (Pursuant to the Bankruptey Reform Act of 1978, the Conference
this fnll will elect a bankruptey judge as the eighth member of the Board.)

The Board selects the Director of the Center. I count it a special privilege to
follow, in this office, the late Mr, Justice Clark, who directed the Center from
1068 to 1870; the late Judge Alfred P. Murrah, who served from 1970 to 1974,
and the Director Emeritus of the Center, Judge Walter B. Ioffman, who suc-
ceeded Judge Murrah and served until July, 1977 wlen he reached the age of 70,
the mandatory retirement nge set by statute.

The decision of the Congress to establish the Center as a separate entity, alheit
within the federal judicial system, is noteworthy. The late Warren Olney 111,
Director of the Administrative Office during most of Chief Justice Barl Warren's
tenure, and an important figure in developing the concept of the Center, expressed
the view that it is almost impossible to “have research and development function
effectively if it is either under or a part of the regular on-going, duy-to-day opera-
tion of the company. When that happens, the research and development is always
absorbed * * * We felt that in this area the great need was to have the research
and development separate from the regular run of the federal judiciary so that
it would not be controlled by them and so that it would have its own budget and
have its own people and make its decisions as to what was worth studying and
what was not, and so that it could also undertake long-term studies over a period
of five or six years, however long as it might be necessary. And that is the reason
the committee [of the Judicial Conference that proposed the Center] recom-
mended the kind of organization it did, with a Board functioning like a corpo-
rrét%f ]zoz‘lrctlls\’ith its own budget, its own finances, with its own Director and
sta M

The Congress assigned the Center a range of duties, which can be summarized
as follows:

(1) Policy Research.—The first of the specific statutory duties assigned to the
Federal Judicial Center is “to conduct research and study of the operation of the
courts of the United States, and to stimulate and coordinate such research and
study on the part of other public and private persons and agencies.”

(2) COontinuing Education.—The Center is directed to provide continuing edu-
cation programs for all judges and employees of the third branch,

(3) Systems Development.—The Congress was especially concerned that the
federal courts be provided with the latest tools of computer technology and sys-
tems development.

(4) Formulation of Recommendations for Improved Judicial Administration.—
Several statutory duties assigned to the Center and its Board make clear Con-
gress’s expectation that the Center would be a source of recommendations for im-
proved judicial administration to the Conference, to the Congress, to the federal
courts in general, indeed to the legal and judicial communities in a very broad
sense,

i, e K i e
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ORGANIZATION AND ACTIVITIES OF THE FEDERAL JUDICIAL CENTER

For the Center’s operations in fiscal year 1979 the Congress approved a budget
of $8,025,000. The Center currently has an authorized personnel complement of
113, including secretarial and clerical personnel. The Center today has four divi-
sions and I turn to describe briefly the work of each.

The Division of Innovation sand Systems Development.—This division, which
expends roughly 40 percent of the Center’s budget and includes roughly 40 percent
of its personnel, is responsible for the development and the application of com-
puter and systems technology to the operations of the federal courts, “Courtran”
is the umbrella term for the range of technological applications that I shall
describe in more detail below.

Courtran is designed to achieve four major purposes:

(1) Case Management.—Helping court personnel monitor the ctatus of indi-
vidual cases; this is especially significant with respect to the Speedy Trial Act of
1974.

(2) Court Management.—Including financial and personnel management.

(8) Statistical Reporting.—Making it possible for the courts tz gather and re-
port data more accurately and more efficiently than by the tra«i lcnal “hand”
systems.

(4) Research and Planning.—Providing the federal courts improved capabili-
ties for analysis of federal judicial activity and planning to meet problems of the
future,

The Center is giving first priority in Courtran development to systems for the
management of eriminal cases, because of the special reporting requirements im-
posed on the courts under the Speedy Trial Act. The criminal system is in pilot
operation in eleven district courts, which handle about a third of the nation’s
pending criminal caseload and is currently expanding to four more courts. Fur-
thermore, we have this month offered the basic Speedy Trial portion of the case
docketing system to all other federal courts with felony defendants of 250 or more
annually, Altogether, this would service approximately 80 percent of the country’s
federal criminal caseload.

Courtran also includes related systems for the indexing of all civil and eriminal
cases according to parties, judge, date of action and so forth, We are testing a
Central Violations Bureau support system to enable courts to keep account of
fines imposed for violation of the several hundred thousand petty eriminal federal
offenses that occur each year. The traditional image of the federal judicial system
hardly includes traffic offenses or other similar petty offenses, but these are im-
portant in terms of their numbers, the money involved and the need for systematic
enforcement,

Other Courtran applications are in various stages of development to provide
docketing systems for the civil caseload in the district courts and, of great poten-
tial importance, docketing systems for the appellate courts as well. There are also
more discrete Courtran applications, such as a word processing and electronic mail
gystem, recently tested in the Third Circuit, that cuts substantially the time in-
volved in appellate opinion preparation.

Division of Research.—The Research Division accounts for roughly one-sixth
of the Center’s budget and personnel. Its size of course is clearly not reflective of
the importance of its mission.

The Center's research is primarily “policy research,” which is to say research
on problems that personnel in the federal courts identify as needing solution, and
which can provide the basis for recommendations for improvement. Typically, we
respond to research requests not only from individual courts, but, as provided in
the governing statute, to requests from committees of the Judicial Conference as
well. Major projects, whatever the source, are subject to Board approval.

‘We currently have in progress—and this includes the design stage—more than
50 discrete research projects. I list below a variety of examples of some research
to give you an idea of the types of studies we undertake.

In the criminal area, the Center is best known for its research on federal
Jjudicial sentencing practices. The Second Cireunit sentencing study, undertaken at
the request of the district judges of the Second Circuit, illuminated the problems
of sentencing disparity. The Center currently has in the final stages an examina-
tion of sentencing councils. Within the Research Division, the Center also pro-
vides continuing advice, pursuant to statute, to the various plaaning groups estab-
lished under the Speedy Trial Act.

The Center has provided support to a special committee of the Center, chaired
by Judge Ruggero J. Aldisert, which is devising recommended procedures for
federal judges to use in handling the vast number of prisoner petitions filed with
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them in a manner that is both expeditious and that insures that the occasionally
meritorious petition will not be missed. I'he Center is, again at the request of the
court involved, observing the work of a special master appointed by a federal dis-
trict judge to oversee the implementation of that judge’s decree in a case involving
i state penal institution. The rise of these so-called ‘‘extended impact cases” is a
point of major professional and public interest. We hope to develop recommended
procedures for other federal judges faced with the peculiar judicial responsibility
of the implementation of a reform in a complex institutional setting.

Much of our current interest is focused on the costs and complexity of civil
litigation ; the burdens of such costs and complexity are ultimately borne by the
taxpayers and the litigants, and indeed the public. The Center's recent report
on discovery activity in six federal district courts, covering 3,000 cases and over
7.000 docketed discovery requests, was the first comparative empirical analysis
of actual discovery behavior in the courts. One of its findings, that extensive
discovery is confined to a relatively small proportion of cases, has helped reshape
the professional debate over the possible extent and nature of discovery abuse
and thus of the kind of remedial action that would be proper. We now have in
progress a wide variety of projects on various aspects of civil litigation. These
range from detailed analyses of the use of sanctions to control abusive pretrial
activity, to two major studies of attorneys fees.

On the appellate level, we have utilized controlled experiments in two circuit
courts (the Second and the Seventh), to evaluate screening procedures devised
by the courts to help appellate cases settle before hearing. Our work in the
Second Circuit led the Seventh Circuit Court of Appeals to devise a somewhat
different procedure, which we are currently evaluating.

Several other areas of inquiry should be mentioned. The Center is engaged
in a variety of studies related to jury trials, both to develop computer programs
to help insure the representativeness of jury panels, to assure effective voir dire
examination, and most recently, to improve jury instructions.

We conducted a thorough survey of federal judges' evaluations of attorneys’
competency in advocacy, in support of a Judicial Conference committee investi-
gating that topic. Recently we completed studies of the circuit councils and of
the circuit executives, areas of significance in court management as distinguished
from case management.

Division of Continuing Education and Training~—This division comprises ap-
proxmately 309, of the Center’'s budget and pevsonnel and provides a range of
educational and training programs to all members of the third branch. These
range from a recently completed seminar for federal appellate judges on various
jurisprudentinl and appellate procedural matters, to local training seminars for
court clerks on procurement policy. Last year, about half of the personnel in
the judicial system participated in 129 separate programs—as well as in other

specialized programs, such as correspondence courses.

Perhaps the most well-known Center edueational function is the program of
Oriontation Seminars for Newly Appointed Districet Judges. They provide newly-
appointed judges, who usually come to the bench from a specialized law practice,
wilth an exposure to the broad range of responsibilities that the concept of a gen-
eralist judge imposes upon them. They also emphasize techniques of case manage-
ment, In addition, the Center provides the judges an opportunity to attend at
least one workship for district judges each year.

Seminars for other personnel of the federal judicial system—probation offi-
cerg, clerks, magistrates, court librarians and bankruptey judges—are also held.
In addition, we freqnently provide specialized training in subjects of particular
loeal need, such as, for example, a program for the probation officers in large
metropolitan districts, dealing with drug dependency and drug offenders. These
programs ave conducted in the district involved.

Division of Inter-Judicial Ajffairg and Information Serrices—The Inter-
Tudicial Affairs Division, with the Administrative Office, publishes 7he Third
Rranch, the official bulletin of the federal courts, and undertakes a variety of
other linison activities to provide whatever services we can to achieve coordina-
tion in the work with variong groups charged with the mission of improving the
delivery of justice. The Center’'s Office of Information Services provides the
Center itself with library services, but also responds to requests from judges,
academicians, students and others who need specific information on the operation
of the federal courts. Often we are able to provide this information where others
cannot because of a unigie collection of unpublished materinls (e.g.. speeches and
reports) that we maintain at the Center. This Division plays an important role
in briefing foreign visitors, many of them referred by the State Department,
other agencies, and the United Nations, concerning the federal judicial system.
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CONCLUSION

Yurther details on the Center's work are available in our Annual Report, our
Catalog of Publications and in the publications themselves, all of which are
available to you, Moreover, we at the Center stand ready and eager at any time
to provide whatever information we can to the Members of Congress and their
staffs and would be pleased to be of service whenever we can.

Thank you.

Mi. Kasrenmeier. Mr. Foley, first, if you would, sir.

TESTIMONY OF HON. WILLIAM E. FOLEY, DIRECTOR,
ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS

Mz, Forey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, may I say that we appreciate very much this opportunity to
present to your subcommittee an oversight as it were of the operations
of the Administrative Office since we last testified more than 2 years
ago on this general subject.

Since that time, the workload of the Federal courts has continued to
grow. I have submitted to counsel an analysis of the general changes in
the statistical pattern. which reflects an increase of over 70 percent in
case filings in the courts of appeals, and a similar increase in civil fil-
ings in the distriet conrts, in the past 8 years.

The Administrative Office itself has also grown, to 465 persons at
this time. This is a development, T think, ﬁmt has to be attributed
largely to the incrense of the work in the Federal courts. The increase
has come in our service areas—namely, personnel, the Division of
Finance and Auditing which handles all judicial accounts, and in the
administrative support area—furnishing space and procurement in
general—for the needs of the Federal courts.

These arve the aveas which veflect the growth in the number of per-
sonnel in the Administrative Office.

We have added a new division which was just getting underway at
the time of our last appearance here, When we assumed from the De-
partment of Jastice the function of inspecting the books and records
of the courts, particularly of the clerk’s offices. we created a manage-
ment review clivision. It is now, I think, beginning to prove its worth,
particularly in the last few months. We have been able to assemble a
staft which is competent and doing a very good job.

As vou know, Mr. Chairman. we in the Administrative Office, by
statute, receive our policy gnidance in all matters affecting the conrts
from the Judicial Conference. We do not ourselves make policy. We
serve the Judicial Conference and its committees in a staff capacity,
across the board, as it were,

This is a very important function of the office, althoueh it requires
very few of our personnel—chiefly, the Director, and Deputy Di-
rector, and the Assistant Divectors,

T will be happy to go into any phase of my prepared statement that
might he of interest. if you have anv questions, sir.

M, Kastenyerer. Thank you, Mr. Foley.

Tet me take up the question T first raised, and we will go into other
questions.

T personally am concerned about it becanse T was the principal
author of HL.R. 1 on financial disclosure in the House, My ranking
majority member of the subcommittee, Mr. Danielson, and the sub-



76

committee actually processed the Financial Disclosure Act. And at this
late moment, we find that it has been challenged independently by
some members of the Federal judiciary. .

I am concerned, not that people have not the right to challenge it,
but indeed whether this reflects general attitudes among the Federal
judiciary whether they see a separation of powers as insulating the
judiciary from laws that affect other Federal officers of the United
States, including the legislation and executive branch, .

Whether we may in fact see a pattern of suits in legal activit
within the Federal courts instituted by Federal judges, Federal judi-
cial officers for their own benefit, that is to say, such as a suit which
uniquely suggested {hat the Congress was in fact diminishing the pay
of Federal judges by failing to grant an increase in compensation by
virtue of inflation. Whether these are unique or not, I do not know, nor
have Iin fact read the briefsin the matter.

But the news stories reaching us as of this morning suggest that old
arguments that had already been disposed of wouldn’t affect other
officers as well as judicial officers—namely, might judicial officers be:
kidnapped by offended defendants in a trial because of their knowl-
edge of the assets of judges. Really, that was an argument that I think
was disposed of in congressional debates as affecting all of the officers
who may be called on to file in whatever capacity.

And, in fact, it is not unique as T understand it, Mr. Foley. Up to:
1979, the judges were required among themselves as a result of action:
in Judicial Conference to file some form of financial disclosure.

Mr. Forry. Yes, sir.

Mr. asrENyemr. Although there were no penalties, of course, for
it, nov were the Supreme Court Justices required to so file and so did
not file, some in protest for the latter fact and for perhaps other
reasons.

So thisisnot a unigue requivement.

T am very chagrined. And one of the reasons I am is—I would say
even shocked—hecause of the implications that this might have in
terms of questions. other legislative questions, relating to judicial
tenure which is a contemporary question before the Congress. And I
hope that this particulav suit restraining order is not allowed to dis-
tort a wise and appropriate digposition of the question, public ques-
tion, of judicial tenure,

But, nonetheless, I think it is appropriate to discuss it. And T
wondered how you view this in terms of whether this represents &
large number of the judiciary or whether this is isolated among several
of the judicial officers within the South as was described in the story
and whether indeed, if one could say whether the Supreme Conrt and
others will comply with this order, if you are able to comment.

Mr. Forrey. Well, so far as T can comment on it, I can only say that
it took us all by surprise. We have no information that anyone else is
going to file any similar snit.

As you know, the Judicial Conference endorsed the financial dis-
closure legislation once it beeame clear that it wonld apply across the
board and that the judiciary would not be singled out separately.

My, Kastendrerer. Exactly.

Mr. Forey. And that remains the policy of the Judicial Conference.
The litigation—we did not know the details last night—but we re-
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ceive a copy of the order over the telephone this morning, and I have
made that available here locally.

That is about all we know about it at this point. We were contacted
through our clerk’s division about sending the order to all clerks of
court, and we declined to do that because this is a judicial proceeding.
The Administrative Office has no business doing anything in imple-
mentation of judicial proceedings; that is up to the court which has
the proceedings—to find a way of serving the affected parties,

As I say, we have no reason to think that other suits will be filed.
I know that the feeling has run high among some judges. From what
I have heard, some aspects of the filing—not the filing itself so much
as the fact that a litigant who does not prevail in the court may want
to take some punitive action against the judge by way of what is
disclosed in his report—are matters of great concern,

We have never encouraged any thinking along those lines, but, of
course, the judges do talk among themselves about these things.

The only other phase that has come to our attention has been some
concern about a spouse’s income when the spouse has a business of
her own or his own. And they have felt that there might be some
invasion of privacy in that regard.

Mr. KastenMeiEr. Let me ask you this, Mr. Foley, Are not the
judges aware that there is another suit, as I understand it, before Judge
Oberdorfer, which I think challenges more generally some of the ques-
tions raised. Why the Federal judiciary can seek to challenge this law
separately on behalf of several judges apparently not in defiance
literally of at least the official attitude to the Judicial Conference is
a very good question, it seems to me.

And I wonder what authority the Judicial Conference has really
over its judges in terms of its policies.

Mr. Forey. Well, the Judicial Conference, of course, has no sanc-
tions available to enforce its policies.

Mr. KasTENMEIER. Let me ask you this, then : What authority does
a Federal judicial officer’s restraining order have on the Supreme
Court of the United States?

Mr, FoLEy. Busically, I assume that is a legal question which will
be litigated. I personally question the fact that such authority exists.
But. this will have to be judicially decided now, I presume.

Mr. Kastenmemr, Could the Judicial Conference file an amicus
brief on one side or the other of this case?

Mr. Forey. Theoretically, I suppose it could. It has never before
entered any proceedings of any kind.

As you know, there were some proceedings a couple of years ago
relating to salary, and I don’t even recall that that was ever dis-
cussed By the Judicial Conference.

Mr. Kastenmemr, Well, I will only conclude by saying I think it
was 11l advised probably on every level. I specifically think it is more
unsettling in terms of public confidence in the Federal judiciary. It
serves no beneficial purpose. And to the extent that in hearings on ju-
dicial tenure and other matters, certain issues will be raised, I sense
this only perhaps would add fuel to the fire.

_And I am very sorry to see it even though they may exercise their
rights in terms of litigation as any other citizen or affected official.
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Nonetheless, it wonld seem that some prudence in this matter is called
for on the part of the judiciary.

Mr. Forry. Well, as I said at the beginning, I have no reason to
think that this is anything but a unilateral action on the part of the
five or six parties to that action.

Mr. Kasrexanier, Thank you, Mr. Foley.

Tet me betore proceeding further with other questions call on Mr.
T.evin, who has been very patient and whom I want to compliment
for his good service and, indeed, Mr. Levin, do you have any com-
ments on the question T just raised with Mr. Foley ?

TESTIMONY OF HON. A, LEO LEVIN, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL
JUDICIAL CENTER

Mr. Levin, T would just underscore that we have here perhaps 6
judges out of a complement of 600 who are exercising their individual
rights to have a matter made justiciable,

I can say that I have heard of other judges who believe that there
are legal problems involved in the legislation, but, precisely because
of the kind of prudence that you mentioned, said they would not bring
suit, even if they were convinced they were legally right, because it
would not be a service to the judiciary. And I think that is the more
widely held view. Such is the hearsay that has come to me,

Mr. Kasmnasier, Wouldn't you agree, though, that had the judici-
ary been singled out for disclosure by statute on a compulsory basis
and not in a similar degree than other branches, that that would be a
perhaps more compelling case?

Mr, Luvin, Oh, yes; that awvould be a totally different kind of issue.

Did you wish me to proceed with the same kind of summary?

My, Kasrenarmre. Would you?

In fact, we are confronted now with a recorded vote on the floor,
but. T would ask you to summarize this briefly if you could.

Mr. Levin, I will make it exccedingly brief and at your pleasure.
Primarily, T am here to answer any questions that may come up, to
supplement what has been said in the statement.

I will simply review the work of our four divisions., First is our
Research Division. T find quite exciting the diversity of projects that
we deal with in research. They range from disparity in sentencing to
problems of civil litigation, particularly in the discovery area. Much
of this work is part of the effort to make nccess to the courts realistic
and meaningful.

The Innovations and Systems Development Division is testing a
management information system known as Courtran, which has great
significance in the effort to bring to the courts management ability
with respect to the Speedy Trial Act particularly, We have just moved
to make computerized Speedy Trial Act reporting and accounting
available to 45 courts, by offering it to another 30 beyond our 15 pilot
courts, We are pleased also with systems that we are developing on
the appellate level, and we are gradually moving into the civil area.
Our best information is that these programs are most helpful to the
courts in meeting their responsibilities. This is what the courts tell us.

Our Continning Education and Training Division sponsored 129
seminars and workshops in the past year plus offering much local train-
ing. Those served range from appellate and district judges in various
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seminars and workshops, te deputy clearks of courts, as well as pro-.
bation oflicers and others.

Finally, our Division of Interjudicial Affairs and Information Serv-
ices provides library services in areas of judicial administration, serves
foreign visitors, and maintains coordination with other agencies and
groups that arve invelved in this same general ficld for exchange of
information and so on.

This basically is the summary, and I would be very pleased to re-
spond to any questions yon would like to put.

Mr. Xasrexyeien., Thank you.

How can you decide what questions to research?

Myr. Leviy, Basically, we have a procedure to enable us to be re-
sponsive to requests from courts and others, within and without the
judiciary. The Eighth Circuit Judicial Council came to us recently,
for example, and said, “You can help us with a study of what we are
doing in our procedures to expedite criminal appeals.” The second cir-
cuit, then the seventh circuit, each asked us t¢ evaluate their own pro-
cedures for improving the effectiveness of their procedures for civil
appeals. Judicial Conference committees come to us and ask : “Can you
research this or that issue?” Sometimes, the staf. suggests things.

If these are major proposals, we take them to our bonrd for discus-
sion and approval. And, of course, the board suggests areas.

We have recently had one case where a member of Congress came to
us and said, ¥Here is a particular problem. Can you be of some help ?”
What was required there was n methodology study to advise him on
how the matter he had in mind might be researched.

We are delighted to be of service in ways like this, subject always
to the statute, the board, the funds, and so on. But these are the basic
ways things come to us, and, as I said, the staff also suggests various
things that could be useful, frequently, in connection with other on-
going projects.

Mr. KastenmEeier. Actually, we do have a number of othar ques-
tions, principally of Mr. Foley, but I am going to defer those questions,

In fact, rather than presume to merely recess, I think we will ad-
journ today.

The absence of my colleagues attests to their involvement on issues -
on the floor; what I think will be the first of a series of votes now.

The fact is that we have two Judiciary Committee bills on the
floor. Mr. Danielson has a bill as does this subcommittee, on civil rights
of institutionalized persons. ’

For that reason, 1 will defer further questioning until perhaps an-
other more convenient. time when we will have legislative issues before
us, and we can take the opportunity to raise questions that were not
raised today. And other members will have a chance, some for the first
time, to meet you both and go into the matter more deeply.

I apologize for being caught in this time warp, but that is one of -
the risks, I guess, in being in your business and mine.

Thank you, Mr. Levin,

Thank you, Mr. Foley, very much.

Mr. Forey. We will come back when you say.

Mr. KastenmEIER. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 3 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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